Ph.D. degree in Systems Medicine Curriculum in Molecular Oncology

European School of Molecular Medicine (SEMM) University of Milan and University of Naples "Federico II"

# *Porphyromonas gingivalis* contributes to colon cancer progression by enhancing iNKT cell pro-tumorigenic functions

Academic discipline: MED/04

Angélica Díaz Basabe Identification Number: R12770

Tutor:

Dr. Federica Facciotti European Institute of Oncology & University of Milan-Bicocca

*Ph.D. Coordinator:* Dr. Saverio Minucci, European Institute of Oncology

Academic Year 2022-2023

"Whatever the faith may be, and whatever answers it may give, and to whosoever it gives them, such answer gives to the finite existence of man an infinite meaning, a meaning not destroyed by sufferings, deprivations, or death."

Lev Tolstoy, A Confession

# **Table of Contents**

List of Abbreviations	8
Index of Figures	10
Abstract	13
1. Introduction	15
1.1. Colorectal cancer	15
1.1.1. Immunity in colorectal cancer	17
1.2. Invariant Natural Killer T cells	18
1.2.1. Activation cues	18
1.2.2. Functional subsets	19
1.2.3. Antitumor activities	20
1.2.3.1. Regulation of other immune populations	20
1.2.3.2. Direct cytotoxicity	21
1.2.4. iNKT cells in the intestine	21
1.2.4.1. iNKT cells and the gut microbiota	22
1.2.4.2. iNKT cells and other gut immune cells	23
1.2.5. iNKT cells in colon cancer	24
1.3. The gut microbiota in colon cancer	25
1.3.1. Porphyromonas gingivalis	26
1.3.2. <i>P. gingivalis</i> in the gut	27
1.3.3. <i>P. gingivalis</i> in colorectal cancer	27
2. Aims	28
3. Materials and Methods	29
3.1. Experiments with human cells	29
3.1.1. Human samples	29
3.1.2. Cell lines	29
3.1.3. Isolation of peripheral blood mononuclear cells	30
3.1.4. Isolation of lamina propria mononuclear cells and epithelial	cells from
surgical specimens	30
3.1.5. Generation of monocyte-derived dendritic cells	31
3.1.6. Isolation of natural killer cells from PBMCs	31
3.1.7. Neutrophil isolation from peripheral blood	
3.1.8. Generation of primary iNKT cell lines	32
3.1.9. Priming of iNKT cells with bacteria	33
3.1.10. Assessment of cytotoxicity	33
3.1.10.1. Lactate dehydrogenase release	33

		3.1.10.2. Calcein release
		3.1.10.3. Use of inhibitors and neutralizing antibodies
	3.2.	Neutrophil migration assay35
	3.3.	Growth conditions and heat inactivation of Porphyromonas
		gingivalis35
	3.4.	ELISA for the detection of proteins in supernatants
	3.5.	In vivo experiments
	3.	5.1. Mice
	3.	5.2. AOM/DSS model
	3.	5.3. Orthotopic injection model
	3.	5.4. Bacteria transplantation
	3.	5.5. Exploratory colonoscopy and tumor endoscopic score
	3.	5.6. Isolation of murine lamina propria mononuclear cells
	3.6.	Flow cytometry
	3.7.	Assessment of cell viability44
	3.8.	Respiratory burst assay44
	3.9.	Bulk RNA sequencing of human iNKT cells44
	3.10.	Statistical analysis44
	3.11.	High-dimensional flow cytometry analysis44
	3.12.	Analysis of RNA-seq data45
4.	Resul	ts I46
	4.1.	Upon encounter with colon cancer cells, iNKT reduce their expression of
		interferon gamma, IL-17 and PD146
	4.2.	Intestinal and blood-derived iNKT cells are cytotoxic against CRC cell
		lines
	4.3.	Colon cancer cell lines are grouped according to their sensitivity to iNKT
		cell-mediated killing51
	4.4.	Human iNKT cells degranulate and release granzyme B and perforin
		when they encounter CRC cell lines52
	4.5.	The expression of death ligands by iNKT cells does not substantially
		change during coculture with CRC cell lines55
	4.6.	Cytotoxicity by human iNKT cells is dependent on perforin and granzyme
		release
	4.7.	Recognition of colon cancer cell lines by iNKT cells is partially CD1d
		dependent58

	4.8.	iNKT cells eliminate patient-derived colon cancer cells with the release		
		of granzyme B and perforin59		
5.	Discus	ssion I61		
6.	ک. Results II			
	6.1.	P. gingivalis supports cancer progression and promotes a pro-tumor		
		phenotype on iNKT cells in AOM/DSS-treated mice65		
	6.2.	iNKT cells are necessary for the pro-tumorigenic effect of <i>P. gingivalis</i> in		
		the AOM/DSS model, recruiting neutrophils with lower production of		
		reactive oxygen species68		
	6.3.	P. gingivalis induces a similar phenotype on iNKT cells in a sporadic		
		model of colon cancer70		
	6.4.	Human iNKT cells primed with Pg share the same characteristics with		
		murine, tumor-infiltrating iNKT cells73		
	6.5.	Blockaed of TLR-2 and -4 partially abrogates the Pg-mediated IL-10 and		
		GM-CSF production on iNKT cells, while increasing the numbers of		
		activated cells76		
	6.6.	Pg-primed iNKT cells show and impaired cytotoxic activity, given by a		
		decrease in degranulating cells and perforin release77		
	6.7.	Pg-induced chitinase 3-like protein 1 is responsible for the diminished		
		iNKT cell cytotoxicity79		
7.	Discus	ssion II		
8.	Conclu	usions and Future Perspectives85		
9.	Refere	ences		
Ap	pendix	I112		
Ap	pendix	II113		
Ap	pendix	III114		
Ap	Appendix IV115			
Appendix V116				
Ap	pendix	VI117		
Ap	pendix	VII118		
Ap	pendix	VIII119		
Ap	pendix	IX120		
Ap	pendix	X121		
Acl	knowle	dgments122		

# List of Abbreviations

 $\alpha$ GalCer: alpha-galactosylceramide

AOM: azoxymethane

AUC: area under the curve

APCs: antigen-presenting cells

BSA: bovine serum albumin

CD1d: cluster of differentiation 1d

CRC: colorectal cancer

CXCL: chemokine (C-X-C motif) ligand

DSS: dextran sodium sulfate

ELISA: Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay

FasL: Fas ligand

FDR: false discovery rate

GZMB: granzyme B

HBSS: Hanks' balanced salt solution

HLA: human leukocyte antigens

IBD: inflammatory bowel disease

lg: Immunoglobulin

IL-: Interleukin

IFN: interferon

iNKT: invariant natural killer T cell

LDH: lactate dehydrogenase

LPMCs: lamina propria mononuclear cells

MAPK: mitogen-activated protein kinase

MDSC: myeloid-derived suppressor cell

MFI: mean fluorescence intensity

MMR: mismatch repair gene

moDCs: monocyte-derived dendritic cells

MSI: microsatellite instability

NK: natural killer cell

PBMCs: peripheral blood mononuclear cells

PBS: phosphate-buffered saline solution

PD1: programmed cell death protein 1

PD-L1: programmed cell death protein ligand 1

Pg: Porphyromonas gingivalis

PRF: perforin

ROS: reactive oxygen species

SCFAs: short chain fatty acids

SPF: specific pathogen free

siMFI: scaled-integrated mean fluorescence intensity

TAMs: tumor-associated macrophages

TANs: tumor-associated neutrophils

TCR: T cell receptor

Tet: Tetramer

TGF- $\beta$ : transforming growth factor beta

Th-: T helper

TIGIT: T cell immunoreceptor with Ig and ITIM domains

TIM3: T cell immunoglobulin and mucin domain containing-protein 3

TLRs: Toll-like receptors

TRAIL: tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosis-inducing ligand

t-SNE: t-distributed stochastic neighbor embedding

# Index of Figures

Fig. 1.1. The molecular pathways in CRC16
Fig. 1.2. Antitumor functions of iNKT cells20
Fig. 1.3. Modulation of iNKT cell functions by the microbiota23
Fig. 1.4. iNKT cells in colon cancer25
Fig. 1.5. Microbiota-mediated inflammatory mechanisms that contribute to CRC.
Adapted from Janney, Powrie & Mann (2021)26
Fig. 3.1. Schemes of the murine CRC models used in this study
Fig. 3.2. Tumor endoscopic scores. Adapted from Becker et al. (2006)39
Fig. 3.3. Gating strategies for the analysis human cells42
Fig. 3.4. Gating strategies for murine cells43
Fig. 4.1. Cytokine expression by iNKT cells at basal state and after coculture with
colon cancer cells47
Fig. 4.2. Expression of activation and inhibitory molecules by iNKT cells at basal
state and after coculture with colon cancer cells48
Fig. 4.3. Intestinal and blood-derived iNKT cell lines are cytotoxic against CRC cell
lines
Fig. 4.4. CRC cell lines are grouped according to their sensitivity to iNKT cell-
mediated killing52
Fig. 4.5. iNKT cells degranulate when they encounter CRC cell lines53
Fig. 4.6. Frequencies of iNKT cells positive for soluble cytotoxic mediators at basal
state and after coculture with colon cancer cell lines at 8:1 E:T ratio54
Fig. 4.7. Release of soluble cytotoxic molecules by iNKT cells at basal state and
after coculture with colon cancer cell lines at 8:1 E:T ratio54
Fig. 4.8. TRAIL modulation on iNKT cells upon exposure to CRC cell lines at 8:1
E:T ratio
Fig. 4.9. Fas ligand modulation on iNKT cells upon exposure to CRC cell lines at
8:1 E:T ratio
Fig. 4.10. Killing of CRC cells by iNKT cells is dependent on the perforin/granzyme
pathway58
Fig. 4.11. Inhibition of antigen presentation does not profoundly affect iNKT cell
cytotoxicity
Fig. 4.12. Human iNKT cells eliminate patient-derived CRC cells60
Fig. 6.1. P. gingivalis supports tumor progression and iNKT cell abundance in
AOM/DSS-treated mice

Fig. 6.2. P. gingivalis supports a pro-tumorigenic phenotype on tumor-infiltrating
iNKT cells in the AOM/DSS model67
Fig. 6.3. P. gingivalis does not induce changes in CD4+T cell cytokine profile in
AOM/DSS-treated mice
Fig. 6.4. iNKT cells are necessary for the pro-tumorigenic effect of <i>P. gingivalis</i> in
AOM/DSS-treated mice
Fig. 6.5. iNKT cells are necessary for the recruitment of neutrophils with low ROS
production in AOM/DSS-treated mice70
Fig. 6.6. Clinical parameters in the intracolon injection model of CRC upon P.
gingivalis treatment
Fig. 6.7. P. gingivalis modifies the expression of IL-17 and GM-CSF on iNKT cells
in an intracolon injection model of CRC72
Fig. 6.8. P. gingivalis induces a reduction in the expression of IL-17, GM-CSF, and
IL-10 on CD4+T cells in an intracolon injection model of CRC73
Fig. 6.9. <i>P. gingivalis</i> modifies the neutrophil oxidative burst in an intracolon injection
model of CRC73
Fig. 6.10. Tumors from CRC patients positive for Porphyromonas gingivalis have an
increased infiltration of iNKT cells and neutrophils75
Fig. 6.11. P. gingivalis drives iNKT cells towards a neutrophil chemotactic gene
signature, with subsequent migration of neutrophils with low respiratory burst
capacity75
Fig. 6.12. <i>P. gingivalis</i> drives a pro-tumorigenic cytokine profile on human iNKT cells
Fig. 6.13. Toll-like receptors -2 and -4 are necessary for the <i>P.gingivalis</i> -induced
increase in IL-10 and GM-CSF expression by iNKT cells, as well as their activation
status
Fig. 6.14. <i>P. gingivalis</i> impairs human iNKT cell cytotoxicity in a CD1d- and surface
TLR-independent manner
Fig. 6.15. Pg-induced chitinase 3-like protein 1 is responsible for the diminished
iNKT cell cytotoxicity
Fig. 8. Graphical abstract

#### Abstract

Colorectal cancer (CRC) is characterized by a complex tumor microenvironment. Invariant Natural Killer T (iNKT) cells are a CD1d-restricted, lipidspecific, T cell population known to be pro-tumorigenic in CRC. On the other hand, the microbiota has gained importance for its infuence over cancer cells and, most importantly, the immune system. *Porphyromonas gingivalis* is a member of the oral microbiota linked to CRC. Although the pro-tumor functions of iNKT cells in CRC are known, how they acquire these features is not well understood. Hence, we aimed at understanding if iNKT cells become pro-tumorigenic due to signals given by CRC-associated bacteria, in particular *P. gingivalis*. For this, we used two murine models and functional assays with human iNKT cell lines. We observed that CRC cells did not induce IL-17, GM-CSF and IL-10 production, known to be secreted by pro-tumorigenic iNKT cells, but activated iNKT cell cytotoxicity via the perforin/granzyme pathway. P. gingivalis enhanced the expression of pro-tumor cytokines and neutrophil chemoattractant activity on tumor-infiltrating iNKT cells in vivo. Furthermore, we found that iNKT cells are necessary for the pro-tumorigenic effects of P. gingivalis in the AOM/DSS model. In vitro experiments revealed that P. gingivalis-primed cells have a neutrophil chemotactic signature and diminished cytotoxicity. Moreover, we showed that Toll-like receptor 2 and 4 signaling mediates the increase in IL-10 and GM-CSF production, whereas chitinase 3-like protein 1 is responsible for the impaired killing activity. These results identified a novel mechanism through which *P. gingivalis* contributes to CRC pathogenesis, by acting on unconventional T cell activities.

# 1. Introduction

#### 1.1. Colorectal cancer

Colorectal cancer (CRC) is the second-leading cancer-related cause of death [1]. and the third most-commonly diagnosed cancer type in the world [2, 3]. Even though colon cancer (and cancer in general) is an age-related disease, with incidence substantially higher in individuals over 50 years of age, there has been a dramatic increase in cases in younger individuals [2]. Although hereditary factors, including family history and inherited germline mutations (causes of Lynch syndrome and familial adenomatous polyposis), account for ~30% of total cases of CRC, most of them arise sporadically [1]. In this regard, environmental risk factors such as alcohol intake, western diet, and lack of physical activity are among the most relevant [1, 3, 4].

Mechanistically speaking, there are three major molecular pathways in CRC (Fig. 1.1): the classic adenoma-carcinoma sequence described by Fearon and Vogelstein [5], explains the majority of sporadic CRC cases and it is characterized by mutations in either oncogenes or tumor-suppressor genes, *i.e. APC, TP53, KRAS, BRAF* and it is associated with most chromosome instability (CIN)-high tumors [6]. On the other hand, the serrated pathway, which is associated with the activation of the MAP (mitogen-activated protein) kinase pathway, as well as the presence of the CpG methylator island phenotype (CIMP), is found in ~20-30% of sporadic tumors [7, 8]. Lastly, the inflammatory pathway, which arises from a dysplastic lesion produced by chronic inflammation, major feature of inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) patients, is responsible for 2% of all CRC cases [1, 7]. All three share a similar multi-step sequence that starts with a benign lesion (polyp, adenoma, or dysplasia), and the accumulation of genetic and epigenetic alterations leads to the transition into malignant carcinomas [1].





New classifications for colon cancer subtypes have been proposed in recent years. One of the most accepted is the CMS (consensus molecular subtypes) classification [9]. More importantly, one of the main features it includes is the contribution of the tumor microenvironment (TME), absent in the more traditional classification systems [9, 10]. From this, 4 CRC types arise: CMS1, which comprises 14% of the cases, are tumors characterized by strong immunogenicity (given by a high mutational burden and microsatellite instability) and immune infiltration, but patients have a negative prognosis after relapse. CMS2, also called canonical, accounts for 37% of total cases and one of its main features is the upregulation of the WNT and MYC downstream targets. The CM3 subtype, called metabolic, is characterized by a mixed microsatellite instability (MSI) status, but mostly by a general deregulation of different metabolic pathways together with several activating mutations on the KRAS gene. Lastly, the CMS4 subtype has a strong stromal infiltration, transforming growth factor (TGF) beta activation, and upregulation of epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition (EMT) genes, plus tending to be diagnosed at late stages and having the worst relapse-free and overall survival of all four subtypes.

This new classification system highlights the importance of the TME in CRC tumorigenesis and progression, and how it can eventually influence disease survival. It is now well known that colon cancer arises from the accumulation of genetic and epigenetic alterations that give rise to the tumor only in a tumor-promoting milieu supported by the adjacent tissue [4]. In general, the tumor microenvironment in colorectal cancer includes both cancer cell and non-epithelial cellular components, such as cancer-associated fibroblasts (CAF), the immune cell

infiltrate, endothelial cells, and the gut microbiota, as well as non-cellular elements such as cytokines, chemokines, metabolites, and the extracellular matrix [11–14].

#### 1.1.1. Immunity in colorectal cancer

The immune system has contrasting roles in cancer formation and subsequent progression. Some populations have canonical antitumor properties, whereas other cells change their phenotype depending on the context. In this regard, whether some immune cells behave in an anti- or pro-tumorigenic manner depends on different aspects, such as nutrient availability, presence/absence of certain metabolites, oxygen gradients, microorganisms, the release of factors by cancer cells and other components of the TME, etcetera [15, 16].

On one hand, the infiltration of cytotoxic cells, especially CD8+ T cells, is widely known as a good prognostic factor in colorectal cancer. The "Immunoscore", an index based on the density of CD8+ T and memory T cells in the core and invasive margin of CRC tumors, was created from this principle [17, 18]. In addition, natural killer cells, as well as some gamma-delta and invariant natural killer T (iNKT) cell subsets can exert killing activities against colon cancer cells [19–21]. Cytotoxic responses are promoted by interferon gamma (IFNG) and interleukin-2, cytokines produced by T helper (Th) 1 conventional CD4+ T cells, natural killer cells, as well as specific gamma-delta and iNKT cell subsets, which makes also Th1-like responses a factor for better prognosis [22, 23]. Maturation of Th1 and cytotoxic cells is also achieved by IL-12, produced by components of the myeloid lineage, such as matured dendritic cells and macrophages [24, 25]. T regulatory (Treg) cells, due to their immunosuppressive activity given by the release of IL-10, were initially presumed to promote colon tumorigenesis and progression. However, these cells might have a more ambiguous role in CRC, as some evidence shows that Treg infiltration is correlated with an increased probability of survival, as well as decreasing pro-tumorigenic inflammation in mouse models [22, 26, 27]. B cells also correlate with a positive prognosis in CRC, and they constitute a substantial fraction in the TME [22]. Herein, they are a major component of tertiary lymphoid structures (TLS), sites known for avid antigen presentation and effector and memory differentiation places for T and B cells [22]. In colon cancer, these structures are associated with a lower risk of recurrence [22].

On the other hand, like with other solid tumors, several studies have reported that IL-17, expressed by Th17 T cells, some gamma-delta and iNKT cells, as well as some cells of the myeloid lineage, is correlated with poor prognosis in CRC [28].

More specifically, IL-17 promotes tumor formation by increasing PLET (placenta expressed transcript) expression, inducing stemness, supporting pro-tumor inflammation and the recruitment of immunosuppressive granulocytes [29–32]. In concomitance with the production of IL-17, also IL-22 is thought to promote colon tumorigenesis due to the promotion of stemness [33, 34]. Some myeloid components of the TME, such as M2 macrophages and myeloid-derived suppressor cells are also associated with poor prognosis due to the promotion angiogenesis and cancer cell migration, while suppressing antitumor responses [15, 16, 27, 35–39]. Neutrophils seem to have an ambiguous role on CRC, as they are considered a good prognostic factor in some studies [40, 41], but recent evidence has shown that these cells may be also associated with an adverse outcome via various mechanisms, such as impairment of antitumor cells, promotion of epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition [42–44].

#### **1.2.** Invariant Natural Killer T cells

Invariant natural killer T (iNKT) cells are an unconventional T cell population that co-expresses some receptors typical of the natural killer (NK) lineage together with a semi-invariantly re-arranged, CD1d-restricted, lipid-specific T cell receptor (TCR) [45]. The TCR of these cells is composed by a V $\alpha$ 24-J $\alpha$ 18 (human) V $\alpha$ 14-J $\alpha$ 18 (mouse) alpha chain and a V $\beta$ 11 (human) V $\beta$ 8, -7, or -2 (mouse) beta chain [45, 46]. These cells recognize microbial and endogenous lipid antigens presented by the CD1d molecule, a non-polymorphic, MHC I-like protein present in professional antigen-presenting cells, cortical thymocytes, hepatocytes, and in the intestinal epithelium [47]. In mice, these cells are predominantly found in the liver and spleen (about 40% and 2% of the total T cells, respectively); in the intestine they can be found as intraepithelial lymphocytes (IEL) and in the lamina propria – being more abundant in the latter, where they represent ~1% of total lymphocytes [47, 48]. In humans, however, they seem to be less abundant [45, 48].

#### 1.2.1. Activation cues

Due to the expression of some natural killer receptors and a T cell receptor, iNKT cells can be activated either in an innate or in an adaptive manner, alone or in combination [49]. Antigen-presenting cells can present both foreign and selfglycolipids when loaded to CD1d [45]. Exogenous antigens, of microbial and nonmicrobial origin, can enter the antigen-presenting cell through langerin (a mannose receptor), endocytosis, or along with low-density lipoprotein particles; endogenous antigens, on the other hand, can be presented as a result of Toll-like (TLR) or nucleotide-binding oligomerization domain (NOD) receptor stimulation [49, 50]. In both cases, antigens can be processed by degradation within the lysosome, or pass through the Golgi apparatus and the endoplasmic reticulum, to be ultimately loaded onto a CD1d molecule [45]. One peculiarity of all iNKT cells, regardless of their origin, is that they recognize and are potently activated by alpha-galactosylceramide ( $\alpha$ -GalCer), a microbial-derived lipid found in marine sponges [45].

The activation status of iNKT cells, like NK cells, is also ruled by the balance between stimulatory and inhibitory signals via natural killer and killer-cell immunoglobulin-like receptors (NKR and KIR, respectively) [49]. Through the activation of receptors such as NKG2D, iNKT cells can recognize MHC-like molecules usually expressed by stressed cells [49, 51, 52]. On the other hand, some NKRs and many KIRs recognize inhibitory HLA molecules, such as HLA-E [49, 53]. iNKT cells can also be activated by cytokines. For instance, antigenpresenting cells stimulated with TLR ligands like LPS (lipopolysaccharide), are prone to produce interleukins 12 and 18, as well as interferon- $\beta$ , that can activate iNKT cells in a CD1d-independent manner [45, 46, 49, 54]. Another important cytokine is interleukin-15 – initially known to activate iNKT cells driving a Th1like/cytotoxic response, is also involved in iNKT cell development [55, 56].

#### 1.2.2. Functional subsets

Within minutes after activation, iNKT cells produce copious amounts of cytokines. Human and murine iNKT cells are divided into different functional subsets, which are similar to the T-helper classification [49, 50]. The NKT1 subset is similar to T helper 1 (Th1) cells, as they express the transcription factor T-bet and secrete IFN gamma and tumor necrosis factor alpha (TNF $\alpha$ ), as well as cytotoxic molecules. Recent studies have shown that thymic NKT1 cells can be further divided into 3 groups [57, 58]: NKT1a, which seems to be a bridge state between NKT1 and NKT2 cells; NKT1b, and NKT1c, endowed with cytotoxic activities. The NKT2 program is governed by GATA3, which induces these cells to secrete IL-4 and IL-13. In the thymus, however, this subset also includes progenitors of NKT1 and 17. NKT17 cells are characterized by ROR $\gamma$ t expression and the release of IL-17A, IL-21, and IL-22 [47, 48]. Furthermore, an NKT10 subset has been identified in adipose tissue and the intestine; these cells produce the anti-inflammatory cytokine IL-10,

but, contrary to conventional Tregs, they are governed by E4BP4 and not FOXP3 [59, 60], even if iNKT cells can express FOXP3 after stimulation with TGF- $\beta$  [48, 50, 61]. Studies in mice demonstrate that whereas NKT1, 2, and 17 subsets are fully differentiated once they emigrate from the thymus, there is no precursor for NKT10 cells in this organ, suggesting that these cells acquire their properties once they reach the periphery [57].

Due to this array of cytokine programs and the co-expression of innate and adaptive receptors, iNKT cells act as a bridge between the adaptive and innate immune system. Indeed, they participate in various immune responses in lymphoid and non-lymphoid organs, both in tissue homeostasis and in diverse disease states, where they can exert either a protective or a pathogenic role depending on the tissue involved and the signals given by each microenvironment [48].

#### 1.2.3. Antitumor activities

Invariant NKT cells can have either a direct and/or indirect antitumor effect on tumors (Fig. 1.2) [49, 62–64]. They produce granules containing granzymes and perforin, as well as the death ligands TRAIL (TNF-related apoptosis-inducing ligand) and Fas ligand (FasL) and can target tumor cells in CD1d-dependent and/or independent manners [65–68]. Even though they can directly kill cancer cells, their main function in antitumor immunity is actually related to the regulation of innate and adaptive responses.



Fig. 1.2. Antitumor functions of iNKT cells. Created with Biorender.

#### **1.2.3.1.** Regulation of other immune populations

As mentioned before, iNKT cells can release several kinds of cytokines depending on the context. In cancer, it is known that they control the fates of other immune cells by the secretion of interferon gamma [49, 54, 69]. This cytokine functions by stimulating the JAK1/2-STAT1 pathway, which provokes several immunological processes, including macrophage activation, MHC-I/II pathway upregulation, co-stimulation, Treg cell inhibition, and Th1 cell differentiation and activation [70, 71]. Thanks to this, iNKT cells are involved in dendritic cell maturation, conventional T cell activation and NK cell transactivation [49, 54, 72]. Furthermore, iNKT cells can remodel the abundance and functions of myeloid populations within the tumor microenvironment [64, 73]. In particular, iNKT cells target M1-like macrophages for survival, while targeting M2 macrophages for death by the cooperative effect of CD1d, CD40 and Fas ligand [73]. Neutrophils are also influenced by activated iNKT cells in melanoma, as iNKT cells treated with aGalCer reduce the production of IL10 in neutrophils, thus downregulating their suppressive profile [74].

#### 1.2.3.2. Direct cytotoxicity

Several lines of evidence have shown that human circulating iNKT cells, as well as murine cells from the liver, thymus, and spleen can eliminate leukemia, melanoma, lung and colorectal cancer cell lines [65–68]. Regarding the killing mechanism, some studies have indicated that the granzyme/perforin pathway is preferred in *in vitro* settings with human cells [52, 75–78]. This mechanism is based on the release of granules containing perforin and granzymes (mostly A and B) to the immunological synapse [65, 79, 80]. Then, perforin allows the entrance of granzymes, which ultimately mediate target cell death in caspase-dependent and - independent fashions [80–83]. Nonetheless, other studies have shown that Fas ligation is the preferred mechanism *in vivo* [66, 84]. The death receptor mechanism is dependent not only on the expression of death ligands (Fas ligand and TRAIL) on effector cells, but also on the presence of their co-respective death receptors (Fas and TRAIL receptors) on target cells [85]. Once the ligation occurs, death receptors provoke cell death by starting the extrinsic apoptotic pathway [85].

#### 1.2.4. iNKT cells in the intestine

The gastrointestinal tract is one of the most complex antigenic compartments in the body, as it is constantly exposed to various stimuli from food and an enormous ecosystem of gut microbes. To preserve tissue homeostasis, the gut harbors a highly specialized immune system, which helps prevent the translocation of gut microbes into the lamina propria, as well as inducing tolerance to food and commensal microbial antigens [86]. iNKT cells are also part of the intestinal immunity, and they seem to be crucial for gut homeostasis, prevalently in early life stages, but also in adult life. Regarding the distributions of different iNKT cell subsets in the gut, NKT1 cells are the most abundant, representing about 85% of iNKT cells in the small intestine, colon and Peyer's patches of C57BL/6 mice, whereas NKT2 and NKT17 represent ~ 10% and < 5%, respectively [87, 88].

#### 1.2.4.1. iNKT cells and the gut microbiota

It is now known that the bi-directional crosstalk between the mucosal immune cells and the microbiota is essential for gut homeostasis and maturation of the immune system [89]. iNKT cells are not the exception, as they recognize microbial antigens and are important in host-microbiota interactions in the gut [46, 90, 91]. For instance, iNKT cell number and distribution in the intestine is regulated by the early colonization of gut commensals, as germ-free mice have higher numbers of immature and hypo-responsive cells, whose levels are then restored when animals are exposed to microbes only during the neonatal stage [90, 92]. In particular, gut microbes can regulate iNKT cell number and functions by controlling CXCL16 expression – chemokine responsible for iNKT cell recruitment, microbial antigens produced by some gut bacteria, such as *Lactobacilli* and *Bacteroides fragilis*, and indirect activation by other gut bacteria via TLR signaling and the secretion of metabolites like short chain fatty acids (SCFA, Fig. 1.3) [48, 60, 90, 91, 93–95].

The control of the gut microbiota over iNKT cell functions becomes particularly evident in the context of intestinal inflammation. In particular, some studies have found that iNKT cells produce substantial amounts of pro-inflammatory cytokines like IFNG, TNF- $\alpha$  and IL17 in the presence of adherent-invasive *E. coli*, *Salmonella* Typhimurium (both associated with intestinal inflammation [96–100]), IBD patient-derived microbiota, or upon antibiotics treatment [93, 95, 96, 101]. However, we recently demonstrated that a gut microbiota rich in SCFA producers drives iNKT cell functions towards a T-reg like phenotype, with the release of IL-10 and subsequent control of pathogenic T cells, in Crohn's disease patients and in a cell transfer model of intestinal inflammation [60].

iNKT cells are also important in remodeling the gut microbiota composition. It has been observed that animals deficient for CD1d and iNKT cells are uncapable of restricting microbial colonization in the small intestine, thus becoming more susceptible to pathogen invasion [91, 102]. Moreover, the gut microbiota from CD1d-deficient mice had pro-inflammatory properties when transplanted into wild-type mice 46. In addition, interferon gamma secretion by these cells influences the secretion of antimicrobial peptides by Paneth cells [47, 48, 102].



Fig. 1.3. Modulation of iNKT cell functions by the microbiota. Created with Biorender.

#### 1.2.4.2. iNKT cells and other gut immune cells

Not only microbial-derived antigens, but also antigen-presenting cells can differentially drive tolerogenic and inflammatory responses. This is also true for iNKT cell activation, differentiation and proliferation, as lipid presentation by different CD1d<sup>+</sup> APCs can shape the outcome of their immune responses [103]. Some lines of evidence have shown that CD1d expression in CD11c<sup>+</sup> cells (which includes dendritic cells and macrophages) controls the phenotype of iNKT cells in the gut, as mice with a conditional deletion of CD1d on CD11c<sup>+</sup> cells have reduced NKT17 cell numbers in the small intestine and in mesenteric lymph nodes [87]. This, in turn, induces iNKT cells to regulate homeostasis by favoring Treg cells and controlling the composition and compartmentalization of gut microbes [87].

It is already well known that iNKT cells can also support the regulation of antibody production by B cells [104–106]. In the intestine, IgA – the most abundant antibody in the mucosae, together with IgG, cooperate to modulate intestinal immunity, as well as microbial composition and compartmentalization [107, 108]. For instance, it has been demonstrated that a subset in the Peyer's patches is crucial for the control of B cell responses [88]. Indeed, iNKT cells contribute to most of the IL-4 produced in this location and provide indirect help for class switch to IgG1. The IgA repertoire seems to be affected by iNKT cells as well, as CD1d-deficient mice have altered levels of IgA. However, it was found that such alterations are a consequence of the altered microbiota of this strain, suggesting an indirect role of iNKT cells [87].

#### 1.2.5. iNKT cells in colon cancer

iNKT cells have gained interest in cancer research due to their antitumor potential [72, 109, 110]. However, their role in colon cancer remains highly controversial. Some studies have demonstrated a higher infiltration of iNKT cells in human CRC tumors [42, 69]. One of these studies proposed that iNKT cell infiltration was a positive prognostic factor in CRC, as iNKT cells expressed the activation marker CD69, as well as IFN gamma, perforin, granzymes, and Fas ligand in tumors [69]. However, we recently demonstrated that, both in colon cancer patients and murine models, iNKT cells are characterized by the expression IL17 and GMCSF, as well as having a strong neutrophil chemotactic signature. Indeed, iNKT cells were responsible for the recruitment of pro-tumorigenic neutrophils, thus being associated with a worse prognosis [42]. IL17 expression was also observed in the tumors of Apc<sup>Min/+</sup> mice, together with the expression of IL10, which in turn suppressed Th1 responses and promoted Treg cells [61]. More interestingly, iNKT cells are also thought to promote colon cancer metastasis to the liver by the release of IL22 by NKT17 cells [111].



Fig. 1.4. iNKT cells in colon cancer. Created with Biorender. GZMB, granzyme B; PRF1, perforin; Nφ, neutrophil.

#### 1.3. The gut microbiota in colon cancer

Colon cancer patients usually suffer from an altered gut microbiota composition. In general, their microbiome is characterized by a reduction of certain genera like Clostridium, Bifidobacterium, and Bacteroides, as well as in SCFA producers such as the *Ruminococcaceae* and *Lachnospiraceae* families, increase in, *Escherichia*, *Streptococci*, and microbes belonging to the oral microbiota such as Fusobacterium, Gemella, Peptostreptococcus, Porphyromonas and Parvimonas, [112–117]. Apart from changes in bacterial communities, there are also modifications in metabolic activities [118]. The role of the gut microbiota in the colon tumorigenesis and progression can be explained by various mechanisms. First, changes in the overall microbial composition (dysbiosis) can drive a non-specific inflammatory state that enhances cancer development (Fig. 1.4) [113–115, 119– 121]. Second, specific bacteria, like Fusobacterium nucleatum, pks+ E. coli, Enterotoxigenic Bacteroides fragilis (ETBF), and Enterococcus faecalis contribute to tumorigenesis by triggering the Wnt/b-Catenin signaling, inducing Th17 responses, inhibiting cell-mediated cytotoxicity, recruitment of myeloid-derived suppressor cells, tumor-associated neutrophils and macrophages (TANs and TAMs, respectively), biofilm formation, and DNA damage [14, 114, 119, 121-124]66,75,123–126. Third, from a functional point of view, the metabolism of bile

acids, branched-chain amino acids and phenylalanine, hydrogen sulfide production, and biofilms, all known for causing inflammation and DNA damage, are increased in human CRC [116, 125, 126].



Fig. 1.5. Microbiota-mediated inflammatory mechanisms that contribute to CRC. Adapted from Janney, Powrie & Mann, *Nature* (2021) [119]

# 1.3.1. Porphyromonas gingivalis

*Porphyromonas gingivalis* (Pg) is a Gram-negative, non-motile, rod-shaped obligate anareobe usually found in the oral microbiota [127, 128]. It obtains metabolic energy with the fermentation of amino acids [127], and it is recognized for producing strong proteases, called gingipains, and peptidylarginine deaminases [127, 129, 130]. In fact, these enzymes represent some of the main virulence factors of *P. gingivalis* in adult periodontitis, together with its particular lipopolysaccharide and its capsule [131, 132]. Indeed, *P. gingivalis* is well-known for being one of the causative agents of this disease, being part of the Red complex, together with *Tannerella denticola* and *Tannerela forsythia* [127, 131]. Nonetheless, emerging pathogenic roles for this bacterium have also been found in Alzheimer's disease [133], rheumatoid artritis [134], ulcerative colitis [130, 135], and colorectal cancer [136–138].

#### 1.3.2. P. gingivalis in the gut

Even if *P. gingivalis* is usually found in the oral cavity, it can also translocate to the intestine. Once in the gut, it mediates inflammatory responses and it is actually associated with the exacerbation of ulcerative colitis [130, 135, 139]. More specifically, it induces the release of pro-inflammatory cytokines, such as TNF- $\alpha$ , IL-6, and IL-17 [130, 135]. More specifically, in DSS treated mice, it was found that *P. gingivalis* regulates the Th17/Treg balance, favoring Th17 cells through TLR4 signaling [135]. However, it was also observed that the peptidylarginine deaminase seems to be responsible for the imbalance in Th17/Tregs as well [130].

# 1.3.3. P. gingivalis in colorectal cancer

As mentioned previously, in the intestine *P. gingivalis* is mostly known for its action in inflammatory bowel diseases. However, recent evidence has shown its emerging roles in colon cancer as well. Regarding its effects on cancer cells, it was observed that the total membrane and peptidoglycan fractions of *P. gingivalis* induced the up-regulation of the programmed death ligand 1 (PDL1) in CL-11 cells [140]. In addition, it can promote CRC cell proliferation by gingipain-mediated activation of the MAPK/ERK pathway [141]. Not only *P. gingivalis* influences cancer cell activities, but also other components of the tumor microenvironment. For instance, it becomes part of the tumor-associated microbiota and induces tumor-promoting senescence on fibroblasts thanks to the production of butyrate [136]. The myeloid compartment also contributes to the *P. gingivalis*-mediated promotion of colon tumorigenesis, as the activation of the NLRP3 inflammasome in this lineage given by this bacterium increases tumor burden *in vivo* [137].

# 2. Aims

iNKT cells are gaining importance in colon cancer research for their antitumor capabilities and for how gut microbes can modulate their functions. Even if these cells are beneficial in many types of cancer, it has been observed that they actually promote colon cancer progression by secreting pro-tumorigenic cytokines that act on other components of the tumor microenvironment [42, 61]. Nonetheless, how iNKT cells acquire this phenotype is not fully understood, even if we found that *Fusobacterium nucleatum* – an established oncobacterium, induces a pro-tumor phenotype on human iNKT cell lines [42]. Therefore, the hypothesis of this study is that iNKT cells acquire features that support colon cancer progression because of interactions with the tumor microenvironment, in particular with colon cancer-associated bacteria. To test this, I proposed the following aims:

- To assess if the activities of human iNKT cells are modulated by interactions with colon cancer cells
- To address if the iNKT cell pro-tumorigenic functions found in colon cancer is supported by *Porphyromonas gingivalis*, an emerging CRC-related bacterium
- To evaluate the mechanisms behind the effect of *Porphyromonas gingivalis* over iNKT cell functions

# 3. Materials and Methods

# 3.1. Experiments with human cells

# 3.1.1. Human samples

Colon samples were collected with written informed consent from all patients who underwent surgical resection at the *Ospedale Maggiore Policinico* in Milan, Italy. Collection was approved by the institutional review board (Milan, Area B) under the permission 566\_2015. Clinical data are summarized in Table 3.1.

Table 3.1. Clinical data of the patients used in this study.

Parameter	
Male/female, n	11/13
Age at enrolment, mean ± SD <i>Male</i> <i>Female</i>	66 ± 12.9 62 ± 14 69 ± 11.6
Tumor location, n	0
Leπ colon	9
Right colon	15
Stage	
Adenoma	2
1	2
11	6
<i>III</i>	14

MMR status, proficient/deficient 21/3

# 3.1.2. Cell lines

The cell lines used in this study, together with their growth conditions, are listed in Table 3.2. All lines were subcultured three times a week with the exception of NCM460D cells, which were split once a week. All cells were maintained in a humidified incubator with 95% air, 5% CO<sub>2</sub> at 37°C. For all the experiments, cell lines were used between passages 4-10. Table 3.2. List of the human cell lines used in this study. MSS: microsatellite-stable, MSI: microsatellite-instable. FBS: fetal bovine serum, NaP: Sodium pyruvate, Glu: Glutamine, NEAA: non-essential amino acids, P/S: penicillin/streptomycin.

Cell line	Cancer type	Growth conditions	Genetic Lesions
Caco-2	colon adenocarcinoma	Minimum Essential Medium Eagle with 20% FBS, 2 mM Glu, 1 mM NaP, 0.1 mM NEAA, P/S	CIN+, MSS, CIMP+, <i>TP53</i> (E204X), <i>APC</i> mut
DiFi	familial adenomatous polyposis	F-12 1X nutrient mix with 10% FBS, 2 mM Glu, 1 mM NaP, 0.1 mM NEAA, P/S	MSS
RKO	colon carcinoma	Minimum Essential Medium Eagle + 20% FBS, 2 mM Glu, 1 mM NaP, 0.1 mM NEAA, P/S	CIN-, MSI, CIMP+, <i>BRAF</i> (V600E) <i>, PIK3CA</i> (H1047R)
HT-29	colon adenocarcinoma	Dulbecco's modified Eagle medium (DMEM) + 10% FBS, 2 mM Glu, 1 mM NaP, 0.1 mM NEAA, P/S	CIN+, MSS, CIMP+, <i>BRAF</i> (V600E) <i>, PIK3CA</i> (P449T <sup>b</sup> ), TR53 <i>APC</i> mut
Colo 205	colon adenocarcinoma, metastatic sites	RPMI-1640 with 10% FBS, FBS, 2 mM Glu, 1 mM NaP, 0.1 mM NEAA, P/S	MSS, CIMP+, <i>BRAF</i> mut, <i>PIK3CA</i> mut, <i>TP53</i> mut <i>APC</i> mut
NK-92	Non-Hodgkin's Iymphoma	RPMI with 5% human serum, 2 mM Glu, 1 mM NaP, 0.1 mM NEAA, P/S, 100 IU/ml interleukin-2	-

# 3.1.3. Isolation of peripheral blood mononuclear cells

Buffy coats from healthy individuals were obtained thanks to the San Matteo Hospital (Pavia, Italy). Peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) were isolated using a Ficoll gradient. Briefly, blood was centrifuged for 10 min at 300 xg with slow aceleration/deaceleration to separate plasma from cellular content. Then, the cellular content was divided and diluted with phosphate buffered saline (PBS, Microgem) and layered over 13 ml of Ficoll in 50-ml Falcon tubes. Tubes were centrifuged at 300 xg for 30 min under low aceleration/deaceleration. The PBMC fraction was collected using a Pasteur pipette and washed twice with PBS to discard debris and platelets.

# 3.1.4. Isolation of lamina propria mononuclear cells and epithelial cells from surgical specimens

Surgical specimens from colon cancer and inflammatory bowel disease patients were obtained from the *Ospedale Maggiore Policlinico* (Milan, Italy). As soon as the specimen was obtained, the mucosa was separated using forceps and surgical scissors. Mucus was removed by carefully scrapping the mucosa with a cell scrapper. The tissue was then pretreated with dithiothreitol (DTT, 0.1 mmol/ml, Sigma-Aldrich) for 15 minutes at room temperature under constant agitation. Later, was washed three times (5 minutes the mucosa per wash) with penicillin/streptomycin- (Gibco, Thermo Fisher) and gentamycin (Roche)supplemented Hanks' Balanced Salt Solution (HBSS, EuroClone). To obtain the mucosa was cut in ~1 cm and epithelial cells. the incubated in ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA, 1mmol/ml, Sigma-Aldrich) for 30 minutes at room temperature under agitation for a total of 3 incubation cycles. The tissue was then washed three times with HBSS supplemented with antibiotics. Next, it was incubated with collagenase D (400 IU/ml, Worthington Biochemical Corporation, Lakewood, New Jersey) for 5 hours at 37 °C to digest the extracellular matrix. The resulting cell suspension was filtered in a 100 µm-cell strainer and centrifuged at 1900 rpm, room temperature for 10 minutes. Cells were separated with a 100%, 60%, 40%, 30% Percoll (Sigma-Aldrich) gradient at 1900 rpm, for 30 minutes. After the gradient was done, LPMCs were collected between the 60% and 40% layers. Cells were then washed twice with antibiotics-supplemented PBS and resuspended in complete RPMI-1640 medium.

#### 3.1.5. Generation of monocyte-derived dendritic cells

Dendritic cells were generated from CD14+ cells isolated from PBMCs. Monocytes were isolated using CD14+ Microbeads (Miltenyi Biotec). In summary, PBMCs were counted, resuspended in MACS buffer (PBS with 0.5% w/v bovine serum albumin and 2mM EDTA) together with the microbeads, and incubated for 10 min at 4°C. After the cells were washed to remove unbound beads, the cell suspension was passed through LS MACS columns (Miltenyi Biotec). Then, the columns were washed three times and cells were flushed out. CD14+ cells were incubated in complete RPMI medium supplemented with 1000 IU/ml granulocytemacrophage colony stimulating factor (GMCSF, Miltenyi Biotec) and 400 IU/ml interleukin-4 (IL-4, Miltenyi Biotec) at a concentration of 1 x 10<sup>6</sup> cells/ml for 7 days, with cytokine refresh every 2 days.

#### 3.1.6. Isolation of natural killer cells from PBMCs

Natural killer cells were isolated from PBMCs from healthy donors using the NK Cell Isolation Kit (Miltenyi Biotec) following the manufacturer's instructions. In brief, cells were counted and resuspended in MACS buffer in the presence of NK-cell biotin conjugated antibody cocktail and then incubated for 5 minutes at 4°C.

Afterwards, NK cell microbead cocktail was added and the suspension was incubated for 10 min at 4°C. The cell suspension was passed through previously rinsed LS columns (Miltenyi Biotec), collecting the flow-through, which contained the enriched population of NK cells. Columns were washed three times, and the eluent that contained the remaining NK cells was also collected. NK cells were resuspended in RPMI with 5% v/v human serum, 2 mM Glu, 1 mM NaP, 0.1 mM NEAA, 1% P/S, 100 IU/ml interleukin-2 overnight.

# 3.1.7. Neutrophil isolation from peripheral blood

Neutrophils were isolated from healthy donor buffy coats by dextran sedimentation plus Percoll gradient [42]. First, red blood cells were removed by resuspending plasma-free blood in 3% dextran in HBSS and allowing sedimentation on ice for 40 minutes. The remaining erythrocytes in the supernatant were lysed with ammonium-chloride-potassium (ACK) buffer for 5 minutes. For the Percoll gradient, the following layers were done in 15-ml Falcon tubes (from bottom to top): 2 ml Percoll 51%, 2 ml Percoll 42%, 2 ml cell suspension in HBSS. Then, cells were centrifuged at 400xg for 10 minutes. Neutrophils form a pellet at the bottom of the tube, which was resuspended in fresh HBSS and used for further assays.

#### 3.1.8. Generation of primary iNKT cell lines

iNKT cell lines were generated from PBMCs of healthy donors and LPMCs from IBD patients and are listed in Table 3.3. Cells were sorted as CD45+ CD3+ hCD1d:PBS-57+ cells, as shown in Fig 3.2A. Sorted cells were resuspended in RPMI supplemented with 5% v/v human serum, 2 mM Glu, 1 mM NaP, 0.1 mM NEAA, 1% P/S, and 100 IU/ml interleukin-2, and subsequently stimulated with phytohemagglutinin (PHA, 1µg/ml, Remel) and irradiated feeders in a 1:1 iNKT:feeder ratio. Feeders were PBMCs irradiated at 12.5 Gy using a Faxitron CP160 X-ray irradiator. iNKT cells were expanded *in vitro* for 2 weeks and purity was checked *via* flow cytometry. When purity did not reach >90%, cells were resorted and a second stimulation/expansion cycle was performed.

Name	Tissue	Type of Individual
CD1	Colon	Crohn's disease
CD2	Colon	Crohn's disease
CD3	Colon	Crohn's disease
NUN	Colon	Ulcerative colitis
PB1	Peripheral blood	Healthy donor
PB2	Peripheral blood	Healthy donor
PB3	Peripheral blood	Healthy donor
PB5	Peripheral blood	Healthy donor
PB6	Peripheral blood	Healthy donor

Table 3.3. List of iNKT cell lines used in this study.

# 3.1.9. Priming of iNKT cells with bacteria

To stimulate iNKT cell lines with bacteria, moDCs were used as antigenpresenting cells in a 2:1 iNKT:DC ratio, whereas the heat-inactivated microbial content was used in a 10:1 CFU:DC ratio. Cells were stimulated for 24h at 37°C in 48-well plates. To test the role of antigen presentation, surface Toll-like receptors and CHI3L1, priming took place in the presence of neutralizing antibodies (final concentration 10  $\mu$ g/ml) and recombinant proteins listed in Table 3.4. For killing experiments with primed cells, these were first centrifuged at 200 xg for 5 minutes, supernatants were collected for ELISA assays and functional assays with neutrophils, and cells were resuspended in fresh RPMI medium supplemented with 5% v/v human serum and 100 IU/ml of IL-2.

Name	Clone	Isotype	Vendor
Anti-human CD1d	CD1d42	Mouse IgG1, kappa	BD
Anti-human TLR2	B4H2	Human IgA2, kappa	InvivoGen
Anti-human TLR4	W7C11	Mouse IgG1, kappa	InvivoGen
Anti-human CHI3L1	mAY	Mouse IgG1, kappa	Merck
Recombinant human	-	-	R&D systems
CHI3L1			

Table 3.4. Neutralizing antibodies and proteins used during priming of iNKT cells with microbial content.

# 3.1.10. Assessment of cytotoxicity

# 3.1.10.1. Lactate dehydrogenase release

Killing by iNKT cells was assessed using the Cytotoxicity Lactate Dehydrogenase (LDH) Assay Kit-WST (non-homogeneous assay, Dojindo EU)

following the manufacturer's instructions. All experimental conditions were performed in duplicate. Lactate dehydrogenase is a soluble and stable enzyme found in the cytosol, and its release into medium is due to cell death upon plasma membrane damage. Its measurement in culture medium is widely used in cytotoxicity assays, because the increase of LDH in supernatants is proportional to the number of dead cells. To test basal iNKT cell cytotoxicity, cancer cells (2.5 x 10<sup>4</sup> cells/well) were incubated at 37°C for 4 hours with effector cells (iNKT cells, the NK-92 cell line or blood-derived NK cells) at effector:target (E:T) ratios of 8:1, 4:1, 2:1, and 1:1. Maximum and spontaneous release controls, as well as background controls, were included for calculation of the percentage of killing. Maximum release was obtained by incubating target cells with lysis buffer for the last 30 minutes of coculture. After coculture, 100 µl of supernatant was collected and plated in optically-clear, 96-well plates together with 100 µl of working solution, and were incubated for 30 min at room temperature in the dark. The working solution contains WST which, by an LDH-mediated reaction, is converted into a colored product that can be measured with a spectrophotometer. Reaction was stopped by adding 50 µl of stop solution and absorbance at 490 nm was measured using a Glomax plate reader (Promega). The percentage of cytotoxicity was calculated as follows:

% Killing =  $\left(\frac{\text{Test well} - \text{mean (spontaneous release wells)}}{\text{mean (maximum release wells)} - \text{mean (spontaneous release wells)}}\right) \times 100$ 

For experiments with bacteria, raw values were also normalized to the values given by the presence of moDCs alone with each bacterium. For experiments in the presence of killing inhibitors and bacterial content, iNKT cells were used at 8:1 E:T ratio. The remaining supernatant was conserved at -20 °C to perform ELISA assays, and cells were preserved for surface and intracellular staining.

#### 3.1.10.2. Calcein release

To dissect basal iNKT cell killing, cytotoxicity was also assessed via the detection of calcein in culture supernatants. For this assay, target cells were previously incubated with Calcein AM for 1h in the dark, washed twice with PBS, and then resuspended in new medium. For these experiments, iNKT cells were used in a 8:1 E:T ratio. After the 4-hour co-incubation, 100 ul of supernatant was transferred to opaque-welled plates and calcein release was measured using a

Glomax plate reader (Promega). The percentage of dead cells was calculated as in 3.1.8.1.

# 3.1.10.3. Use of inhibitors and neutralizing antibodies

For experiments using inhibitors, target cells were pre-treated for 1h with anti-CD1d antibody (10  $\mu$ g/ml, clone CD1d42, R&D Systems); iNKT cells were pretreated with anti-Fas Ligand antibody (1h, 10  $\mu$ g/ml, clone 100419, R&D Systems), anti-TRAIL antibody (1h, 10  $\mu$ g/ml, clone 75411, R&D Systems), concanamycin A (2 hours, 10 nM, Sigma-Aldrich), or 3,4 dichloroisocoumarin (20 minutes, 40  $\mu$ M, Enzo Life Sciences). Medium from pre-treated cells was replaced after the treatments. For these experiments, iNKT cells were used in an 8:1 E:T ratio.

# 3.2. Neutrophil migration assay

Migration assays were performed as previously described [42]. In brief, fresh neutrophils were first pre-incubated for 20 min at 37°C with RPMI-1640 + 2% FBS (basal medium) and seeded on top of a 3 mm-pore transwell (SARSTEDT). A total of 500  $\mu$ l of the culture supernatant of iNKT cells (primed or not primed with *P. gingivalis*) diluted 10% v/v in basal medium, were added on the bottom of the transwell. Then, migration was allowed for 4 hours at 37°C. For these experiments, RPMI-1640 with 10% FBS was used as positive control for migration. Afterwards, migrating neutrophils found on the bottom of the plate were stained and counted using the FACSCelesta cytometer (BD Biosciences) with plate acquisition mode and defined volumes.

# 3.3. Growth conditions and heat inactivation of *Porphyromonas gingivalis*

*Porphyromonas gingivalis* ATCC 33277 was purchased from the German Collection of Microorganisms and Cell Cultures (DSMZ GmbH). It was grown in Columbia broth supplemented with 5ug/ml hemin (Sigma-Aldrich) and 1ug/ml menadione (Sigma-Aldrich) for 48h, and it was used in exponential phase (OD600 0.6-0.8). For heat inactivation, bacteria were first resuspended at a concentration of 10<sup>9</sup> CFU/ml in sterile PBS, subsequently they were heated at 70°C for 30 minutes and immediately stored at -20°C.

# 3.4. ELISA for the detection of proteins in supernatants

High-affinity, protein-binding plates (Nunc, Thermo Fisher were coated with capture antibodies previously diluted in PBS or in Coating Buffer (8.4 g NaHCO<sub>3</sub>,

3.56 g Na<sub>2</sub>CO<sub>3</sub> in 1L of ddH2O, 50 µl/well) at a final concentration of 1-2 µg/ml and incubated overnight at 4°C. The next day, plates were washed three times with PBS plus 0.05% Tween 20 (Washing Buffer). Prior to each step described hereafter, plates were washed three times. Plates were subsequently blocked with 50 µl/well of Blocking Solution/Incubation Buffer (PBS with 0.1-1% of Bovine Serum Albumin) for 1 hour at room temperature. Then, 50 µl of standards (done by serial dilutions) and samples were added to each well, and were incubated for 2 hours at room temperature. Subsequently, biotinylated antibodies were added at a concentration of 1 µg/ml in Blocking Solution/Incubation Buffer; plates were then incubated for 1 hour at room temperature. Afterwards, 50 µl/well of Streptavidin-Horseradish peroxidase (diluted 1:1000 in Blocking Solution/Incubation Buffer) were added to each well, and plates were incubated for 1 hour at room temperature. Next, 50 µl/well of Tetramethylbenzidine (TMB) Substrate Solution were added, and plates were incubated at room temperature for 20-30 minutes in the dark. Lastly, 50 µl/well of Stop Solution (H<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub> 1N) were added, and absorbance was measured using a Glomax plate reader (Promega) at 450 nm.

Antibody	Clone	Vendor
Anti-human granzyme B, purified	GB10	Mabtech
Anti-human granzyme B, biotinylated	GB11	Mabtech
Anti-human perforin, purified	Pf-80/164	Mabtech
Anti-human perforin, biotinylated	Pf-344	Mabtech
Anti-human interferon gamma, purified	NIB42	Biolegend
Anti-human interferon gamma, biotinylated	4S.B3	Biolegend
Anti-human interleukin-10, purified	JES3-19F1	Biolegend
Anti-human interleukin-10 biotinylated	JES3-12G8	Biolegend
Anti-human interleukin-17, purified	BL23	Biolegend
Anti-human interleukin-17, biotinylated	Poly5189	Biolegend
Anti-human GM-CSF, purified	BVD2-23B6	Biolegend
Anti-human GM-CSF, biotinylated	BVD2-21C1	Biolegend
Anti-human CHI3L1, purified	384327	R&D Systems
Anti-human CHI3L1, biotinylated	Polyclonal Goat IgG, ID not indicated	R&D Systems

Table 3.5. List of ELISA antibodies.

# 3.5. In vivo experiments

#### 3.5.1. Mice

C57Bl/6J mice (Charles River, Italy) and B6(Cg)-Traj18tm1.1Kro/J [142] (*Traj18-/-*, gift from Paolo Dellabona, San Raffaele Institute) mice, which are deficient for iNKT cells, were housed at the European Institute of Oncology animal facility in SPF conditions. It has been observed that, even if in this model there is
lower infiltration of neutrophils in colon cancer models [42] and of eosinophils in airway inflammation [142], under steady-state conditions, this model lacks exclusively of iNKT cells [142]. All procedures were approved by the Italian Ministry of Health under the permissions Auth. 1217/2020 and 10/2021. Experiments started when mice were 7-9 weeks old and mice were always randomly assigned to each experimental group.

### 3.5.2. AOM/DSS Model

The scheme for this model is shown in Fig 3.1A. Eight-week old mice were weighed and injected intraperitoneally with azoxymethane (AOM) diluted in sterile saline solution at a concentration of 1 mg/ml, injecting 10 mg per 1 kg body weight. AOM stock aliquots of 10 mg/ml diluted in ddH<sub>2</sub>O were stored at -20°C until use. After injection, all mice were monitored for 5 days. At the start of week 2, mice received 1% w/v dextran sulfate sodium (DSS) in their drinking water for 7 days; consumption was monitored twice a week to ensure equal intake by all experimental groups. Treatment with DSS was followed by two weeks of regular water. This procedure was repeated one more time for a total of two DSS cycles.

### 3.5.3. Orthotopic injection model

The scheme for this model is shown in Fig. 3.1B. and performed as previously described [143]. For this model, we used the MC38 colon cancer cell line. This line was grown in DMEM medium supplemented with penicillin/streptomycin, 10% FBS, 2 mM Glutamine, 1 mM NaP, 0.1 mM NEAA., and split 3 times a week, when cells were confluent. For injection, a total of 1 x  $10^5$  MC38 cells were injected in the colon mucosa of 8-week old mice using a previously described colonoscopy system (Karl Storz, [143]). In brief, mice were anesthetized using 3% isoflurane during all the procedure. Injections were performed using flexible stainless-steel needles (8-inch, 30 gauge with a 45° bevel, Cadence Inc.), which were screwed to the Luer lock of the working channel of the scope. The scope was then inserted into the colon, the needle was carefully brought out of the scope and meticulously inserted in the submucosa in a flat angle, and 50 µl of cell suspension was slowly injected. To avoid liquid leakage, we waited 10 seconds before retiring the needle to ensure complete absorption. This procedure was performed by two people, one controlling the scope while the other performed the injections.



Fig. 3.1. Schemes of the murine CRC models used in this study. A. AOM/DSS model. B. MC38 cell intracolonic injection model

#### 3.5.4. Bacteria transplantation

For each mouse model, the dosage and timing are shown in Fig. 3.1. For bacteria transplantation, they were grown one week before the procedure to guarantee an exponential growth. For these experiments, we did not summinister antibiotics prior to bacteria treatment in order to preserve the endogenous microbiota, and because antibiotics are shown to prevent tumor formation [144]. Bacteria were administered *via* oral gavage in three alternate days and diluted in sterile PBS. A total 100  $\mu$ l of bacterial suspension containing 10<sup>9</sup> CFU were given to each mouse each day.

### 3.5.5. Exploratory colonoscopy and tumor endoscopic score

For exploratory colonoscopy, mice were first anesthetized using 3% isoflurane. A mouse colonoscopy system (Karl Storz) was used as previously described [143, 145]. Air was carefully insufflated into the colon in order to have clear visual of the lumen and to avoid injury due to the entrance of the scope. Afterwards, images were taken and saved for offline analyses. To address severity, we used the tumor endoscopic score documented in [145], for which we assigned values from 0 to 5 according to the percentage of lumen occupied by tumors. We performed colonoscopy the day before sacrifice for both models, once a week for the intracolonic injection model and during the water weeks for the AOM/DSS model.



Fig. 3.2. Tumor endoscopic scores. Adapted from Becker et al. Nat Protoc. (2006) [145]

### 3.5.6. Isolation of murine lamina propria mononuclear cells

As soon as colons were collected, they were opened, cleaned from feces, collected in 15-ml Falcon tubes with 5 ml of PBS, and preserved on ice until processing. After being washed with ice-cold PBS, colons were cut in ~1 cm pieces and incubated in pre-warmed RPMI medium with 2% FBS. 1% penicillin/streptomycin, and 1mM EDTA for 30 min at 37°C with agitation (to remove epithelial cells). Subsequently, medium was discarded, pieces were washed again with ice-cold PBS to be then put in GentleMACS tubes (Miltenyi Biotec) containing 2.5 ml of RPMI medium. Then, we dissociated the tissue by running 3 times the mouse intestine mixing program on a GentleMACS dissociator (Miltenyi Biotec). Colon homogenates were diluted in 20 ml of RPMI medium and serially passed through metal strainers, 100-µm, and 70-µm cell strainers to remove traces of connective tissue and other particulate material. After this, cell suspensions were centrifuged at 1500 rpm for 5 minutes, medium discarded, and pellets were resuspended in adequate quantity of medium for stimulation with PMA/Ionomycin or for respiratory burst assay.

### 3.6. Flow Cytometry

For experiments adressing the functional characterization of human iNKT cells and murine cells, these were stimulated with PMA (0.1  $\mu$ M, Sigma-Aldrich) and lonomycin (1 $\mu$ g/ml, Sigma-Aldrich) in the presence of Brefeldin A (10  $\mu$ g/ml, Sigma-Aldrich) for 3h at 37°C. For killing experiments with human iNKT cells, cells were treated with brefeldin 30 min before the end of the experiments. The antibodies used here are listed in Tables 3.6 and 3.7. To identify and isolate iNKT cells, we used human and mouse tetramers (NIH Tetramer Facility), which consist of PBS-57, an analog of alpha-galactocylceramide ( $\alpha$ GalCer), prototypical antigen of iNKT cells [45], coupled to fluorophore-conjugated CD1d tetramers, and specifically bind the TCR of iNKT cells. Tetramers were used as follows: mouse 0.1 µl/10<sup>6</sup> cells, human 0.2 µl/10<sup>6</sup> cells; cells were incubated for 30 min at 4°C. Staining of loaded and unloaded tetramers are shown in Figs. 3.3C and 3.4B. Prior to staining, Fcγ receptors were blocked using anti-CD16/CD32 antibodies (clone 2.4G2, TONBO Biosciences). For surface staining, mouse antibodies were used 0.25 µl/10<sup>6</sup> cells, whereas human antibodies were used at 0.5 µl/10<sup>6</sup> cells, and it was done for 10 minutes at 4°C. For intracellular staining, cells were first fixed with Cytofix/Cytoperm (BD) for 15 min at room temperature and permeabilized for 30 min with Perm/Wash buffer. Subsequently, antibodies diluted at a 0.5 µl/10<sup>6</sup> cells in Perm/Wash buffer were incubated with the cells for 30 min at room temperature.

All samples were acquired on a FACSCelesta (BD) cytometer. All data were analyzed with FlowJo software version 10, using the gating strategies shown in Figs. 3.3 and 3.4. In mice experiments, negative gates for cytokines and lineages were set based on the unstained controls and cells negative for CD45.2. For cells with human cells, negative gates were set with unstained controls.

Antibody	Clone	Fluorochrome	Vendor
human CD1d:PBS-57 Tetramer	-	PE	NIH Tetramer Facility
Anti-human 4-1BB	4B4	SB600	eBioscience
Anti-human CD1d	51.1	APC	Biolegend
Anti-human CD3	UCHT1	PE-Cy7,	TONBO Biosciences
		APC/Cy7	
Anti-human CD15	W6D5	BV785	Biolegend
Anti-human CD45	HI30	BV510	BD Biosciences
Anti-human CD66b	G10F5	PerCP/Cy5.5	BD Biosciences
Anti-human CD69	FN50	Alexa Fluor 700	BD Biosciences
Anti-human CD95 (Fas)	DX2	BV650	Biolegend
Anti-human CD107A	H4A3	APC-Cy7	Biolegend
Anti-human Fas Ligand	NOK-1	APC	TONBO Biosciences
Anti-human CD274 (PD-L1)	29E.2A3	PE	Biolegend
Anti-human CD279 (PD1)	EH12	BV650	BD Biosciences
Anti-human EPCAM	1B7	PERCP	eBioscience
Anti-human IFNG	B27	FITC	BD Biosciences
Anti-human IL-10	JES3-9D7	BV421	Biolegend
Anti-human IL-17	eBio64DEC17	APC	eBioscience
Anti-human GM-CSF	BVD2-21C11	PerCP-Cy5.5	Biolegend
Anti-human Granzyme B	N4TL33	eF450	Invitrogen
Anti-human Perforin	dG9	BV510	Biolegend

Table 3.6. List of human antibodies for flow cytometry analysis.

Anti-human TIGIT	A15153G	BV605	Biolegend
Anti-human TIM-3	F38-2E2	BV785	Biolegend
Anti-human TRAIL	RIK-2	BV786	BD Biosciences
Anti-human TRAILR1	S35-934	BV605	BD Biosciences
Anti-human TRAILR2	B-K29	BV510	BD Biosciences

Table 3.7. List of mouse antibodies for flow cytometry analysis.

Antibody	Clone	Fluorochrome	Vendor
mouse CD1d:PBS-57 Tetramer	-	PE, BV421	NIH Tetramer Facility
Anti-mouse 4-1BB	1AH2	SB600	BD Biosciences
Anti-mouse CD1D	1B1	PERCP	Biolegend
Anti-mouse CD11B	M1-70	APC/Cy7	TONBO Biosciences
Anti-mouse CD11C	N418	BV605	Biolegend
Anti-mouse CD19	1d3	VF450	TONBO Biosciences
Anti-mouse CD3	17A2	AF700, PE/Cy7	Biolegend
Anti-mouse CD4	RM4-5	APC/Cy7	BD Biosciences
Anti-mouse CD8	53-6-7	SB600, BV650	eBioscience, Biolegend
Anti-mouse CD45.2	104	BV510	Biolegend
Anti-mouse CD69	H1.2F3	PERCP/Cy5.5	Biolegend
Anti-mouse F4/80	BM8	PE	Biolegend
Anti-mouse GM-CSF	MIP1-22E9	FITC	Biolegend
Anti-mouse IFNG	XMG1.2	BV786	BD Biosciences
Anti-mouse IL10	JES5-16E3	BV421	Biolegend
Anti-mouse IL17	TC11-18H10.1	AF700	Biolegend
Anti-mouse Ki67	16A8	Pacific Blue	Biolegend
Anti-mouse Ly6G	1A8	APC	TONBO Biosciences
Anti-mouse NK1.1	PK136	BV650	Biolegend
Anti-mouse PD1	J43	APC	BD Biosciences
Anti-mouse PD-L1	MIH5	BV786	BD Biosciences
Anti-mouse TIGIT	GIGD7	PERCP	Invitrogen



Figure 3.3. Gating strategies for the analysis human cells. A. Gating strategy to sort iNKT cells from PBMCs and LPMCs. B. Gating strategy for the analysis of iNKT and cancer cells after killing experiments. C. Representative plots of loaded and unloaded human tetramers for iNKT cell identification.



Figure 3.4. Gating strategies for murine cells. A. Strategy for lymphoid cells. B. Representative plots of loaded and unloaded mouse tetramers for iNKT cell identification. C. Strategy for APCs.

### 3.7. Assessment of cell viability

Cell viability was assessed using the Zombie Green Fixable Viability Kit (Biolegend) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Cells were stained with Zombie Green dye and incubated for 15 minutes at room temperature, and subsequently washed twice with 1% BSA in PBS.

### 3.8. Respiratory burst assay

To detect ROS production by murine cells, we used the Neutrophil/Monocyte Respiratory Burst Assay (Cayman Chemical) with some modifications. First,  $2 \times 10^5$  cells were resuspended in 100 µl of RPMI medium with pen/strep and 2% FBS. Afterwards, 10 µl of the 10X Dihydrorhodamine (DHR) 123 stock solution were added to the cell suspensions and incubated for 15 minutes at 37°C in the dark. Subsequently, 25 µl of 1 µM PMA working solution were added and cells were further incubated for 45 minutes at 37°C in the dark. After this, we immediately proceeded with staining and acquisition as in 3.6. Rhodamine 123 emits at 530 nm, similar to FITC.

### 3.9. Bulk RNA sequencing of human iNKT cells

Total RNA (from 1 × 10<sup>6</sup> cells) was isolated with the RNeasy kit (Qiagen, IT) and RNA quality was checked with the Agilent 2100 Bioanalyzer (Agilent Technologies, IT). A total of 0.5-1  $\mu$ g were used to prepare libraries for RNA-seq with the Illumina TruSeq RNA Library Prep Kit v2 following the manufacturer's instructions. RNA-seq libraries were then run on the Agilent 2100 Bioanalyzer (Agilent Technologies, IT) for quantification and quality control and pair-end sequenced on the Illumina NovaSeq platform.

#### 3.10. Statistical analysis

Mann-Whitney tests were performed for comparisons between 2 groups, whereas Kruskal-Wallis tests and Dunn's tests for multiple comparisons were performed to compared among +3 groups. Normality was tested with Shapiro-Wilk test. All data were analyzed with GraphPad Prism version 9.

### 3.11. High-dimensional flow cytometry analysis

These analyses were performed according to [42]. In brief, FCS files were first uploaded in FlowJo software (Version 10.8) and samples were compensated manually according to the software usage. One fluorescence parameter per laser

was then queried for irregularities during acquisition by plotting it against the time parameter. Any variations in the flow stream were excluded. Samples were then cleaned for antibodies aggregates by checking each parameter in a bimodal plot. Cleaned samples were subsequently gated on singlets, viable lymphocytes and CD3+ cells. Afterwards, CD3+ populations were down-sampled to 5000 events per sample using the FlowJo DownSample plugin (Version 3.3.1).

Down-sampled populations were exported as FCS files with the compensation correction. Files were then uploaded to the RStudio environment (Version 4.1.2) using the flowCore package (Version 1.38.2). Data were first transformed using logicleTransform() function present in the flowCore package. To equalize the contribution of each marker, they were interrogated for their density distribution using the densityplot() function of the flowViz package (Version 1.36.2). Each marker was normalized using the Per-channel normalization based on landmark registration using the gaussNorm() function present in the package flowStats (Version 3.30.0). Peak.density, peak.distance and number of peaks were chosen according to the signal of each marker. Subsequently, normalized files were analyzed using the cytofkit package through the cytofkit GUI interface. For data visualization we used the t-Distributed Stochastic Neighbor Embedding (t-SNE) method, while for clustering we used the Phenograph algorithm. t-SNE plots were visualized on the cytofkitShinyAPP with the following parameters: perplexity=50, iterations=1000, seed=42, k=50. FCS files for each cluster were generated and reimported in FlowJo to calculate the integrated MFI (iMFI). The iMFI of all markers was scaled from 0 to 1 and used to identify Phenograph clusters.

#### 3.12. Analysis of RNA-seq data

RNA-seq data were analyzed as in [42]. Reads were pre-processed using the FASTX-Toolkit tools. First, quality control was performed with FastQC. Pipelines for the primary analysis (filtering and alignment to reference genome) and secondary analysis (quantification of expression and differential gene expression) have been integrated and run in the HTS-flow system. Differentially expressed genes were identified using the Bioconductor DESeq2 package. p-values were corrected for false discovery rate using the Benjamini-Hochberg procedure in DESeq2. The functional enrichment analyses to determine gene ontology categories and KEGG pathways were performed using the DAVID Bioinformatics Resources (DAVID Knowledgebase v2022q2, https://- david.ncifcrf.gov).

### 4. Results I

4.1. Upon encounter with colon cancer cells, iNKT cells reduce their expression of interferon gamma, IL-17 and PD1

iNKT cells are characterized by the fast release of cytokines following the detection of a stimulus [146]. Therefore, we first adressed the expression of antitumor (IFNG) and pro-tumor (IL-10, IL-17 and GM-CSF) cytokines by iNKT cells after co-incubation with colon cancer cell lines (Table 3.2). For this, we isolated iNKT cells from human peripheral blood and colon specimens, expanded them and generated primary lines for functional studies (Table 3.3). As shown in Fig. 4.1, cancer cells provoked a decrease in interferon gamma and IL-17 production (A and C), while IL-10 and GM-CSF positive cells remained unaffected (Fig. 4.1B & D). We also wondered whether tumor cells could mediate changes in the expression of the activation molecule CD69 [147], as well as the inhibitory markers PD1, TIGIT and TIM-3 [148]. The percentages of activated iNKT cells (CD69+) did not vary upon coculture (Fig. 4.2A); however, there was a downregulation of PD1 (Fig. 4.2B). The frequencies of TIGIT and TIM-3 positive cells did not vary because of the presence of cancer cells. These data indicate that colon cancer cells have a negative effect on the expression of IFNG, IL-17 and PD1 by human iNKT cells.



Fig. 4.1. Cytokine expression by iNKT cells at basal state and after coculture with colon cancer cells. Right, representative plots; left, frequencies of A. Interferon gamma, B. IL-10, C. IL-17, and D. GM-CSF positive cells. Mann-Whitney test. Experiments were performed on 4 iNKT cell lines and 2 CRC cell lines. \* p<0.05, \*\* p<0.01, \*\*\* p<0.001.



Fig. 4.2. Expression of activation and inhibitory molecules by iNKT cells at basal state and after coculture with colon cancer cells. Right, representative plots; left, frequencies of A. Interferon gamma, B. IL-10, C. IL-17, and D. GM-CSF positive cells. Mann-Whitney test. Experiments were performed on 4 iNKT cell lines and 2 CRC cell lines. \* p<0.05, \*\* p<0.01, \*\*\* p<0.001.

## 4.2. Intestinal and blood-derived iNKT cells are cytotoxic against CRC cell lines

Given the negative effect of CRC cells on the expression of interferon gamma, we asked whether they would have a similar influence on iNKT cell cytotoxicity as well. For this we used the lactate dehydrogenase release assay to test the cytotoxic activity of nine iNKT cell lines (5 circulating and 4 intestinal, Table 3.3) against a panel of CRC cell lines (Table 3.2), and compared it with the killing exerted by freshly-isolated, blood-derived natural killer cells. In addition, we used the highly cytotoxic cell line NK-92 as a cell-mediated cytotoxicity control (Fig. 4.3A). Both intestinal and blood-derived iNKT cells were cytotoxic against the whole CRC line panel in a way similar to circulating NK cells, and in some cases – against Caco-2,

HT-29 and RKO cells, circulating iNKT cells were significantly more effective (Fig. 4.3A). In general, cytotoxicity of iNKT cells from both tissues did not differ, with the exception of the elimination of RKO cells, for which circulating cells were more efficient. Nonetheless, neither iNKT cells nor freshly isolated NK cells were more effective than NK-92 cells.

When iNKT cell lines were analyzed separately, we observed a substantial donor heterogeneity (Fig. 4.3B & C). In particular, iNKT CD3 and CD1 cells were the most cytotoxic among the intestinal lines, especially against Caco-2, Colo 205 and HT-29, whereas NUN cells were in general the least efficient (Fig. 4.3B). Among blood-derived lines, PB1 and PB6 cells, with PB1 cells being the most cytotoxic against Caco-2 and HT-29 cells, while PB5 and PB2 were virtually non-cytotoxic, as shown by a non-ascendent trend of their effector-to-target (E:T) ratio curves (Fig. 4.3C). Taken together, these data show that iNKT cells coming from peripheral blood and colon specimens can eliminate a variety of colon cancer cell lines with similar efficacy as circulating NK cells. However, there is a considerable donor-associated variability among iNKT cell lines.



Fig. 4.3. Intestinal and blood-derived iNKT cell lines are cytotoxic against CRC cell lines. A. Effector-to-target (E:T) ratio curves of intestinal and circulating iNKT lines compared with blood-derived NK cells and NK-92 cells for each CRC cell line. B & C. E:T ratio curves of

4 6 E:T ratio

8 10 PB6

20

ō 2

0+ 0 2 4 E:Tr 6 ratio 8 10 each intestinal (B) and circulating (C) iNKT cell line for each cancer line. Two-way ANOVA. Data are means  $\pm$  SEM of at least 2 experiments for each line. \* p<0.05, \*\* p<0.01, \*\*\* p<0.001.

# 4.3. Colon cancer cell lines are grouped according to their sensitivity to iNKT cell-mediated killing

Next, we wondered if there are CRC lines that are more resistant to iNKT cell cytotoxicity. As shown in Fig. 4.4, there were indeed differences in the killing efficacy against each CRC line. In particular, both intestinal and circulating iNKT cells were more efficient against Caco-2, DiFi, and RKO cells than Colo 205 and HT-29 cells, shown both by E:T curves and cytotoxicity at the highest E:T ratio (Fig. 4.4A & B). To further confirm these findings, we performed killing experiments by measuring Calcein release, showing similar patterns (Fig. 4.4C). Here, we showed that some target cells are more resistant than others to iNKT cell elimination, suggesting differences in how tumor cells can activate or inhibit iNKT cell cytotoxicity.



Fig. 4.4. CRC cell lines are grouped according to their sensitivity to iNKT cell-mediated killing. A-B. Left, E:T curves; right, cytotoxicity at 8:1 E:T ratio of intestinal (A) and circulating (B) iNKT cells against each CRC cell line. Dot lines indicate the median of all data. C. Comparison between LDH and calcein release for each target line at 8:1 E:T ratio. Two-way ANOVA for left A & B; Kruskal-Wallis test with Dunn's test for comparisons in right A and B; Mann-Whitney test for C. \* p<0.05, \*\* p<0.01, \*\*\* p<0.001

### 4.4. Human iNKT cells degranulate and release granzyme B and perforin when they encounter CRC cell lines

iNKT cells can eliminate transformed cells via various mechanisms [66, 149– 151], being the perforin/granzyme pathway the preferred mechanism *in vitro* [65, 150, 152]. In order to assess any possible regulation of these molecules, we tested changes in surface CD107A, granzyme B and perforin release *via* flow cytometry and in supernatants under steady-state conditions (basal) and upon coculture with CRC cell lines. We observed that intestinal iNKT cells had in general higher frequencies of degranulating cells after they encountered CRC cells (Fig. 4.5B). Conversely, blood-derived cells did not present substantial changes after the 4-hour coculture. Similar patterns were observed in the frequencies of granzyme B and perforin positive cells (Fig 4.6), for which no significant changes were observed, but trends were still evident for intestinal iNKT cells, such an increment in granzyme B numbers, but lower frequencies of perforin positive cells after coculture (Fig.4.6. A-B). Even if perforin-positive cell numbers tended to decrease, CRC cell lines promoted the release of perforin by both intestinal and circulating iNKT cells (Fig. 4.7B), and the same phenomenon occurred with granzyme B (Fig. 4.7A). In conclusion, when iNKT cells encounter colon cancer cells, they degranulate to release granzyme B and perforin.



Fig. 4.5. iNKT cells degranulate when they encounter CRC cell lines. A. Representative histograms of CD107A at basal state and upon-coculture. B. Frequencies of surface CD107A positive cells at steady state and after co-incubation with CRC lines. Mann-Whitney tests. \* p<0.05, \*\* p<0.01, \*\*\* p<0.001



Fig. 4.6. Frequencies of iNKT cells positive for soluble cytotoxic mediators at basal state and after coculture with colon cancer cell lines at 8:1 E:T ratio. Left, representative histograms; right, frequencies of Granzyme B (A) and Perforin (B). Mann-Whitney tests. \* p<0.05, \*\* p<0.01, \*\*\* p<0.001



Fig. 4.7. Release of soluble cytotoxic molecules by iNKT cells at basal state and after coculture with colon cancer cell lines at 8:1 E:T ratio. A. Granzyme B and B. Perforin release. Mann-Whitney tests. \* p<0.05, \*\* p<0.01, \*\*\* p<0.001

### 4.5. The expression of death ligands by iNKT cells does not substantially change during coculture with CRC cell lines

The death ligands TRAIL and FasL are used by murine and human iNKT cells for the elimination of cancer cells *in vitro* and *in vivo* [66, 77, 84, 151]. Hence, we analyzed their expression before and after the exposure to CRC cells (Figs. 4.8A and 4.9A). While TRAIL-positive cells at steady-state conditions varied greatly among donors - ranging from 80% to less than 1% (Fig. 4.8A), positivity for Fas ligand did not surpass 5% in any of the lines studied (Fig. 4.9A). After co-incubation with CRC cells, TRAIL expression tended to increase on intestinal iNKT cells, while not having noteworthy alterations on blood-derived cells (Fig. 4.8A). A similar pattern was observed for FasL expression, for which modest modulations were observed for cells in contact with HT-29 and RKO cells (Fig. 4.9A).

On the other hand, and as mentioned previously, cell death by Fas ligand and/or TRAIL depends on the expression of death receptors on target cells. To note, the expression of all death receptors was highly variable among the target lines studied here (Fig. 4.8B & 4.9B). Regarding TRAIL receptors 1 and 2, with the exception of RKO cells, CRC lines were characterized by a low expression (Fig. 4.8B & C). Fas expression was more variable among target lines, as Caco-2 and Colo 205 cells showed low expression, DiFi and RKO cells had intermediate frequencies, whilst most HT-29 were Fas positive (Fig. 4.9B). Overall, these data indicate that human iNKT cells do not modulate the presence of TRAIL and Fas ligand upon encounter with CRC cell lines.



Fig. 4.8. TRAIL modulation on iNKT cells upon exposure to CRC cell lines at 8:1 E:T ratio. A. Left, representative histograms; right, frequencies of TRAIL positive iNKT cells. B-C. Representative histograms and mean fluorescence intensity (MFI) of TRAIL-R1 (B) and -R2 (C). Mann-Whitney tests in A. \* p<0.05, \*\* p<0.01, \*\*\* p<0.001



Fig. 4.9. Fas ligand modulation on iNKT cells upon exposure to CRC cell lines at 8:1 E:T ratio. A. Left, representative histograms; right, frequencies of TRAIL positive iNKT cells. B-C. Representative histograms and mean fluorescence intensity (MFI) of TRAIL-R1 (B) and -R2 (C). Mann-Whitney tests in A. \* p<0.05, \*\* p<0.01, \*\*\* p<0.001

# 4.6. Cytotoxicity by human iNKT cells is dependent on perforin and granzyme release

Given the changes observed on cytotoxic molecules – mostly granzyme B and perforin, we wonder which is the actual killing mechanism used by human iNKT cells in colorectal cancer. To address this point, we pre-treated the most efficient intestinal and circulating iNKT cell lines with different inhibitors or blocking antibodies against different cytotoxic molecules (Fig. 4.10A), to then perform killing experiments in the presence of the three most sensitive CRC cell lines at the highest E:T ratio (8:1). More specifically, concanamycin A (CMA), a V-ATPase inhibitor, inhibits perforin by increasing the pH within granules and exposing it to the action of proteases [153]; 3,4 dichloroisocoumarin (DCI) is known to be a mechanism inhibitor of serine proteases, including granzymes [154]; whereas neutralizing antibodies are routinely used to block TRAIL and Fas ligand.

First, we tested for potential toxicity of each inhibitor on iNKT cells by Zombie staining. In the conditions used here, none of the pre-treatments caused toxicity on iNKT cells (Fig. 4.10B). As shown in Fig. 4.10C & D, the impairment of both perforin and granzymes drastically reduced iNKT cell cytotoxic potential. Conversely, the blockade of Fas ligand and TRAIL did not have such impact on iNKT cell killing activity (Fig. 4.10E & F). Taken together, these results indicate that the perforin/granzyme pathway is required for iNKT cell cytotoxic activity against colon cancer cells.



Fig. 4.10. Killing of CRC cells by iNKT cells is dependent on the perforin/granzyme pathway. A. Experimental setup. B. Frequencies of non-viable cells assessed by Zombie staining. C-F. Effect of the inhibition of granzymes (C), perforin (D), Fas ligand (E) and TRAIL (F) on iNKT cell cytotoxicity. Kruskal-Wallis with Dunn's test on A, Mann-Whitney test on C-F. \* p<0.05, \*\* p<0.01, \*\*\* p<0.001. CMA: Concanamycin A; DCI: 3, 4 dichloroisocoumarin; Abs; antibodies.

# 4.7. Recognition of colon cancer cell lines by iNKT cells is partially CD1d dependent

It is known that iNKT cells can target and eliminate solid tumors by either antigen-dependent or -independent mechanisms [20, 52, 66, 75, 155–158]. We thus wondered which could be the case for this context. To assess this point, we first evaluated if CRC cell lines expressed CD1d on their surfaces. All cell lines were characterized by a low presence of CD1d, with some discrete differences among

lines, being Caco-2, DiFi, and RKO cells the lines with the highest MFI for CD1d (Fig. 4.11A). Afterwards, we tested if the blockade of the presentation of selfantigens could have effects on iNKT cell cytotoxicity by pre-treating CRC cells with a CD1d neutralizing antibody. Interestingly, iNKT cell cytotoxicity was not profoundly affected by CD1d blockade, which only induced a partial decrease in the elimination of Caco-2 cells (Fig. 4.11B). Altogether, these data suggest that human iNKT cells target colon cancer cells by both CD1d-dependent and CD1d-independent mechanisms.



Fig. 4.11. Inhibition of antigen presentation does not profoundly affect iNKT cell cytotoxicity. A. Left, representative histograms; right, mean fluorescence intensity of CD1d on CRC cell lines. B. effect of CD1d blockade on iNKT cell killing activity. Mann-Whitney test on B. \* p<0.05, \*\* p<0.01, \*\*\* p<0.001

### 4.8. iNKT cells eliminate patient-derived colon cancer cells with the release of granzyme B and perforin

Given that all the previous experiments were done with CRC cell lines, we then aimed at dissecting if iNKT cells are also efficient at eliminating freshly isolated colon cancer cells. For this purpose, we isolated colon cancer cells from surgical specimens of four patients and incubated them in the presence of three intestinal and two blood-derived iNKT cell lines at the highest E:T ratio. As shown in Fig. 4.12A, iNKT cells from both tissues were cytotoxic against patient-derived CRC cells, being intestinal cells even more efficient. Interestingly, all iNKT cells were more efficient against these cells than against all the CRC lines used previously, reaching 100% of cytotoxicity for some patients (Fig. 4.12A & 4.4A-B). It was also observed that, in a way similar to CRC cell lines, cells from each patient were eliminated in a differential manner; cells from patients 2 and 3 were the most

sensitive to iNKT cell killing, with cells from patient 3 being completely eliminated by all iNKT cell lines (Fig. 4.12A). To note, intestinal iNKT cells had higher frequencies of cells positive for all cytotoxic molecules than blood-derived cells (Fig. 4.12B-D). In particular, the frequencies of granzyme B and perforin in intestinal cells were substantially higher compared to those found after coculture with CRC cell lines (Fig. 4.12C-D & 4.6). Such differences were also found in the levels of GZMB and PRF in coculture supernatants (Fig. 4.12C-D). Overall, these data demonstrate that human iNKT cells eliminate freshly isolated, patient-derived colon cancer cells with more efficacy than CRC cell lines by releasing greater amounts of granzyme B and perforin.



Fig. 4.12. Human iNKT cells eliminate patient-derived CRC cells. A. Left, cytotoxicity by intestinal vs circulating cells; right, percentage of dead CRC cells for each patient. B. Left, TRAIL frequencies; right, Fas ligand frequencies. C-D. Left, frequencies; right, levels in supernatants of granzyme B (C) and perforin (D). Mann-Whitney test on A left, B-D; Kruskal-Wallis and Dunn's test for A right. \* p<0.05, \*\* p<0.01, \*\*\* p<0.001

### 5. Discussion I

iNKT cells have gained recent interest in cancer immunotherapy [159, 160]. In particular, there are some aspects that make them suitable for cell-based therapies, such as the activation by lipid antigens, innate signals, and cytokines, and the non-polymorphic nature of their antigen-presenting molecule, CD1d [155, 157, 161, 162]. However, how these cells display their antitumor activities in human colon cancer is still largely unknown. In this study is shown that, even if colon cancer cells promoted a reduction in the levels of interferon gamma, they also provoked an increase in the release of the cytotoxic molecules granzyme B and perforin, thus influencing their elimination.

Many lines of evidence have demonstrated the importance of the fast production of IFNG by iNKT cells in activating other populations in the TME, such as CD8+ T, NK, and dendritic cells [49, 54, 72]. Therefore, one strategy used by tumors to avoid immune elimination could be the impairment in the release of this cytokine. Indeed, in models of melanoma, as well as in prostate and colon cancer patients, it has been observed that tumor-infiltrating iNKT cells produced less interferon gamma and TNF-alpha, which was reverted with  $\alpha$ GalCer treatment [42, 163]. Here, we demonstrated that colon cancer cells are enough to induce a significant reduction in IFNG expression by iNKT cells.

Nonetheless, we also observed a decrease in IL-17 production and no changes in GM-CSF and IL-10 levels, contrary to what we recently demonstrated [42]. These findings could mean that the changes in the production of these two cytokines are not mediated by interactions with tumor cells, but by the influence of other components of the tumor microenvironment. In fact, IL-17 was primarily known to be produced by Th17 cells in response to extracellular microbes [164], and in the intestine it is induced by segmented filamentous bacteria [165] and enterotoxigenic *Bacteroides fragilis* [166]. In addition, we demonstrated that *Fusobacterium nucleatum* induced the production of IL-17 and GM-CSF by human iNKT cells [42]. Other stimuli that promote GM-CSF expression by T cells are IL-23 and IL-1 $\beta$ , which are produced by the myeloid compartment and epithelial cells, and are also responsible for IL-17 production [70, 167].

Surprisingly, even if CRC cells negatively influenced the production of interferon gamma by iNKT cells, they also promoted the degranulation of intestinal iNKT cells, together with the release of granzyme B and perforin, which led to CRC cell elimination. Previous evidence had demonstrated that human iNKT cells from peripheral blood iNKT cells are cytotoxic against cell lines from different types of

cancer, including colorectal cancer [20, 75, 77, 168–170]. Here, we show not only circulating, but also intestinal iNKT cells could kill both well-established CRC cell lines and patient-derived cells. In fact, this is the first study that demonstrates the cytotoxic activity of human intestinal iNKT cells.

As mentioned previously, iNKT cells are classified into subsets according to their transcriptional programs and the molecules they produce [57, 171]. In particular, the NKT1 subset has become highly relevant in cancer immunotherapy, as it is the only subset endowed of antitumor activities [58, 171, 172]. Studies in mice have shown that NKT1 cells usually migrate from the thymus to the liver, intestine, lung, and spleen [171, 173], suggesting that iNKT cells from many organs (including the colon) could eliminate cancerous cells [66, 68, 77, 84, 174]. In addition, most cytotoxicity studies using human cells have been performed with iNKT cells derived from peripheral blood [20, 65, 68, 155, 158, 168, 170], indicating that iNKT cells can eliminate tumor cells regardless of their tissue of origin.

One interesting finding here is that CRC lines were more sensitive than others to elimination by iNKT cells. Such patterns were preserved among intestinal and blood-derived iNKT cell lines, indicating similar mechanisms tumor cell recognition, even if iNKT cell lines come from different tissues. In addition, iNKT cell cytotoxicity was not significantly impaired by CD1d blockade on CRC cells. One of the hallmarks of iNKT cells is their expression of natural killer receptors, which gives them an innate nature. In fact, some studies have shown that iNKT express NKG2D, NKG2A, NKp30, NKp46, and some killer immunoglobulin (KIR) receptors [52, 149, 171, 175, 176]. The balance of the interactions of such receptors with their respective ligands establishes their activation state [177]. In this regard, it has been shown that Colo 205 cells are resistant to NK cell cytotoxicity due to their high expression of MHC class I molecules (ligands of KIR receptors, [178]), CD155 (also called PVR, ligand for CD96 and TIGIT [179]), and low expression of MICA (ligand for NKG2D, activating receptor [180]). HT-29 cells were also resistant to iNKT cell killing. In particular, even if they express MICA, they express high levels of the HLA-ABC molecules, as well as HLA-E - ligand of the inhibitory receptor NKG2A, on their surface [181–183]. On the other hand, some studies have confirmed that RKO cells are sensitive to NK killing due to the presence of the NKG2D ligands MICB, ULBP1, 2, and 3, as well as the lack of HLA-E [184-187]. Furthermore, the Caco-2 line shows low expression of the HLA molecules [183, 187], which alone could positively skew iNKT cell activation status. Therefore, the evaluation of such molecules may add important information about iNKT-CRC cell interactions.

Regarding the killing mechanism used by iNKT cells to eliminate CRC cell lines, we observed that all the iNKT cell lines used here, regardless of their tissue of origin, effectively degranulated to release granzyme B and perforin when they encountered CRC cells. In particular, we confirmed that iNKT cells depended on functional perforin and granzymes, as treatment with CMA and DCI abrogated iNKT cell killing against the colon cancer lines tested. While the perforin/granzyme pathway mostly relies on the recognition by the effector cell, death ligand pathways require the expression of death receptors on target cells and require more degranulation events, which make them slower compared to the perforin/granzyme mechanism [188, 189]. This might explain why the PRF/GZMB mechanism was favored in this coculture model. In this regard, we also showed that some iNKT lines constitutively expressed TRAIL on their membranes. Furthermore, Fas and TRAIL receptors were present in some CRC cell lines. Therefore, iNKT cells may adopt the best killing mechanism according to their activation state and switching between mechanisms over time, as it occurs with natural killer cells [190].

Although iNKT cell killing activity was not substantially affected upon the blockade of antigen presentation on tumor cells, cell elimination was still reduced for DiFi cells. These data indicate that some colon cancer cells not only express CD1d on their membranes – although at low levels, but also might present antigens that activate iNKT cell cytotoxicity, even if not as strongly as innate signals. In this regard, it is known that iNKT cells recognize and are activated by range of self-antigens [161, 191–194]. Cancer cells have altered lipid pathways which could in turn affect lipid presentation, and therefore, iNKT cell activation. For instance, endoplasmic reticulum stress – commonly found in cancer cells, influences the presentation of self-lipid antigens that activate iNKT cells [161, 194]. While CD1d is essential for iNKT cell-mediated killing in some cancer types, especially hematologic types of cancer [66, 75, 77, 170, 174], other studies, including this one, have demonstrated that in some contexts iNKT cells also make use of innate stimuli to recognize transformed cells [52, 65, 68, 157, 195].

To further confirm our findings, we assessed whether iNKT cells could eliminate patient-derived CRC cells. Interestingly, we demonstrated that freshly isolated CRC cells are efficiently killed by both intestinal and circulating iNKT cells. Furthermore, we observed that these cells were more effective against *ex-vivo* isolated epithelial cells than against CRC cell lines. Furthermore, and contrary to what observed on CRC lines, intestinal iNKT cells were significantly more aggressive than blood-derived cells, which was confirmed by higher perforin and granzyme B frequencies and release.

These findings raise the question of how their cytotoxic activity is abrogated during colon cancer progression. As it occurred with cytokine production, the impairment of iNKT cell cytotoxicity in this context might be also mediated by the tumor microenvironment and not by cancer cells alone, even if we observed resistance also on patient-derived cells, which indicates that cancer cells still have a relevant role in the negative modulation of these activities. Some factors affecting proper elimination of cancer cells might be changes in tissue architecture that impede the formation of the immunological synapse with tumor cells, which further affects recognition and effector cell activation, the interactions with immunosuppressive components of the TME such as tumor-associated macrophages, Tregs and myeloid-derived suppressor cells, modulation by the gut microbiota, etcetera.

Altogether, these results might become of interest in the light of potential iNKT cell-based immunotherapies in CRC. They shed light about how CRC cells modulate iNKT cell antitumor functions and open the path for further research to address why these cells acquire a pro-tumorigenic phenotype in CRC. These results were published in Molecular Oncology under the doi: 10.1002/1878-0261.13104 (Appendix VI).

### 6. Results II

### 6.1. *P. gingivalis* supports cancer progression and promotes a pro-tumor phenotype on iNKT cells in AOM/DSS-treated mice

The abovementioned data demonstrated that interactions with colon cancer cells alone do not fully explain the pro-tumor cytokine profile of iNKT cells in human CRC [42]. One possible explanation for this behavior may reside in iNKT cell interactions with the microbiota within the tumor microenvironment. Therefore, we next aimed at dissecting if iNKT cell cytokine profile and chemotactic functions are mediated by bacteria associated with CRC. In this regard, we demonstrated that *Fusobacterium nucleatum* – a well-known oncobacterium, favors a IL-17+GM-CSF+, neutrophil-recruiting phenotype on human iNKT cells [42]. Thus, we wondered if other CRC-related bacteria may contribute to the promotion of pro-tumorigenic functions, further contributing to colon cancer progression. For this purpose, we focused on *Porphyromonas gingivalis* (Pg), which has been recently linked to colon cancer [136, 137, 140].

To test its role on iNKT cell functions in CRC, we first used the AOM/DSS model of colon cancer (Fig. 3.1A). For this model, we used an early time point (sacrifice at day 42, Fig. 3.1A), as it was shown that at this timepoint, murine iNKT cells best reflected the features of human tumor-infiltrating cells [42]. To follow tumor progression over time, we used exploratory colonoscopy at specific timepoints (Fig. 3.1A; for tumor endoscopic scores, see Fig. 3.2). At sacrifice, we measured tumor number, size, and we evaluated the tumor immune infiltrate. We observed that *P. gingivalis* promoted tumor progression, reflected by a higher tumor endoscopic score over time (Fig. 6.1A) and increased number of tumors of greater size at sacrifice (Fig. 6.1B).

Regarding the tumor infiltrate, we observed that tumors from Pg-treated mice had higher frequencies of iNKT cells but not of CD4+ and CD8+ T cells, as analyzed by flow cytometry (Fig. 6.1C). As shown by the gating strategy (Fig. 3.4B) and as demonstrated previously [42], murine iNKT cells are characterized by a CD3low phenotype. Next, by performing an unsupervised clustering on tumor-infiltrating iNKT cells, we observed a cluster enriched in Pg tumors characterized by the expression of GM-CSF, IL-17, and CD69 (cluster 9, Fig. 6.2A & B). These data were further confirmed by a manual gating approach (Fig. 6.2C & D). Additionally, higher frequencies of IL-10 positive cells in iNKT cell were found in Pg-treated mice (Fig. 6.2E). However, this phenotype was not observed in CD4+ T cells (Fig. 6.3). Overall, these data indicate that iNKT cell frequencies are higher in tumors in *P. gingivalis* 

treated mice, and they display a pro-tumorigenic phenotype, characterized by the expression of IL-17, GM-CSF and IL-10.



Fig. 6.1. *P. gingivalis* supports tumor progression and iNKT cell abundance in AOM/DSStreated mice. A. Representative pictures (left), tumor endoscopic scores (center) and area under the curve of the tumor endoscopic scores (right) on AOM/DSS-treated mice. B. Number of tumors (left) and tumor size (right) at sacrifice. C. Left, frequencies of tumorinfiltrating iNKT and conventional T cells; right, representative plots of iNKT cell frequencies in tumors. Data shown are from three independent experiments. Two-way ANOVA was used in A (center), Mann-Whitney test was used in A (right), B and C. \* p<0.05, \*\* p<0.01, \*\*\* p<0.001



Fig. 6.2. *P. gingivalis* supports a pro-tumorigenic phenotype on tumor-infiltrating iNKT cells in the AOM/DSS model. A. t-SNE maps of iNKT cells from control and Pg-treated mice from Phenograph clustering. B. Balloon plots showing the scaled-integrated MFI (siMFi) and abundances of the clusters generated in A. C-E. Representative plots (left) and frequencies (right) of IL-17 (C), GM-CSF (D), and IL-10 (E) positive iNKT cells. Data shown are from three independent experiments. Mann-Whitney test was used in B-E. \* p<0.05, \*\* p<0.01, \*\*\* p<0.001



Fig. 6.3. *P. gingivalis* does not induce changes in CD4+T cell cytokine profile in AOM/DSStreated mice. Representative plots (left) and frequencies (right) of IL-17 (A), GM-CSF (B), and IL-10 (C) positive CD4+ T cells. Data shown are from three independent experiments. Two-way ANOVA was used in A (center), Mann-Whitney test. \* p<0.05, \*\* p<0.01, \*\*\* p<0.001

# 6.2. iNKT cells are necessary for the pro-tumorigenic effect of *P. gingivalis* in the AOM/DSS model, recruiting neutrophils with lower production of reactive oxygen species

Due to the higher infiltration of iNKT cells in tumors from Pg-treated mice and their pro-tumorigenic cytokine profile, we wondered whether iNKT cells may be required for the enhanced cancer progression given by *P. gingivalis*. For this purpose, we induced colon tumors in *Traj18-/-* mice, which are deficient for iNKT cells [142]. We observed that iNKT cells are indeed necessary for the pro-tumorigenic effect of *P. gingivalis*, as treatment with Pg in the absence of iNKT cells did not increase tumor burden (Fig. 6.4A-B). Furthermore, we found that treatment with *P. gingivalis* in knockout mice did not provoke changes in the cytokine profile of conventional CD4+ T cells, even if there was a trend towards the decrease in the frequencies of IL-17, GM-CSF, and IL-10 positive cells (Fig. 6.4C-E). This finding suggests that there is no compensatory effect by conventional CD4+ T cells and Pg exists supporting colon cancer progression in this model of colon cancer.

Since it has been previously shown that tumor-infiltrating iNKT cells interact with myeloid cells, such as macrophages and neutrophils [42, 73, 109], we next assessed the infiltration of innate populations. In our most recent study, we reported that in concomitance with a higher iNKT cell infiltration in tumors, there was an increment in neutrophil infiltration, characterized by the presence of two populations

according to the expression of CD11b and Ly6G, upon stimulation with PMA [42]. Here we confirmed these findings, as in Pg-treated wild-type animals there was an increment in neutrophil infiltration, which was not observed in *Traj18-/-* mice (Fig. 6.5A & C). These neutrophils were characterized by a lower respiratory burst capability – measured by the oxidation of dihydrorhodamine 123 into the fluorescent rhodamine 123, suggesting an impaired cytotoxic potential (Fig. 6.5B). On the contrary, tumor-associated neutrophils (TANs) of *Traj18-/-* mice did not manifest changes in ROS production upon treatment with *P. gingivalis* (Fig. 6.5D). Taken together, these data indicate that iNKT cells are necessary for the effect of *Porphyromonas gingivalis* on tumor burden in the AOM/DSS model, and are also responsible for the Pg-mediated recruitment of neutrophils with a diminished respiratory burst capability.



Fig. 6.4. iNKT cells are necessary for the pro-tumorigenic effect of *P. gingivalis* in AOM/DSS-treated mice. A. Representative pictures (left), tumor endoscopic scores (center) and area under the curve of the tumor endoscopic scores (right) on AOM/DSS-treated *Traj18-/-* mice. B. Number of tumors (left) and tumor size (right) at sacrifice. Representative plots (left) and frequencies (right) of IL-17 (C), GM-CSF (D), and IL-10 (E) positive CD4+ T

cells. Data shown are from two independent experiments. Two-way ANOVA was used in A (center), Mann-Whitney test was used in A (right)-E. \* p<0.05, \*\* p<0.01, \*\*\* p<0.001



Fig. 6.5. iNKT cells are necessary for the recruitment of neutrophils with low ROS production in AOM/DSS-treated mice. A. Left, representative plots; right, frequencies of tumorinfiltrating neutrophils in wild-type mice. B. Left, representative histograms; right, mean fluorescence intensity (MFI) of rhodamine 123 on tumor-associated neutrophils from wildtype mice. C. Left, representative plots; right, frequencies of tumor-infiltrating neutrophils in iNKT cell-deficient (*Traj18-/-*) mice. D. Left, representative histograms; right, mean fluorescence intensity (MFI) of rhodamine 123 on tumor-associated neutrophils from iNKT cell-deficient mice. Data shown are from three independent experiments for wild-type animals and two experiments for *Traj18-/-* mice. Mann-Whitney test. \* p<0.05, \*\* p<0.01, \*\*\* p<0.001

## 6.3. *P. gingivalis* induces a similar phenotype on iNKT cells in a sporadic model of colon cancer

The AOM/DSS model shares features with human sporadic colon cancer, such as the multi-step tumor progression, also known as the adenoma-carcinoma sequence, the presence of cancer-associated fibroblasts, different immune cell populations, as well as the activation of some pathways [196]. However, tumorigenesis is only achieved if DSS – an inflammatory agent, is used. Thus, to evaluate if the enhancement of iNKT cell pro-tumorigenic features by *Porphyromonas gingivalis* also occurs in a sporadic model of CRC, we made use of

an intracolonic injection model (Fig. 3.1B). Here, we injected MC38 cells (Fig. 6.6A left) using an endoscopy-guided system, and followed tumor progression *via* exploratory colonoscopy as in the AOM/DSS model (for tumor endoscopic scores, see Fig. 3.2). Interestingly, we observed a fast tumor progression regardless of the experimental group, arriving at the highest tumor endoscopic score (full lumen coverage) at week 3 (Fig. 6.6B), confirmed by tumor size at sacrifice (Fig. 6.6C).

Regarding the immune infiltrate, we did not observe substantial changes in T cell frequencies, both conventional and iNKT cells, between groups (Fig. 6.6D). Nonetheless, Pg treatment influenced their cytokine profile. More specifically, the frequencies of IL-17 and GM-CSF positive iNKT cells were higher in tumors from Pg-treated mice (Fig. 6.7A & B). In contrast to what observed in the AOM/DSS model, IL-10 frequencies did not undergo modifications upon *P. gingivalis* treatment (Fig. 6.7C). More interestingly, Pg treatment provoked a decrease in IL-17 and IL-10 expression by CD4+T cells (Fig. 6.8A & C), albeit not statistically significant. Similarly, neutrophil frequencies were not altered upon treatment with *P. gingivalis* (Fig. 6.9A). However, TANs from Pg-treated mice had a reduced oxidative burst capability than those from tumors of untreated animals (Fig. 6.9B). Taken together, these data indicate that *P. gingivalis* influences IL-17 and GM-CSF expression on iNKT cells and neutrophil oxidative burst also in an intracolon injection model of CRC.



Fig. 6.6. Clinical parameters in the intracolon injection model of CRC upon *P. gingivalis* treatment. A. Representative images of the orthotopic injection (left), tumor from untreated (center) and Pg-treated mice (right) mice. B. Left, tumor endoscopic scores; right, area under the curve from the data on the left. C. Tumor volume at sacrifice. D. Frequencies of tumor-infiltrating iNKT and conventional T cells. Two-way ANOVA was used in B (left), Mann-Whitney test was used in B (right)-D. \* p<0.05, \*\* p<0.01, \*\*\* p<0.001



Fig. 6.7. *P. gingivalis* modifies the expression of IL-17 and GM-CSF on iNKT cells in an intracolon injection model of CRC. A-C. Representative plots (left) and frequencies (right)
of IL-17 (A), GM-CSF (B), and IL-10 (C) positive iNKT cells Mann-Whitney test. \* p<0.05, \*\* p<0.01, \*\*\* p<0.001



Fig. 6.8. *P. gingivalis* induces a reduction in the expression of IL-17, GM-CSF, and IL-10 on CD4+T cells in an intracolon injection model of CRC. A-C. Representative plots (left) and frequencies (right) of IL-17 (A), GM-CSF (B), and IL-10 (C) positive CD4+ T cells. Mann-Whitney test. \* p<0.05, \*\* p<0.01, \*\*\* p<0.001



Fig. 6.9. *P. gingivalis* modifies the neutrophil oxidative burst in an intracolon injection model of CRC. A. Left, representative plots; right, frequencies of tumor-infiltrating neutrophils. B. Left, representative histograms; right, mean fluorescence intensity (MFI) of rhodamine 123 on tumor-associated neutrophils. Mann-Whitney test. \* p<0.05, \*\* p<0.01, \*\*\* p<0.001

### 6.4. Human iNKT cells primed with Pg share the same characteristics with murine, tumor-infiltrating iNKT cells

Data from AOM/DSS mice showed that there is a higher co-infiltration of iNKT cells and TANs in tumors from Pg-treated animals. To address if the same phenomenon occurs in colon cancer patients, we reanalyzed data from our previous cohort [42] and observed that Pg-positive patients (assessed by 16S sequencing data) had indeed higher frequencies of iNKT cells (Fig. 6.10A) and neutrophils (Fig.

6.10B). Moreover, the *in vivo* data showed that *P. gingivalis* stimulates the production of IL-10, IL-17, and GM-CSF on tumor-infiltrating iNKT cells. In addition, we observed that iNKT cells were necessary for the Pg-mediated recruitment of neutrophils with lower ROS production. To assess whether *P. gingivalis* modulates human iNKT cell functions in a similar fashion, we primed human iNKT cell lines from the collection used previously (Table 3.2) with monocyte-derived dendritic cells (moDCs, basal) in the presence or absence of *P. gingivalis* and performed RNA-seq analysis and functional assays.

First, we observed that cells primed with Pg were characterized by a neutrophil chemotactic signature, shown by the overexpression of chemoattractantcoding genes such as *CXCL1*, *CXCL2*, *CXCL5*, *CXCL8* (Fig. 6.4A). To evaluate if this signature is translated into a higher neutrophil chemotaxis, we used the supernatants from primed iNKT cells to perform neutrophil migration assays. Supernatants of cells primed with moDCs alone did not modulate neutrophil migration (Fig. 6.11B). On the contrary, and in agreement with the RNA sequencing data, we observed that the supernatants from iNKT cells stimulated with *P. gingivalis* induced the migration of neutrophils at similar levels as the positive control (RPMI medium plus 10% FBS). Furthermore, these neutrophils were characterized – similarly to TANs from Pg-treated mice, by a lower production of reactive oxygen species (Fig. 6.11C), as well as an increment in the expression of PD-L1 (Fig. 6.11D).

Subsequently, we evaluated the cytokine profile of human cells exposed to *P. gingivalis*. We found that Pg-primed cells, consistent to what we had found on their murine counterpart, are more prone to produce IL-17, IL-10, and GM-CSF, detected both by flow cytometry (Fig. 6.12A-C) and ELISA on culture supernatants (Fig. 6.12D-F). Altogether, these results demonstrate that *P. gingivalis* promotes the migration of neutrophils with low respiratory burst capability *via* the induction of a neutrophil chemotactic signature on human iNKT cells, as well as inducing a protumorigenic cytokine profile on iNKT cells.



Fig. 6.10. Tumors from CRC patients positive for *Porphyromonas gingivalis* have an increased infiltration of iNKT cells and neutrophils. A. Representative plots and frequencies of iNKT cells in tumors from Pg negative and positive patients. B. Representative plots and frequencies of neutrophils in tumors from Pg negative and positive patients. Mann-Whitney test. \* p<0.05, \*\* p<0.01, \*\*\* p<0.001



Fig. 6.11. *P. gingivalis* drives iNKT cells towards a neutrophil chemotactic gene signature, with subsequent migration of neutrophils with low respiratory burst capacity. A. Volcano plot (left) and gene ontology analysis (right) of differentially-expressed genes of human Pg vs

moDC-only-primed iNKT cells; dots (genes) in the Volcano plots show the differential expression (log<sub>2</sub>FC) and their associated statistical significance (log<sub>10</sub>p-value). B. Absolute numbers of migrating neutrophils. C. Left, representative histograms; right, MFI of rhodamine-123. D. Left; representative plots; right, frequencies of PD-L1-positive migrating neutrophils. Data presented are from 3 independent experiments. Dots in A left represent genes with an FDR-adjusted p-value of < 0.05 and log<sub>2</sub>FC of > |1.5|; differentially-expressed genes in A right had Bonferroni-corrected p < 0.05 and log<sub>2</sub>FC > 1. Kruskal-Wallis with Dunn's test in B, Mann-Whitney test in C and D. \* p<0.05, \*\* p<0.01, \*\*\* p<0.001



Fig. 6.12. *P. gingivalis* drives a pro-tumorigenic cytokine profile on human iNKT cells. A-C. Representative plots and frequencies from IL-17 (A), GM-CSF (B) and IL-10 (C). D-F. Release of IL-17 (D), GM-CSF (E) and IL-10 (F) by iNKT cells in culture supernatants. Data presented are from 3 independent experiments with 2 iNKT cell lines. Mann-Whitney test. \* p<0.05, \*\* p<0.01, \*\*\* p<0.001

# 6.5. Blockade of TLR-2 and -4 partially abrogates the Pg-mediated IL-10 and GM-CSF production on iNKT cells, while increasing the numbers of activated cells

Some lines of evidence have shown that the upregulation of Th17 genes on CD4+ T cells by *P. gingivalis* is mediated by TLR-4 signaling [135, 197], whereas IL-10 expression seems to be mediated by TLR-2 [135, 198]. To elucidate if iNKT cell activation upon exposure to *P. gingivalis* is governed by the same mechanisms,

we primed iNKT cells with *Pg* in the presence of neutralizing antibodies for TLR-2 and -4. We observed that, whereas TLR blockade did not alter IL-17 production (Fig. 6.13A), it did have effects on GM-CSF and IL-10 secretion by iNKT cells. In particular, the inhibition of both TLRs, but especially TLR-4, provoked a reduction in the frequencies of GM-CSF and IL-10 positive cells (Fig. 6.13B-C). Moreover, TLR-2 blockade induced a significant increase in the percentages of activated, CD69+ iNKT cells, albeit TLR-4 neutralization positively influenced CD69+ iNKT cells as well (Fig. 6.13D). Taken together, these data suggest that surface Toll-like receptors 2 and 4 might mediate the effects of *P. gingivalis* on IL-10 and GM-CSF, as well as the activation status, on human iNKT cells.



Fig. 6.13. Toll-like receptors -2 and -4 are necessary for the *P.gingivalis*-induced increase in IL-10 and GM-CSF expression by iNKT cells, as well as their activation status. A-D. Representative histograms and frequencies of IL-17 (A), GM-CSF (B), IL-10 (C) and CD69 (D) positive iNKT cells. Data from 2 independent experiments with at least 3 iNKT cell lines are presented. Kruskal-Wallis with Dunn test for multiple comparisons. \* p<0.05, \*\* p<0.01, \*\*\* p<0.001

## 6.6. Pg-primed iNKT cells show an impaired cytotoxic activity, given by a decrease in degranulating cells and perforin release

All previous data indicate that *P. gingivalis* can promote iNKT cell pro-tumor features both *in vivo* and *in vitro*. However, it is not clear whether it can also modulate iNKT cell antitumor functions, in particular their cytotoxic activity. To

address this point, we tested Pg-pulsed iNKT cell killing against Colo 205 and RKO cells at 8:1 E:T ratio. Interestingly, we observed that *P. gingivalis* negatively influences iNKT cell cytotoxicity (Fig. 6.14A). More specifically, *P. gingivalis* exposure is associated with a reduction in the release of perforin as well as in the percentages of degranulating (CD107A+) iNKT cells (Fig. 6.14B & C).

In addition, to assess any possible role of inhibitory antigens and/or surface TLR signaling, we stimulated iNKT cells with Pg in the presence of neutralizing antibodies for CD1d, TLR-2 and TLR-4 prior to coculture with CRC cells. We observed that the impairment of the killing activity given by Pg is both CD1d (Fig. 6.14D) and TLR-2 and -4 (Fig. 6.14E) independent. These data demonstrate that *P. gingivalis* also infuences human iNKT cell cytotoxicity independently of antigen presentation and surface TLR signaling.



Fig. 6.14. *P. gingivalis* impairs human iNKT cell cytotoxicity in a CD1d- and surface TLRindependent manner. A. Cytotoxicity by iNKT cells upon stimulation with *P. gingivalis*. B. Release of perforin in coculture supernatants. C. Frequencies of surface CD107A+ iNKT cells. D. Effect of CD1d blockade on Pg-mediated decrease of iNKT cell cytotoxicity. E. Effect of TLR-2 and -4 blockade on Pg-mediated decrease of iNKT cell cytotoxicity. Data of at least 2 independent experiments with at least 2 iNKT cell lines are presented. Mann-

Whitney test in A-C. ANOVA with Tukey test for multiple comparisons in D-E. \* p<0.05, \*\* p<0.01, \*\*\* p<0.001

### 6.7. Pg-induced chitinase 3-like protein 1 is responsible for the diminished iNKT cell cytotoxicity

Given the abovementioned data, we analyzed the RNA-seq data to gain insights about factors that may contribute to the impaired iNKT cell cytotoxicity given by exposure to *Porphyromonas gingivalis*. We found that chitinase 3-like protein 1 (CHI3L1), a known inhibitor of Th1 responses and cell-mediated cytotoxicity [199, 200] is overexpressed in Pg-primed iNKT cells (Fig. 6.11A). To fully address its role in the decrease of iNKT cell cytotoxicity, we first measured CHI3L1 protein levels in the supernatants of iNKT cells exposed to *P. gingivalis*. We observed that Pg-treated iNKT cells produced higher levels of CHI3L1 than cells at basal state (stimulated with moDCs alone, Fig. 6.15A). In addition, we found that recombinant CHI3L1 protein inhibited iNKT cell killing activity in a dose-dependent manner (Fig. 6.15B), and that its inhibition was similar to the one induced by *P. gingivalis* (Fig. 6.15C).

Next, to test if the regulation of CHI3L1 can restore iNKT cell killing potential, we inhibited its action with a neutralizing antibody. CHI3L1 blockade on Pg-primed iNKT cells not only restored their cytotoxic potential, but it actually increased it to higher levels than those given by the stimulation by moDCs alone (Fig. 6.15D). Furthermore, these levels were higher than those of the inhibition of the recombinant CHI3L1 (Fig. 6.15D). Overall, these data demonstrate that *P. gingivalis* inhibits human iNKT cell cytotoxicity via the induction of chitinase 3-like 1 production.



Fig. 6.15. Pg-induced chitinase 3-like protein 1 is responsible for the diminished iNKT cell cytotoxicity. A. Levels of CHI3L1 in stimulation supernatants. B. Dose-dependent effect of recombinant CHI3L1 on human iNKT cell cytotoxicity. C. Comparison of the changes in killing potential given by *P. gingivalis* versus recombinant CHI3L1 (100 ng). E. Effect of CHI3L1 blockade on iNKT cell killing activity upon Pg priming. Data of 2 independent experiments with at least 2 iNKT cell lines are presented. Mann-Whitney tests on A-B, ANOVA with Tukey tests on C-D. \* p<0.05, \*\* p<0.01, \*\*\* p<0.001

#### 7. Discussion II

Several studies have demonstrated that members of the microbiota can modulate iNKT cell activities in inflammatory bowel diseases, where they can exert pathogenic or homeostatic functions depending on diverse microbial signals [60, 93, 201, 202]. However, how bacteria might influence iNKT cell functions in colon cancer is not well understood. Elucidating such signals has become particularly relevant, since we recently demonstrated that iNKT cell infiltration is a negative prognosis factor in human colorectal cancer [42]. More specifically, iNKT cells contribute to CRC pathogenesis due to the expression of IL-17 and GM-CSF, as well as by recruiting neutrophils with pro-tumor characteristics, such as reduced respiratory burst capability and suppressive activity, ultimately disrupting the favorable prognostic significance of neutrophils in CRC patients [42]. Here, we demonstrated that *Porphyromonas gingivalis*, an emerging CRC-associated bacterium, accelerates colon cancer progression by enhancing iNKT cell pro-tumor features. Moreover, we found that iNKT cells are necessary for the pro-tumorigenic effect of *P. gingivalis*, and that this effect is achieved *via* various mechanisms.

*Porphyromonas gingivalis* has gained recognition in cancer research in recent years. In particular, its role in upper digestive tract cancers is becoming more established. In these contexts, it increases cancer cell proliferation by a gingipainmediated, non-canonical β-catenin activation [203]. It can also enhance cancer cell migration capabilities by increasing the expression of matrix metalloproteinases [204], and promote the acquisition of stem cell features [205] and resistance to apoptosis [206] by activating the NF-κB, MAP kinase pathways, and upregulating PD-L1 [207]. Additionally, some evidence has pointed at its roles in the modification of the tumor immune microenvironment by expanding myeloid-derived suppressor cells (MDSCs, [208]) and macrophage polarization towards an M2 phenotype [209].

Some of these mechanisms are also found in colon cancer cells, as *P. gingivalis* promotes MAPK activation and PD-L1 expression [140, 141]. Wang and colleagues [137] observed that *P. gingivalis* contributed to CRC by supporting an inflammatory state through NLPR3 inflammasome activation on myeloid cells, whose infiltration was also increased in tumors from Pg-treated mice [137]. In that study, authors found that the frequencies of tumor-infiltrating conventional CD4 and CD8 T cells, as well as their expression of IFNG, did not change upon *P. gingivalis* treatment. Consistent with this study, we did not find significant differences in the frequencies and in cytokine production in tumor-infiltrating CD4+ T cells. In addition, we found that iNKT cells are more abundant in tumors from Pg-treated mice in the AOM/DSS

model. More importantly, we found that tumor-infiltrating iNKT cells of *P. gingivalis*treated mice had increased expression of IL-17, GM-CSF and IL-10, a phenotype observed also in Pg-primed human iNKT cells.

Several studies have highlighted the activation of Th17 responses by *P. gingivalis*. Mechanistically, it seems that *P. gingivalis* enhances Th17 responses by increasing IL-6, IL-23, and IL-1 $\beta$  expression on myeloid antigen-presenting cells while inhibiting IL-12 production, ultimately inducing ROR $\gamma$ t expression on T cells [210–212]. Such increase, however, is mediated by various mechanims. For instance, gingipains seem to be a crucial factor for IL-17 production in aspiration pneumonia and in chronic periodontitis caused by this bacterium [211–213]. Other studies have shown that this phenomenon is instead dependent on TLR-2 and -4 signaling, indicating that fimbriae, lipopolysaccharides, and hemaggglutinin B, well-known microbial virulence factors, are involved in the skewing of this response [135, 197, 214]. In the context of iNKT cells, we show that TLR-2 and TLR-4 blockade does not affect IL-17 expression, suggesting that at least these TLR ligands are not involved in the increment of this cytokine. Further studies are needed to fully decipher these interactions.

Regarding IL-10 expression on human iNKT cells, we observed that TLR-2 and TLR-4 are necessary for the increase given by *P. gingivalis*. Other studies have evidenced the importance of these receptors in the *P.gingivalis*-mediated IL-10 production on CD4+T cells [135, 198]. In particular, transforming growth factor beta (TGF- $\beta$ ), a known inductor for IL-10 expression [215, 216], might be responsible for the production of this cytokine upon TLR ligation, as it has been observed that fimbriae from *P. gingivalis* increase TGF-beta secretion through GARP upregulation in esophageal squamous cell carcinoma [217]. Moreover, TLR-2 and -4 ligands enhance TGF- $\beta$  signaling by augmenting sensitization to TGF-beta in hepatic fibrosis [218], Langerhans cells [219], prostate hyperplasia [220], and scleroderma [221].

Less is known about the influence of *P. gingivalis* over GM-CSF secretion. Nonetheless, it has been observed that it increases GM-CSF production on oral epithelial cells [222]. Furthermore, it induced GM-CSF secretion on gingival fibroblasts upon stimulation with penta- but not tetra-acylated LPS [223], suggesting that TLR-4 can mediate this response, as it occurred on iNKT cells. Some studies have also shown that iNKT cells secrete GM-CSF upon bacterial stimuli, such as *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* and *Fusobacterium nucleatum* [42, 224]. One peculiarity of the results shown here is that the augmenting effect of *P. gingivalis* on T cell cytokine profile occurred on iNKT cells but not on CD4+ T cells. Moreover, iNKT cells seemed to be necessary for *P. gingivalis* to enhance tumor progression in AOM/DSS-treated mice. These phenomena enforce the importance of these cells as first-responders in several immune responses, including those to potentially pro-tumorigenic bacteria. In this regard, iNKT cells are characterized by a fast activation following various stimuli, similar to innate immune cells, due to the fact that they exist in a poised state [146, 225]. In addition, they are a tissue-resident and mostly non-recirculating population [48, 226], which makes them sentinels for tissue homeostasis, capable of modulating the functions of other tissue-resident populations and homing of circulating cells. However, further analyses will evaluate if these activities are specific for iNKT cells or if other innate-like, tissue-resident populations in the intestine, such as gamma-delta T and MAIT cells, are also affected by *P. gingivalis* in colon cancer.

Another important aspect found in this study is that iNKT cells not only improved tumor progression upon P. gingivalis treatment due to a pro-tumor cytokine profile, but also due to an enhanced recruitment of TANs. In fact, one of the most recognized interactions of iNKT cells is the one with myeloid cells. It has been observed that iNKT cells are also necessary for neutrophil recruitment in lung ischemia-reperfusion injury [227], airway neutrophilia [228], ethanol-mediated liver injury [229] and in colon cancer tumors [42]. This was achieved thanks to IL-17, IL-8, osteopontin, and MIP1- $\alpha$  production by iNKT cells [42, 228, 229]. We observed by flow cytometry and RNA-seq that, upon stimulation with *P. gingivalis*, iNKT cells increase the expression of IL-17, IL-8, CXCL1, -2 and -5. This bacterium is known to promote neutrophil recruitment by producing short-chain fatty acids [230], stimulating the expression of IL-8 on monocytes [204], and CXCL2 in oral squamous cell carcinoma (OSCC) [231]. In the latter, it was also found that neutrophil chemotaxis promoted OSCC progression, and P. gingivalis, TANs and CXCL2 predicted patient survival, being considered independent factors for adverse outcome [231]. Other studies have shown that P. gingivalis supports OSCC progression by promoting the infiltration of myeloid-derived suppressor cells, a phenomenon that might be mediated by CXCL2 [208, 209, 231, 232]. Hence, iNKT cells might use similar signals to mediate the *P. gingivalis*-induced recruitment of tumor-associated neutrophils in CRC.

*P. gingivalis* also inhibited human iNKT cell cytotoxicity, indicating that not only it promoted a pro-tumor phenotype, but also inhibited antitumor activities.

Mechanistically, we found that this phenomenon was mediated by the P.gingivalisinduced expression of chitinase 3-like protein 1. CHI3L1 is a pro-inflammatory protein involved in intestinal inflammation [233], Alzheimer's [234], and bacterial infections [235, 236]. In the context of cancer, it is known that its expression by T cells promotes lung metastasis by inhibiting Th1 differentiation while favoring Th2 responses [199], whereas the expression on cancer cells supports their proliferation and metastatic capacity, improves macrophage recruitment and angiogenesis in gastric cancers [237-239], and inhibits cell-mediated cytotoxicity by inhibiting JNK signaling, which results in defects in granule polarization [200]. In natural killer cells, a population phenotypically and functionally similar to iNKT cells, it was found that CHI3L1 impaired granule polarization by hindering RAGE (receptor for advanced glycation endproducts) downstream signaling [200]. This could also be the case for iNKT cells, as it has been observed that they express this receptor [227]. One study showed that gingipains from *P. gingivalis* induced the expression of the CHI3L1 analogs chia.5 and chia.6 in a zebrafish model of hyperglycemia [240]. In this regard, it is yet to be established which signal of P. gingivalis induces CHI3L1 expression on iNKT cells.

#### 8. Conclusions and Future Perspectives

In this thesis, we first gave insights about how colon cancer cells influenced iNKT cell antitumor functions, with emphasis on their cytotoxic activities. First, we found that CRC cells impaired the production of interferon gamma, an important antitumor cytokine [22, 23]. However, these cells also stimulated iNKT cell cytotoxic activity. More specifically, we demonstrated that intestinal and circulating iNKT cells increased the release of granules containing granzymes and perforin upon exposure to CRC cell lines and patient-derived epithelial cells, which resulted in target cell death. In addition, we provide evidence about the signals required for the recognition of CRC cells by iNKT cells. This study shows that antigen presentation is not necessary for proper elimination by iNKT cells, suggesting that innate signals are used for this process. These results were published in Molecular Oncology (Appendix VI).

These results highlight the potential of iNKT cells for cell-based immunotherapies in CRC. This idea is reinforced by the fact that these cells eliminated patient-derived CRC cells more efficiently than any of the wellestablished cancer cell lines. Moreover, even if they represent a rare population, their infiltration is higher in CRC tumors [42, 69]. Another advantage is that iNKT cells exist in a poised state, which includes having pre-formed granules [146, 225], which makes them one of the first responders in many immune responses. Plus, the fact that they are not restricted to MHC compatibility, and that blood-derived cells were similarly efficient as tissue-derived cells, makes iNKT cells promising candidates for adoptive cell therapies. Among the current approaches using these cells in cancer there are the stimulation of autologous iNKT cells with  $\alpha$ GalCer by administration of the antigen or pulsed dendritic cells, transfer of autologous activated iNKT cells alone or in combination with  $\alpha$ GalCer, CAR-iNKT and recombinant TCR (rTCR)-iNKT cells [54, 72, 160]. More research will be needed to find CRC-specific antigens for next-generation CAR- and rTCR-iNKT cell therapies, even if these cells also make use of NK receptors to recognize transformed cells, as shown in this study.

One peculiarity shown here is that both cell lines and cells from different patients were not eliminated with the same efficacy by iNKT cells. We hypothesize that the differential expression of activating and/or inhibitory ligands of natural killer receptors present on CRC cells might be responsible for this phenomenon. In this regard, further studies will be done to address which signals on colon cancer cells potentiate/inhibit the antitumor functions of iNKT cells.

Nonetheless, we also observed that iNKT cells do not increase the production of IL-17, GM-CSF and IL-10 – whose expression is one of the pro-tumor functions of these cells in CRC [42, 61], upon exposure to colon cancer cells. The fact that CRC cells are not responsible for this behavior led us to hypothesize that it could be mediated by interactions with other components of the tumor microenvironment, for instance, with CRC-related bacteria. Indeed, we provided evidence about the influence of *Porphyromonas gingivalis* on the enhancement of iNKT cell protumorigenic functions in two murine models of colon cancer, as well as in functional studies on human cells (Fig. 8). We observed that not only *P. gingivalis* improved the expression of IL-17, GM-CSF and IL-10 on iNKT cells, but also promoted the iNKT cell-mediated recruitment of neutrophils with low ROS production. Furthermore, we demonstrated that this bacterium could impair human iNKT cell cytotoxicity by inducing the expression of chitinase 3-like protein 1.

Using the AOM/DSS model, we observed that tumor-infiltrating iNKT cells, but not conventional CD4+T cells, were particularly affected by the exposure to *P. gingivalis*. In fact, we found that this modulation was necessary for the enhancement of tumor progression given by this bacterium, as the conditions of Pg-treated, iNKT cell-deficient animals did not worsen compared to their untreated counterparts. This is the first study that shows that the influence of *P. gingivalis* over an unconventional T cell population promotes colon cancer progression. A similar phenotype was found in an orthotopic injection model. Nonetheless, it is yet to be addressed if iNKT cells are necessary for tumor progression in this model as well. For this, a lower amount of MC38 cells will be injected in order to induce a slower tumor progression, so we can distinguish differences given by *P. gingivalis*. iNKT cell-deficient mice will be used to fully assess the role of iNKT cells on the effect given by *P. gingivalis* on this model.

By performing functional assays with human cells, we gained information about the signals of *P. gingivalis* that drive this response (Fig. 8). We showed that ligands for Toll-like receptors 2 and 4 might be responsible for the increase in IL-10 and GM-CSF expression, as well as the activation status of iNKT cells. Furthermore, we found that Pg-primed iNKT cells are prone to express several neutrophil chemokines, including IL-8 and CXCL2. However, the signals that induce IL-17 and CHI3L1 expression are yet to be dissected. In this regard, we hypothesize that gingipains might mediate these processes. To test this, we will perform experiments in the presence of gingipain-deficient *P. gingivalis* mutants. Moreover, to confirm the

role of TLR ligands, we will also perform functional assays using fimbriae-knockout mutants and Pg purified LPS.

Another important aspect to evaluate is if the *P. gingivalis* treatment used here allows its colonization in the colon and, more importantly, if it induces long-lasting changes in the gut microbiota composition and functions. The fact that we did not use a mono-colonization setting (by using antibiotics prior to treatment), and that *P. gingivalis* is found predominantly in humans [127, 128], led us to speculate that the setup used here only provoked temporary changes in the bacterial ecology. To test this, we are performing 16S sequencing on fecal microbiota of untreated and Pg-treated mice.



Fig. 8. Graphical abstract. Created with Biorender.

The results presented here highlight the importance of the crosstalk between colon cancer-related bacteria and iNKT cells, and how these interactions strongly influence tumor progression. They also reinforce the association between periodontal disease and colon cancer risk [241] Even if such cells are found in low numbers, we observed that this crosstalk profoundly affects tumor growth. This was achieved thanks to their influence over myeloid populations within the TME. A further understanding of these interactions could be of interest in in the clinic, as they could be exploited for immunotherapies. Such approaches have been observed for other solid tumors, in which iNKT cells have been engineered to eliminate both cancer cells and tumor-associated macrophages [73, 109].

Accordingly, understanding which bacteria and which signals drive protumorigenic features on these cells is crucial for the implementation of iNKT cellbased immunotherapies, as well as other therapeutic interventions, in colon cancer. The data shown here indicate that microbiota-directed interventions should be taken into account to avoid the pro-tumor influence of certain strains on these cells. Conversely, given the plasticity of iNKT cells upon microbial stimuli, other commensal bacteria might be beneficial to boost their antitumor activities [242-244]. More specifically, genera like *Bifidobacterium*, *Clostridium*, and butyrate-producing bacteria are now known to recruit boost antitumor immunity on NK and CD8+T cells in preclinical models of melanoma and colon cancer by increasing the expression of interferon gamma and cytotoxic molecules such as granzyme B [242-244]. In these works are highlighted the multiple forms by which the gut microbiota composition can be modified in the clinic, *i.e.*, diet, design of specific commensal consortia, probiotics, and fecal microbiota transplantation [242-244]. Such strategies are promising, but are yet to be tested to address their efficacy in boosting iNKT cell antitumor activities while inhibiting their pro-tumorigenic functions. Therefore, this opens the door for more studies about how beneficial microbiota might regulate iNKT cell features, enhancing antitumor immunity, and eventually use both as a combinatorial therapy for colorectal cancer.

#### 9. References

- Keum NN, Giovannucci E (2019) Global burden of colorectal cancer: emerging trends, risk factors and prevention strategies. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 16:713–732. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41575-019-0189-8
- Brenner H, Chen C (2018) The colorectal cancer epidemic: challenges and opportunities for primary, secondary and tertiary prevention. Br J Cancer 119:785–792. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41416-018-0264-x
- Mattiuzzi C, Sanchis-Gomar F, Lippi G (2019) Concise update on colorectal cancer epidemiology. Ann Transl Med 7:609–609. https://doi.org/10.21037/atm.2019.07.91
- 4. Kuipers EJ, Grady WM, Lieberman D, et al (2015) Colorectal cancer. Nat Rev Dis Prim 1:1–25. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrdp.2015.65
- 5. Fearon ER, Vogelstein B (1990) A Genetic Model for Colorectal Tumorigenesis. Cell 61:759–767
- 6. Fearon ER (2011) Molecular genetics of colorectal cancer. Annu Rev Pathol Mech Dis 6:479–507. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-pathol-011110-130235
- Schmitt M, Greten FR (2021) The inflammatory pathogenesis of colorectal cancer. Nat Rev Immunol 21:653–667. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41577-021-00534-x
- Carethers JM, Jung BH (2015) Genetics and Genetic Biomarkers in Sporadic Colorectal Cancer. Gastroenterology 149:1177-1190.e3. https://doi.org/10.1053/j.gastro.2015.06.047
- Guinney J, Dienstmann R, Wang X, et al (2015) The consensus molecular subtypes of colorectal cancer. Nat Med 21:1350–1356. https://doi.org/10.1038/nm.3967
- Sirinukunwattana K, Domingo E, Richman SD, et al (2021) Image-based consensus molecular subtype (imCMS) classification of colorectal cancer using deep learning. Gut 70:544–554. https://doi.org/10.1136/gutjnl-2019-319866
- Giraldo NA, Sanchez-Salas R, Peske JD, et al (2019) The clinical role of the TME in solid cancer. Br J Cancer 120:45–53. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41416-018-0327-z
- 12. Burns MB, Lynch J, Starr TK, et al (2015) Virulence genes are a signature of the microbiome in the colorectal tumor microenvironment. Genome Med 7:1–

12. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13073-015-0177-8

- Binnewies M, Roberts EW, Kersten K, et al (2018) Understanding the tumor immune microenvironment (TIME) for effective therapy. Nat Med 24:541–550. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41591-018-0014-x
- 14. Gagnière J, Raisch J, Veziant J, et al (2016) Gut microbiota imbalance and colorectal cancer. World J Gastroenterol 22:501–518. https://doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v22.i2.501
- West NR, Mccuaig S, Franchini F, Powrie F (2015) Emerging cytokine networks in colorectal cancer. Nat Rev Immunol 15:615–629. https://doi.org/10.1038/nri3896
- Leman JKH, Sandford SK, Rhodes JL, Kemp RA (2018) Multiparametric analysis of colorectal cancer immune responses. World J Gastroenterol 24:2995–3005. https://doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v24.i27.2995
- Galon J, Costes A, Sanchez-Cabo F, et al (2006) Type, density, and location of Immune cells within human Colorectal tumors predict clinical outcome. Science (80-) 313:1960–1965. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1129139
- Mlecnik B, Bindea G, Angell HK, et al (2016) Integrative Analyses of Colorectal Cancer Show Immunoscore Is a Stronger Predictor of Patient Survival Than Microsatellite Instability. Immunity 44:698–711. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2016.02.025
- Reis BS, Darcy PW, Khan IZ, et al (2022) TCR-Vγδ usage distinguishes protumor from antitumor intestinal γδ T cell subsets. Science 377:276–284. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.abj8695
- Ni C, Wu P, Wu X, et al (2015) Thymosin alpha1 enhanced cytotoxicity of iNKT cells against colon cancer via upregulating CD1d expression. Cancer Lett 356:579–588. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.canlet.2014.10.002
- Coca S, Perez-Piqueras J, Martinez D, et al (1997) The prognostic significance of intratumoral natural killer cells in patients with colerectal carcinoma. Cancer 79:2320–2328. https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1097-0142(19970615)79:12<2320::AID-CNCR5>3.0.CO;2-P
- Bruni D, Angell HK, Galon J (2020) The immune contexture and Immunoscore in cancer prognosis and therapeutic efficacy. Nat Rev Cancer 20:662–680. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41568-020-0285-7
- Fridman WH, Zitvogel L, Sautès-Fridman C, Kroemer G (2017) The immune contexture in cancer prognosis and treatment. Nat Rev Clin Oncol 14:717– 734. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrclinonc.2017.101

- Utsugi M, Dobashi K, Ono A, et al (2010) JNK1 and JNK2 differently regulate IL-12 production in THP-1 macrophage cells. Cytokine 51:127–131. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cyto.2010.04.002
- Borg C, Jalil A, Laderach D, et al (2004) NK cell activation by dendritic cells (DCs) requires the formation of a synapse leading to IL-12 polarization in DCs. Blood 104:3267–3275. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2004-01-0380
- Kather JN, Halama N (2019) Harnessing the innate immune system and local immunological microenvironment to treat colorectal cancer. Br J Cancer 120:871–882. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41416-019-0441-6
- Grizzi F, Bianchi P, Malesci A, Laghi L (2013) Prognostic value of innate and adaptive immunity in colorectal cancer. World J Gastroenterol 19:174–184. https://doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v19.i2.174
- Tosolini M, Kirilovsky A, Mlecnik B, et al (2011) Clinical impact of different classes of infiltrating T cytotoxic and helper cells (Th1, Th2, Treg, Th17) in patients with colorectal cancer. Cancer Res 71:1263–1271. https://doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-10-2907
- Grivennikov SI, Wang K, Mucida D, et al (2012) Adenoma-linked barrier defects and microbial products drive IL-23/IL-17-mediated tumour growth. Nature 491:254–258. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature11465
- Zhao J, Chen X, Herjan T, Li X (2020) The role of interleukin-17 in tumor development and progression. J Exp Med 217:1–13. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem\_20190297
- Vitiello GA, Miller G (2020) Targeting the interleukin-17 immune axis for cancer immunotherapy. J Exp Med 217:1–11. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem\_20190456
- Zepp JA, Zhao J, Liu C, et al (2017) IL-17A-induced Plet1 expression contributes to tissue repair and colon tumorigenesis. J Immunol 199:3849– 3857. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.1601540.
- Perez LG, Kempski J, M. McGee H, et al (2020) TGF-β signaling in Th17 cells promotes IL-22 production and colitis-associated colon cancer. Nat Commun 11:. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-020-16363-w
- Kryczek I, Lin Y, Nagarsheth N, et al (2014) IL-22+CD4+ T cells promote colorectal cancer stemness via STAT3 transcription factor activation and induction of the methyltransferase DOT1L. Immunity 40:772–784. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2014.03.010
- 35. Togashi Y, Shitara K, Nishikawa H (2019) Regulatory T cells in cancer

immunosuppression — implications for anticancer therapy. Nat Rev Clin Oncol. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41571-019-0175-7

 36. Hurtado CG, Wan F, Housseau F, Sears CL (2018) Roles for Interleukin 17 and Adaptive Immunity in Pathogenesis of Colorectal Cancer. Gastroenterology 155:1706–1715. https://doi.org/10.1053/j.gastro.2018.08.056

37. Di Caro G, Marchesi F, Laghi L, Grizzi F (2013) Immune cells: Plastic players along colorectal cancer progression. J Cell Mol Med 17:1088–1095.

https://doi.org/10.1111/jcmm.12117

- Elinav E, Nowarski R, Thaiss CA, et al (2013) Inflammation-induced cancer: crosstalk between tumours, immune cells and microorganisms. Nat Rev Cancer 13:759–771. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrc3611
- Mager LF, Wasmer M-H, Rau TT, Krebs P (2016) Cytokine-Induced Modulation of Colorectal Cancer. Front Oncol 6:1–19. https://doi.org/10.3389/fonc.2016.00096
- 40. Governa V, Trella E, Mele V, et al (2017) The interplay between neutrophils and CD8+ T cells improves survival in human colorectal cancer. Clin Cancer Res 23:3847–3858. https://doi.org/10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-16-2047
- 41. Droeser RA, Hirt C, Eppenberger-Castori S, et al (2013) High Myeloperoxidase Positive Cell Infiltration in Colorectal Cancer Is an Independent Favorable Prognostic Factor. PLoS One 8:1–10. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0064814
- 42. Lattanzi G, Strati F, Díaz-Basabe A, et al (2023) iNKT cell-neutrophil crosstalk promotes colorectal cancer pathogenesis. Mucosal Immunol 16:326–340. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mucimm.2023.03.006
- Zhang C, Zhang J, Zhang Y, et al (2023) Identifying neutrophil-associated subtypes in ulcerative colitis and confirming neutrophils promote colitisassociated colorectal cancer. Front Immunol 14:1–14. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2023.1095098
- Germann M, Zangger N, Sauvain M, et al (2020) Neutrophils suppress tumorinfiltrating T cells in colon cancer via matrix metalloproteinase-mediated activation of TGF β . EMBO Mol Med 12:1–16. https://doi.org/10.15252/emmm.201910681
- 45. Bendelac A, Savage PB, Teyton L (2007) The Biology of NKT Cells. Annu Rev Microbiol 25:297–336. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.immunol.25.022106.141711

- Matsuda JL, Mallevaey T, Scott-Browne J, Gapin L (2008) CD1d-restricted iNKT cells , the "Swiss-Army knife" of the immune system. Curr Opin Immunol 20:358–368. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.coi.2008.03.018
- 47. Middendorp S, Nieuwenhuis EES (2009) NKT cells in mucosal immunity. Mucosal Immunol 2:393–402. https://doi.org/10.1038/mi.2009.99
- Crosby CM, Kronenberg M (2018) specific functions of invariant natural killer T cells. Nat Rev Immunol 18:19–24. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41577-018-0034-2
- Krijgsman D, Hokland M, Kuppen PJK (2018) The role of natural killer T cells in cancer-A phenotypical and functional approach. Front Immunol 9:. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2018.00367
- 50. Getz GS, Reardon CA (2017) Natural killer T cells in atherosclerosis. Nat Rev Cardiol 14:304–314. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrcardio.2017.2
- López-Larrea C, Suárez-Alvarez B, López-Soto A, et al (2008) The NKG2D receptor: sensing stressed cells. Trends Mol Med 14:179–189. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molmed.2008.02.004
- Kuylenstierna C, Björkström NK, Andersson SK, et al (2011) NKG2D performs two functions in invariant NKT cells: Direct TCR-independent activation of NKlike cytolysis and co-stimulation of activation by CD1d. Eur J Immunol 41:1913–1923. https://doi.org/10.1002/eji.200940278
- Kawamura T, Takeda K, Kaneda H, et al (2009) NKG2A Inhibits Invariant NKT Cell Activation in Hepatic Injury. J Immunol 182:250–258. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.182.1.250
- Bedard M, Salio M, Cerundolo V (2017) Harnessing the power of invariant natural killer T cells in cancer immunotherapy. Front Immunol 8:. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2017.01829
- 55. Gordy LE, Bezbradica JS, Flyak AI, et al (2011) IL-15 regulates homeostasis and terminal maturation of NKT cells. J Immunol 187:6335–6345. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.1003965.
- 56. Tao H, Li L, Liao NS, et al (2021) Thymic Epithelial Cell-Derived IL-15 and IL-15 Receptor α Chain Foster Local Environment for Type 1 Innate Like T Cell Development. Front Immunol 12:1–12. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2021.623280
- Baranek T, de Amat Herbozo C, Mallevaey T, Paget C (2022) Deconstructing iNKT cell development at single-cell resolution. Trends Immunol 43:503–512. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.it.2022.04.012

- 58. Zhou L, Adrianto I, Wang J, et al (2020) Single-Cell RNA-Seq Analysis Uncovers Distinct Functional Human NKT Cell Sub-Populations in Peripheral Blood. Front Cell Dev Biol 8:1–11. https://doi.org/10.3389/fcell.2020.00384
- 59. Motomura Y, Kitamura H, Hijikata A, et al (2011) The transcription factor E4BP4 regulates the production of IL-10 and IL-13 in CD4+ T cells. Nat Immunol 12:450–459. https://doi.org/10.1038/ni.2020
- 60. Burrello C, Strati F, Lattanzi G, et al (2022) IL10 Secretion Endows Intestinal Human iNKT Cells with Regulatory Functions Towards Pathogenic T Lymphocytes. J Crohn's Colitis 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1093/ecco-jcc/jjac049
- Wang Y, Sedimbi S, Löfbom L, et al (2018) Unique invariant natural killer T cells promote intestinal polyps by suppressing TH1 immunity and promoting regulatory T cells. Mucosal Immunol 11:131–143. https://doi.org/10.1038/mi.2017.34.Unique
- Dou R, Hong Z, Tan X, et al (2018) Fas/FasL interaction mediates imbalanced cytokine/cytotoxicity responses of iNKT cells against Jurkat cells. Mol Immunol 99:145–153. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molimm.2018.05.011
- Bassiri H, Das R, Nichols KE (2013) Invariant NKT cells: Killers and conspirators against cancer. Oncoimmunology 2:3–5. https://doi.org/10.4161/onci.27440
- Song L, Seeger RC, Metelitsa LS, et al (2009) Va24-invariant NKT cells mediate antitumor activity via killing of tumor-associated macrophages. J Clin Invest 119:1524–1536. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI37869.1524
- Konishi J, Yamazaki K, Yokouchi H, et al (2004) The characteristics of human NKT cells in lung cancer CD1d independent cytotoxicity against lung cancer cells by NKT cells and decreased human NKT cell response in lung cancer patients. Hum Immunol 65:1377–1388. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.humimm.2004.09.003
- Wingender G, Krebs P, Beutler B, Kronenberg M (2010) Antigen-specific cytotoxicity by invariant NKT cells in vivo is CD95/CD178 dependent and is correlated with antigenic potency. J Immunol 185:2721–2729. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.1001018
- Altman JB, Benavides AD, Das R, Bassiri H (2015) Antitumor Responses of Invariant Natural Killer T Cells. J Immunol Res 2015:. https://doi.org/10.1155/2015/652875
- Kawano T, Cui J, Koezuka Y, et al (1998) Natural killer-like nonspecific tumor cell lysis mediated by specific ligand-activated Vα14 NKT cells. Proc Natl

Acad Sci U S A 95:5690-5693. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.95.10.5690

- Tachibana T, Onodera H, Tsuruyama T, et al (2005) Increased Intratumor V A 24-Positive Natural Killer T Cells: A Prognostic Factor for Primary Colorectal Carcinomas. Clin Cancer Res 11:7322–7328. https://doi.org/10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-05-0877
- Briukhovetska D, Dörr J, Endres S, et al (2021) Interleukins in cancer: from biology to therapy. Nat Rev Cancer 21:481–499. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41568-021-00363-z
- Xu X, Xu J, Wu J, et al (2018) Phosphorylation-Mediated IFN-γR2 Membrane Translocation Is Required to Activate Macrophage Innate Response. Cell 175:1336-1351.e17. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2018.09.011
- Wolf BJ, Choi JE, Exley MA (2018) Novel approaches to exploiting invariant NKT cells in cancer immunotherapy. Front Immunol 9:. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2018.00384
- Cortesi F, Delfanti G, Grilli A, et al (2018) Bimodal CD40/Fas-Dependent Crosstalk between iNKT Cells and Tumor-Associated Macrophages Impairs Prostate Cancer Progression. Cell Rep 22:3006–3020. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2018.02.058
- Mussai F, De Santo C, Cerundolo V (2012) Interaction between invariant NKT cells and myeloid-derived suppressor cells in cancer patients: Evidence and therapeutic opportunities. J Immunother 35:449–459. https://doi.org/10.1097/CJI.0b013e31825be926
- Metelitsa LS, Weinberg KI, Emanuel PD, Seeger RC (2003) Expression of CD1d by myelomonocytic leukemias provides a target for cytotoxic NKT cells. Leukemia 17:1068–1077. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.leu.2402943
- Nicol A, Nieda M, Koezuka Y, et al (2000) Human invariant Vα24+ natural killer T cells activated by a-galactosylceramide (KRN7000) have cytotoxic anti-tumour activity through mechanisms distinct from T cells and natural killer cells. Immunology 99:229–234. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2567.2000.00952.x
- Bassiri H, Das R, Guan P, et al (2014) iNKT Cell Cytotoxic Responses Control T-Lymphoma Growth In Vitro and In Vivo. Cancer Immunol Res 2:59–69. https://doi.org/10.1158/2326-6066.cir-13-0104
- Robertson FC, Berzofsky JA, Terabe M (2014) NKT cell networks in the regulation of tumor immunity. Front Immunol 5:1–12. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2014.00543

- 79. Golstein P, Griffiths GM (2018) An early history of T cell-mediated cytotoxicity. Nat Rev Immunol 18:527–535. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41577-018-0009-3
- Anthony D, Andrews D, Watt S, et al (2010) Functional dissection of the granzyme family: cell death and inflammation. Immunol Rev 235:73–92. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.0105-2896.2010.00907.x
- Boivin WA, Cooper DM, Hiebert PR, Granville DJ (2009) Intracellular versus extracellular granzyme B in immunity and disease: Challenging the dogma. Lab Investig 89:1195–1220. https://doi.org/10.1038/labinvest.2009.91
- Afonina IS, Cullen SP, Martin SJ (2010) Cytotoxic and non-cytotoxic roles of the CTL/NK protease granzyme B. Immunol Rev 235:105–116. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.0105-2896.2010.00908.x
- Voskoboinik I, Whisstock JC, Trapani JA (2015) Perforin and granzymes: Function, dysfunction and human pathology. Nat Rev Immunol 15:388–400. https://doi.org/10.1038/nri3839
- 84. Lisbonne M, Hachem P, Tonanny MB, et al (2004) In vivo activation of invariant Vα14 natural killer T cells by α-galactosylceramide sequentially induces Fas-dependent and -independent cytotoxicity. Eur J Immunol 34:1381–1388. https://doi.org/10.1002/eji.200324828
- Vucic D, Dixit VM, Wertz IE (2011) Ubiquitylation in apoptosis: A posttranslational modification at the edge of life and death. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 12:439–452. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrm3143
- Brailey PM, Lebrusant-Fernandez M, Barral P (2020) NKT cells and the regulation of intestinal immunity: a two-way street. FEBS J 287:1686–1699. https://doi.org/10.1111/febs.15238
- Sáez de Guinoa J, Jimeno R, Gaya M, et al (2018) CD 1d-mediated lipid presentation by CD 11c + cells regulates intestinal homeostasis . EMBO J 37:1–17. https://doi.org/10.15252/embj.201797537
- 88. Clancy-Thompson E, Chen GZ, Tyler PM, et al (2017) Monoclonal iNKT cell mice reveal a role of both tissue of origin and the TCR in development of iNKT functional subsets. Physiol Behav 176:139–148. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.physbeh.2017.03.040
- 89. Rooks MG, Garrett WS (2016) Gut microbiota, metabolites and host immunity. Nat Rev Immunol 16:341–352. https://doi.org/10.1038/nri.2016.42
- 90. Zeissig S, Blumberg RS (2014) Commensal microbial regulation of natural killer T cells at the frontiers of the mucosal immune system. FEBS Lett 588:4188–4194. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.febslet.2014.06.042

- Dowds CM, Blumberg RS, Zeissig S (2014) Control of intestinal homeostasis through crosstalk between natural killer T cells and the intestinal microbiota. Clin Immunol 159:128–133. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clim.2015.05.008
- Kumar A, Suryadevara N, Hill TM, et al (2017) Natural killer T cells: An ecological evolutionary developmental biology perspective. Front Immunol 8:1–19. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2017.01858
- Burrello C, Pellegrino G, Giuffrè MR, et al (2019) Mucosa-associated microbiota drives pathogenic functions in IBD-derived intestinal iNKT cells. Life Sci Alliance 2:e201800229. https://doi.org/10.26508/lsa.201800229
- 94. Wei B, Wingender G, Fujiwara D, et al (2010) Commensal Microbiota and CD8 + T Cells Shape the Formation of Invariant NKT Cells . J Immunol 184:1218–1226. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.0902620
- 95. Holzapfel KL, Tyznik AJ, Kronenberg M, Hogquist KA (2014) Antigen-Dependent versus -Independent Activation of Invariant NKT Cells during Infection. J Immunol 192:5490–5498. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.1400722
- Chassaing B, Koren O, Carvalho FA, et al (2014) AIEC pathobiont instigates chronic colitis in susceptible hosts by altering microbiota composition. Gut 63:1069–1080. https://doi.org/10.1136/gutjnl-2013-304909
- Sasaki M, Sitaraman S V., Babbin BA, et al (2007) Invasive Escherichia coli are a feature of Crohn's disease. Lab Investig 87:1042–1054. https://doi.org/10.1038/labinvest.3700661
- Martinez-Medina M, Garcia-Gil LJ (2014) Escherichia coli in chronic inflammatory bowel diseases: An update on adherent invasive Escherichia coli pathogenicity . World J Gastrointest Pathophysiol 5:213. https://doi.org/10.4291/wjgp.v5.i3.213
- Tripathi MK, Pratap CB, Dixit VK, et al (2016) Ulcerative Colitis and Its Association with Salmonella Species . Interdiscip Perspect Infect Dis 2016:1– 7. https://doi.org/10.1155/2016/5854285
- 100. Schultz BM, Paduro CA, Salazar GA, et al (2017) A potential role of Salmonella infection in the onset of inflammatory bowel diseases. Front Immunol 8:. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2017.00191
- 101. Burrello C, Garavaglia F, Cribiù FM, et al (2018) Short-term Oral Antibiotics Treatment Promotes Inflammatory Activation of Colonic Invariant Natural Killer T and Conventional CD4+ T Cells. Front Med 5:. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmed.2018.00021

- 102. Hapil FZ, Wingender G (2018) The interaction between invariant Natural Killer T cells and the mucosal microbiota. Immunology 155:164–175. https://doi.org/10.1111/imm.12958
- 103. Bai L, Constantinides MG, Thomas SY, et al (2012) Distinct APCs Explain the Cytokine Bias of α-Galactosylceramide Variants In Vivo. J Immunol 188:3053–3061. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.1102414
- 104. Chang PP, Barral P, Fitch J, et al (2012) Identification of Bcl-6-dependent follicular helper NKT cells that provide cognate help for B cell responses. Nat Immunol 13:35–43. https://doi.org/10.1038/ni.2166
- 105. Leadbetter EA, Brigl M, Illarionov P, et al (2008) NK T cells provide lipid antigen-specific cognate help for B cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 105:8339– 8344. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0801375105
- 106. King IL, Fortier A, Tighe M, et al (2012) Invariant natural killer T cells direct B cell responses to cognate lipid antigen in an IL-21-dependent manner. Nat Immunol 13:44–50. https://doi.org/10.1038/ni.2172
- 107. Koch MA, Reiner GL, Lugo KA, et al (2016) Maternal IgG and IgA Antibodies Dampen Mucosal T Helper Cell Responses in Early Life. Cell 165:827–841. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2016.04.055
- 108. Li H, Limenitakis JP, Greiff V, et al (2020) Mucosal or systemic microbiota exposures shape the B cell repertoire. Nature 584:. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-020-2564-6
- 109. Delfanti G, Cortesi F, Perini A, et al (2022) TCR-engineered iNKT cells induce robust antitumor response by dual targeting cancer and suppressive myeloid cells. Sci Immunol 7:eabn6563. https://doi.org/10.1126/sciimmunol.abn6563
- 110. Cui G, Shimba A, Jin J, et al (2022) A circulating subset of iNKT cells mediates antitumor and antiviral immunity. Sci Immunol 7:1–20. https://doi.org/10.1126/sciimmunol.abj8760
- 111. Giannou AD, Kempski J, Shiri AM, et al (2023) Tissue resident iNKT17 cells facilitate cancer cell extravasation in liver metastasis via interleukin-22. Immunity 56:125-142.e12. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2022.12.014
- 112. Vogtmann E, Hua X, Zeller G, et al (2016) Colorectal cancer and the human gut microbiome: Reproducibility with whole-genome shotgun sequencing. PLoS One 11:1–13. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0155362
- 113. Mangifesta M, Mancabelli L, Milani C, et al (2018) Mucosal microbiota of intestinal polyps reveals putative biomarkers of colorectal cancer. Sci Rep 8:1–9. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-32413-2

- 114. Brennan CA, Garrett WS (2016) Gut Microbiota, Inflammation, and Colorectal Cancer. Annu Rev Microbiol 395–411. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-micro-102215-095513
- 115. Anand S, Kaur H, Mande SS (2016) Comparative in silico analysis of butyrate production pathways in gut commensals and pathogens. Front Microbiol 7:1–
  12. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2016.01945
- 116. Yachida S, Mizutani S, Shiroma H, et al (2019) Metagenomic and metabolomic analyses reveal distinct stage-specific phenotypes of the gut microbiota in colorectal cancer. Nat Med 25:. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41591-019-0458-7
- 117. Thomas AM, Manghi P, Asnicar F, et al (2019) Metagenomic analysis of colorectal cancer datasets identifies cross-cohort microbial diagnostic signatures and a link with choline degradation. Nat Med 25:667–678. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41591-019-0405-7
- 118. Levy M, Kolodziejczyk AA, Thaiss CA, Elinav E (2017) Dysbiosis and the immune system. Nat Rev Immunol 17:219–232. https://doi.org/10.1038/nri.2017.7
- Janney A, Powrie F, Mann EH (2020) Host–microbiota maladaptation in colorectal cancer. Nature 585:509–517. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-020-2729-3
- 120. Blumberg RS, Powrie F (2012) Microbiota, Disease and back to health: A Metastable Journey. Sci Transl Med 6:. https://doi.org/10.1126/scitranslmed.3004184
- 121. Yu Y, Fang JY (2015) Gut microbiota and colorectal cancer. Gastrointest Tumors 2:26–32. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10096-016-2881-8
- 122. Brennan CA, Garrett WS (2019) Fusobacterium nucleatum symbiont, opportunist and oncobacterium. Nat Rev Microbiol 17:156–166. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41579-018-0129-6
- 123. Gur C, Ibrahim Y, Isaacson B, et al (2015) Binding of the Fap2 protein of fusobacterium nucleatum to human inhibitory receptor TIGIT protects tumors from immune cell attack. Immunity 42:344–355. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2015.01.010
- 124. Kostic AD, Chun E, Robertson L, et al (2013) Fusobacterium nucleatum Potentiates Intestinal Tumorigenesis and Modulates the Tumor-Immune Microenvironment. Cell Host Microbe 14:207–215. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chom.2013.07.007

- 125. Louis P, Hold GL, Flint HJ (2014) The gut microbiota, bacterial metabolites and colorectal cancer. Nat Rev Microbiol 12:661–672. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrmicro3344
- 126. Drewes JL, Housseau F, Sears CL (2016) Sporadic colorectal cancer: Microbial contributors to disease prevention, development and therapy. Br J Cancer 115:273–280. https://doi.org/10.1038/bjc.2016.189
- 127. Reyes L (2021) Porphyromonas gingivalis. Trends Microbiol 29:376–377. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tim.2021.01.010
- 128. How KY, Song KP, Chan KG (2016) Porphyromonas gingivalis: An overview of periodontopathic pathogen below the gum line. Front Microbiol 7:1–14. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2016.00053
- 129. Nguyen KA, Potempa J (2013) Gingipain R. Handb Proteolytic Enzym 2:2328–2336. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-382219-2.00520-2
- 130. Zhao X, Liu J, Zhang C, et al (2021) Porphyromonas gingivalis exacerbates ulcerative colitis via Porphyromonas gingivalis peptidylarginine deiminase. Int J Oral Sci 13:1–12. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41368-021-00136-2
- 131. Monanty R, Asopa SJ, Joseph MD, et al (2019) Red complex: Polymicrobial conglomerate in oral flora: A review. J Fam Med Prim Care 8:3480–3486. https://doi.org/10.4103/jfmpc.jfmpc
- 132. Jia L, Han N, Du J, et al (2019) Pathogenesis of important virulence factors of Porphyromonas gingivalis via toll-like receptors. Front Cell Infect Microbiol 9:1–14. https://doi.org/10.3389/fcimb.2019.00262
- 133. Dominy SS, Lynch C, Ermini F, et al (2019) Porphyromonas gingivalis in Alzheimer's disease brains: Evidence for disease causation and treatment with small-molecule inhibitors. Sci Adv 5:1–22. https://doi.org/10.1126/sciadv.aau3333
- 134. Johansson L, Sherina N, Kharlamova N, et al (2016) Concentration of antibodies against Porphyromonas gingivalis is increased before the onset of symptoms of rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis Res Ther 18:1–10. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13075-016-1100-4
- 135. Jia L, Wu R, Han N, et al (2020) Porphyromonas gingivalis and Lactobacillus rhamnosus GG regulate the Th17/Treg balance in colitis via TLR4 and TLR2. Clin Transl Immunol 9:1–22. https://doi.org/10.1002/cti2.1213
- 136. Okumura S, Konishi Y, Narukawa M, et al (2021) Gut bacteria identified in colorectal cancer patients promote tumourigenesis via butyrate secretion. Nat Commun 12:1–14. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-021-25965-x

- 137. Wang X, Jia Y, Wen L, et al (2021) Porphyromonas gingivalis promotes colorectal carcinoma by activating the hematopoietic NLRP3 inflammasome. Cancer Res 81:2745–2759. https://doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-20-3827
- Kerdreux M, Edin S, Löwenmark T, et al (2023) Porphyromonas gingivalis in Colorectal Cancer and its Association to Patient Prognosis . J Cancer 14:1479–1485. https://doi.org/10.7150/jca.83395
- 139. Lee YC, Liu CY, Lee CL, et al (2022) The Periodontopathic Pathogen, Porphyromonas gingivalis, Involves a Gut Inflammatory Response and Exacerbates Inflammatory Bowel Disease. Pathogens 11:. https://doi.org/10.3390/pathogens11010084
- Adel-Khattab D, Groeger S, Domann E, et al (2021) Porphyromonas gingivalis induced up-regulation of PD-L1 in colon carcinoma cells. Mol Oral Microbiol 36:172–181. https://doi.org/10.1111/omi.12332
- 141. Mu W, Jia Y, Chen X, et al (2020) Intracellular Porphyromonas gingivalis Promotes the Proliferation of Colorectal Cancer Cells via the MAPK/ERK Signaling Pathway. Front Cell Infect Microbiol 10:1–13. https://doi.org/10.3389/fcimb.2020.584798
- 142. Cui J, Shin T, Kawano T, et al (1997) Requirement for V-alpha 14 NKT cells in IL-12-mediated rejection of tumors. Science (80-) 278:5343. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.278.5343.1623
- 143. Zigmond E, Halpern Z, Elinav E, et al (2011) Utilization of murine colonoscopy for orthotopic implantation of colorectal cancer. PLoS One 6:1–7. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0028858
- 144. Leystra AA, Clapper ML (2019) Gut microbiota influences experimental outcomes in mouse models of colorectal cancer. Genes (Basel) 10:. https://doi.org/10.3390/genes10110900
- 145. Becker C, Fantini MC, Neurath MF (2007) High resolution colonoscopy in live mice. Nat Protoc 1:2900–2904. https://doi.org/10.1038/nprot.2006.446
- 146. Brennan PJ, Brigl M, Brenner MB (2013) Invariant natural killer T cells: An innate activation scheme linked to diverse effector functions. Nat Rev Immunol 13:101–117. https://doi.org/10.1038/nri3369
- 147. Cibrián D, Sánchez-Madrid F (2017) CD69: from activation marker to metabolic gatekeeper. Eur J Immunol 47:946–953. https://doi.org/10.1002/eji.201646837
- 148. Schnell A, Bod L, Madi A, Kuchroo VK (2020) The yin and yang of co-inhibitory receptors: toward anti-tumor immunity without autoimmunity. Cell Res

30:285-299. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41422-020-0277-x

- 149. Nguyen KD, Vanichsarn C, Nadeau KC (2008) Increased cytotoxicity of CD4+ invariant NKT cells against CD4+CD25hiCD127lo/- regulatory T cells in allergic asthma. Eur J Immunol 38:2034–2045. https://doi.org/10.1002/eji.200738082
- 150. Fallarini S, Paoletti T, Orsi Battaglini N, Lombardi G (2012) Invariant NKT cells increase drug-induced osteosarcoma cell death. Br J Pharmacol 167:1533– 1549. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1476-5381.2012.02108.x
- 151. Nieda M, Nicol A, Koezuka Y, et al (2001) TRAIL expression by activated human CD4+Vα24NKT cells induces in vitro and in vivo apoptosis of human acute myeloid leukemia cells. Blood 97:2067–2074. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood.V97.7.2067
- 152. Díaz-Basabe A, Strati F, Facciotti F (2020) License to kill: When inkt cells are granted the use of lethal cytotoxicity. Int J Mol Sci 21:1–17. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms21113909
- 153. Spicer JA, Huttunen KM, Jose J, et al (2022) Small Molecule Inhibitors of Lymphocyte Perforin as Focused Immunosuppressants for Infection and Autoimmunity. J Med Chem 65:14305–14325. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.jmedchem.2c01338
- 154. Harper JW, Hemmi K, Powers JC (1985) Reaction of Serine Proteases with Substituted Isocoumarins: Discovery of 3,4-Dichloroisocoumarin, a New General Mechanism Based Serine Protease Inhibitor. Biochemistry 24:1831– 1841. https://doi.org/10.1021/bi00329a005
- 155. Metelitsa LS, Naidenko O V., Kant A, et al (2001) Human NKT Cells Mediate Antitumor Cytotoxicity Directly by Recognizing Target Cell CD1d with Bound Ligand or Indirectly by Producing IL-2 to Activate NK Cells. J Immunol 167:3114–3122. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.167.6.3114
- 156. Mattarollo SR, Kenna T, Nieda M, Nicol AJ (2006) Chemotherapy pretreatment sensitizes solid tumor-derived cell lines to Vα24+ NKT cellmediated cytotoxicity. Int J Cancer 119:1630–1637. https://doi.org/10.1002/ijc.22019
- 157. Aoki T, Takami M, Takatani T, et al (2020) Activated invariant natural killer T cells directly recognize leukemia cells in a CD1d-independent manner. Cancer Sci 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1111/cas.14428
- 158. Dockry É, O'Leary S, Gleeson LE, et al (2018) Epigenetic induction of CD1d expression primes lung cancer cells for killing by invariant natural killer T cells.

Oncoimmunology 7:1-14. https://doi.org/10.1080/2162402X.2018.1428156

- 159. Fujii SI, Shimizu K (2019) Immune Networks and Therapeutic Targeting of iNKT Cells in Cancer. Trends Immunol 40:984–997. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.it.2019.09.008
- 160. Hadiloo K, Tahmasebi S, Esmaeilzadeh A (2023) CAR-NKT cell therapy: a new promising paradigm of cancer immunotherapy. Cancer Cell Int 23:1–22. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12935-023-02923-9
- 161. Bedard M, Shrestha D, Priestman DA, et al (2019) Sterile activation of invariant natural killer T cells by ER-stressed antigen-presenting cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 116:23671–23681. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1910097116
- 162. Smyth MJ, Wallace ME, Nutt SL, et al (2005) Sequential activation of NKT cells and NK cells provides effective innate immunotherapy of cancer. J Exp Med 201:1973–1985. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.20042280
- 163. Paul S, Chhatar S, Mishra A, Lal G (2019) Natural killer T cell activation increases iNOS+CD206- M1 macrophage and controls the growth of solid tumor. J Immunother Cancer 7:1–13. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40425-019-0697-7
- 164. Mills KHG (2023) IL-17 and IL-17-producing cells in protection versus pathology. Nat Rev Immunol 23:38–54. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41577-022-00746-9
- 165. Ivanov II, Atarashi K, Manel N, et al (2009) Induction of Intestinal Th17 Cells
   by Segmented Filamentous Bacteria. Cell 139:485–498.
   https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2009.09.033
- 166. Chung L, Thiele Orberg E, Geis AL, et al (2018) Bacteroides fragilis Toxin Coordinates a Pro-carcinogenic Inflammatory Cascade via Targeting of Colonic Epithelial Cells. Cell Host Microbe 23:203-214.e5. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chom.2018.01.007
- 167. Ingelfinger F, De Feo D, Becher B (2021) GM-CSF: Master regulator of the T cell-phagocyte interface during inflammation. Semin Immunol 54:101518. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.smim.2021.101518
- 168. Kawano T, Nakayama T, Kamada N, et al (1999) Antitumor Cytotoxicity Mediated by Ligand-activated Human Va24 NKT Cells. Cancer Res 59:5102– 5105
- 169. Ghnewa YG, O'Reilly VP, Vandenberghe E, et al (2017) Retinoic acid induction of CD1d expression primes chronic lymphocytic leukemia B cells for

killing by CD8+ invariant natural killer T cells. Clin Immunol 183:91–98. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clim.2017.08.002

- 170. Dhodapkar KM, Cirignano B, Chamian F, et al (2004) Invariant natural killer T cells are preserved in patients with glioma and exhibit antitumor lytic activity following dendritic cell-mediated expansion. Int J Cancer 109:893–899. https://doi.org/10.1002/ijc.20050
- 171. Engel I, Seumois G, Chavez L, et al (2016) Innate-like functions of natural killer T cell subsets result from highly divergent gene programs. Nat Immunol 17:728–739. https://doi.org/10.1038/ni.3437
- 172. Baranek T, Lebrigand K, de Amat Herbozo C, et al (2020) High Dimensional Single-Cell Analysis Reveals iNKT Cell Developmental Trajectories and Effector Fate Decision. Cell Rep 32:. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2020.108116
- 173. Georgiev H, Ravens I, Benarafa C, et al (2016) Distinct gene expression patterns correlate with developmental and functional traits of iNKT subsets. Nat Commun 7:. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms13116
- 174. Hix LM, Shi YH, Brutkiewicz RR, et al (2011) CD1d-expressing breast cancer cells modulate NKT cell-mediated antitumor immunity in a murine model of breast cancer metastasis. PLoS One 6:. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0020702
- 175. Patterson S, Chaidos A, Neville DCA, et al (2008) Human Invariant NKT Cells Display Alloreactivity Instructed by Invariant TCR-CD1d Interaction and Killer
  Ig Receptors. J Immunol 181:3268–3276. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.181.5.3268
- Kawamura T, Takeda K, Kaneda H, et al (2014) NKG2A Inhibits Invariant NKT Cell Activation in Hepatic Injury. J Immunol 182:250–258. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.182.1.250
- 177. Huntington ND, Cursons J, Rautela J (2020) The cancer–natural killer cell immunity cycle. Nat Rev Cancer 20:437–454. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41568-020-0272-z
- 178. Hibi T, Ohara M, Watanabe M, et al (1993) Interleukin 2 and interferon-γ augment anticolon antibody dependent cellular cytotoxicity in ulcerative colitis. Gut 34:788–793. https://doi.org/10.1136/gut.34.6.788
- 179. Okumura G, Iguchi-Manaka A, Murata R, et al (2020) Tumor-derived soluble CD155 inhibits DNAM-1-mediated antitumor activity of natural killer cells. J Exp Med 217:1–11. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.20191290

- 180. Ostberg JR, Dayanc BE, Yuan M, et al (2007) Enhancement of natural killer (NK) cell cytotoxicity by fever-range thermal stress is dependent on NKG2D function and is associated with plasma membrane NKG2D clustering and increased expression of MICA on target cells. J Leukoc Biol 82:1322–1331. https://doi.org/10.1189/jlb.1106699
- 181. Bae JH, Kim SJ, Kim MJ, et al (2012) Susceptibility to natural killer cellmediated lysis of colon cancer cells is enhanced by treatment with epidermal growth factor receptor inhibitors through UL16-binding protein-1 induction. Cancer Sci 103:7–16. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1349-7006.2011.02109.x
- 182. Bhat R, Rommelaere J (2013) NK-cell-dependent killing of colon carcinoma cells is mediated by natural cytotoxicity receptors (NCRs) and stimulated by parvovirus infection of target cells. BMC Cancer 13:7–16. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2407-13-367
- 183. Veluchamy JP, Spanholtz J, Tordoir M, et al (2016) Combination of NK cells and cetuximab to enhance anti-tumor responses in RAS mutant metastatic colorectal cancer. PLoS One 11:1–16. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0157830
- 184. Bauman Y, Nachmani D, Vitenshtein A, et al (2011) An identical miRNA of the human JC and BK polyoma viruses targets the stress-induced ligand ULBP3 to escape immune elimination. Cell Host Microbe 9:93–102. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chom.2011.01.008
- 185. Nachmani D, Zimmermann A, Oiknine Djian E, et al (2014) MicroRNA Editing Facilitates Immune Elimination of HCMV Infected Cells. PLoS Pathog 10:. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.ppat.1003963
- 186. Seidel E, Le VTK, Bar-On Y, et al (2015) Dynamic Co-evolution of Host and Pathogen: HCMV Downregulates the Prevalent Allele MICA\*008 to Escape Elimination by NK Cells. Cell Rep 10:968–982. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2015.01.029
- 187. Lanuza PM, Vigueras A, Olivan S, et al (2018) Activated human primary NK cells efficiently kill colorectal cancer cells in 3D spheroid cultures irrespectively of the level of PD-L1 expression. Oncoimmunology 7:e1395123. https://doi.org/10.1080/2162402X.2017.1395123
- 188. Hassin D, Garber OG, Meiraz A, et al (2011) Cytotoxic T lymphocyte perforin and Fas ligand working in concert even when Fas ligand lytic action is still not detectable. Immunology 133:190–196. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2567.2011.03426.x

- 189. Prager I, Watzl C (2019) Mechanisms of natural killer cell-mediated cellular cytotoxicity. J Leukoc Biol 105:1319–1329. https://doi.org/10.1002/JLB.MR0718-269R
- 190. Prager I, Liesche C, van Ooijen H, et al (2019) NK cells switch from granzyme
  B to death receptor-mediated cytotoxicity during serial killing. J Exp Med 216:2113–2127. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.20181454
- 191. Facciotti F, Ramanjaneyulu GS, Lepore M, et al (2012) Peroxisome-derived lipids are self antigens that stimulate invariant natural killer T cells in the thymus. Nat Immunol 13:. https://doi.org/10.1038/ni.2245
- 192. Fox LM, Cox DG, Lockridge JL, et al (2009) Recognition of lyso-phospholipids by human natural killer T lymphocytes. PLoS Biol 7:. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pbio.1000228
- 193. Darmoise A, Teneberg S, Bouzonville L, et al (2010) Lysosomal α-Galactosidase Controls the Generation of Self Lipid Antigens for Natural Killer T Cells. Immunity 33:216–228. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2010.08.003
- 194. Govindarajan S, Verheugen E, Venken K, et al (2020) ER stress in antigenpresenting cells promotes NKT cell activation through endogenous neutral lipids. 1–14. https://doi.org/10.15252/embr.201948927
- 195. Leite-de-Moraes MC, Hameg A, Machavoine F, et al (1999) A Distinct IL-18-Induced Pathway to Fully Activate NK T Lymphocytes Independently from TCR Engagement. J Immunol 163:5871–5876
- 196. Neufert C, Heichler C, Brabletz T, et al (2021) Inducible mouse models of colon cancer for the analysis of sporadic and inflammation-driven tumor progression and lymph node metastasis. Nat Protoc 16:61–85. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41596-020-00412-1
- 197. Zhang L, Gao L, Xu C, et al (2019) Porphyromonas gingivalis lipopolysaccharide promotes T- helper 17 cell differentiation from human CD4+ naïve T cells via toll-like receptor-2 in vitro. Arch Oral Biol 107:104483. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.archoralbio.2019.104483
- 198. Gaddis DE, Maynard CL, Weaver CT, et al (2013) Role of TLR2-dependent IL-10 production in the inhibition of the initial IFN-γ T cell response to Porphyromonas gingivalis . J Leukoc Biol 93:21–31. https://doi.org/10.1189/jlb.0512220
- 199. Kim DH, Park HJ, Lim S, et al (2018) Regulation of chitinase-3-like-1 in T cell elicits Th1 and cytotoxic responses to inhibit lung metastasis. Nat Commun 9:. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-017-02731-6

- 200. Darwich A, Silvestri A, Benmebarek MR, et al (2021) Paralysis of the cytotoxic granule machinery is a new cancer immune evasion mechanism mediated by chitinase 3-like-1. J Immunother Cancer 9:1–16. https://doi.org/10.1136/jitc-2021-003224
- 201. Burrello C, Garavaglia F, Cribiù FM, et al (2018) Therapeutic faecal microbiota transplantation controls intestinal inflammation through IL10 secretion by immune cells. Nat Commun 9:. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-018-07359-8
- 202. Strati F, Pujolassos M, Burrello C, et al (2021) Antibiotic-associated dysbiosis affects the ability of the gut microbiota to control intestinal inflammation upon fecal microbiota transplantation in experimental colitis models. Microbiome 1– 15
- 203. Zhou Y, Sztukowska M, Wang Q, et al (2015) Noncanonical activation of βcatenin by Porphyromonas gingivalis. Infect Immun 83:3195–3203. https://doi.org/10.1128/IAI.00302-15
- 204. Ha NH, Park DG, Woo BH, et al (2016) Porphyromonas gingivalis increases the invasiveness of oral cancer cells by upregulating IL-8 and MMPs. Cytokine 86:64–72. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cyto.2016.07.013
- 205. Ha NH, Woo BH, Kim DJ, et al (2015) Prolonged and repetitive exposure to Porphyromonas gingivalis increases aggressiveness of oral cancer cells by promoting acquisition of cancer stem cell properties. Tumor Biol 36:9947– 9960. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13277-015-3764-9
- 206. Gao S, Liu Y, Duan X, et al (2021) Porphyromonas gingivalis infection exacerbates oesophageal cancer and promotes resistance to neoadjuvant chemotherapy. Br J Cancer 125:433–444. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41416-021-01419-5
- 207. Groeger S, Domann E, Gonzales JR, et al (2011) B7-H1 and B7-DC receptors of oral squamous carcinoma cells are upregulated by Porphyromonas gingivalis. Immunobiology 216:1302–1310. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.imbio.2011.05.005
- 208. Wen L, Mu W, Lu H, et al (2020) Porphyromonas gingivalis Promotes Oral Squamous Cell Carcinoma Progression in an Immune Microenvironment. J Dent Res 99:666–675. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022034520909312
- 209. Liu S, Zhou X, Peng X, et al (2020) Porphyromonas gingivalis Promotes Immunoevasion of Oral Cancer by Protecting Cancer from Macrophage Attack . J Immunol 205:282–289. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.1901138
- 210. Cai Y, Kobayashi R, Hashizume-Takizawa T, Kurita-Ochiai T (2014)

Porphyromonas gingivalis infection enhances Th17 responses for development of atherosclerosis. Arch Oral Biol 59:1183–1191. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.archoralbio.2014.07.012

- 211. Moutsopoulos NM, Kling HM, Angelov N, et al (2012) Porphyromonas gingivalis promotes Th17 inducing pathways in chronic periodontitis. J Autoimmun 39:294–303. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaut.2012.03.003
- 212. Glowczyk I, Wong A, Potempa B, et al (2017) Inactive gingipains from P. gingivalis selectively skews T Cells toward a Th17 Phenotype in an IL-6 dependent manner. Front Cell Infect Microbiol 7:1–16. https://doi.org/10.3389/fcimb.2017.00140
- 213. Benedyk M, Mydel PM, Delaleu N, et al (2016) Gingipains: Critical Factors in the Development of Aspiration Pneumonia Caused by Porphyromonas gingivalis. J Innate Immun 8:185–198. https://doi.org/10.1159/000441724
- 214. Gaddis DE, Michalek SM, Katz J (2011) TLR4 Signaling via MyD88 and TRIF differentially shape the CD4\* T cell response to Porphyromonas gingivalis Hemagglutinin B. J Immunol 186:. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.1003192.
- 215. Saraiva M, O'Garra A (2010) The regulation of IL-10 production by immune cells. Nat Rev Immunol 10:170–181. https://doi.org/10.1038/nri2711
- 216. Wang J, Zhao X, Wan YY (2023) Intricacies of TGF-β signaling in Treg and Th17 cell biology. Cell Mol Immunol 1–21. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41423-023-01036-7
- 217. Gao S, Liu K, Jiao Y, et al (2023) Selective activation of TGFβ signaling by P
   gingivalis -mediated upregulation of GARP aggravates esophageal squamous cell carcinoma. 13:2013–2029
- 218. Seki E, De Minicis S, Österreicher CH, et al (2007) TLR4 enhances TGF-β signaling and hepatic fibrosis. Nat Med 13:1324–1332. https://doi.org/10.1038/nm1663
- 219. Aliahmadi E, Gramlich R, Grützkau A, et al (2009) TLR2-activated human langerhans cells promote Th17 polarization via IL-1β, TGF-β and IL-23. Eur J Immunol 39:1221–1230. https://doi.org/10.1002/eji.200838742
- 220. He Y, Ou Z, Chen X, et al (2016) LPS/TLR4 signaling enhances TGF-β response through downregulating BAMBI during prostatic hyperplasia. Sci Rep 6:1–13. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep27051
- 221. Bhattacharyya S, Kelley K, Melichian DS, et al (2013) Toll-like receptor 4 signaling augments transforming growth factor-β responses: A novel mechanism for maintaining and amplifying fibrosis in scleroderma. Am J
Pathol 182:192–205. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajpath.2012.09.007

- 222. González OA, Ebersole JL, Huang CB (2010) Supernatants from oral epithelial cells and gingival fibroblasts modulate Human Immunodeficiency Virus type 1 promoter activation induced by periodontopathogens in monocytes/macrophages. Mol Oral Microbiol 25:136–149. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.2041-1014.2009.00552.x
- 223. Herath TDK, Darveau RP, Seneviratne CJ, et al (2013) Tetra- and Penta-Acylated Lipid A Structures of Porphyromonas gingivalis LPS Differentially Activate TLR4-Mediated NF-κB Signal Transduction Cascade and Immuno-Inflammatory Response in Human Gingival Fibroblasts. PLoS One 8:. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0058496
- 224. Rothchild AC, Jayaraman P, Nunes-Alves C, Behar SM (2014) iNKT Cell Production of GM-CSF Controls Mycobacterium tuberculosis. PLoS Pathog 10:. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.ppat.1003805
- 225. Barral P, Sénchez-Nieo MD, Van Rooijen N, et al (2012) The location of splenic NKT cells favours their rapid activation by blood-borne antigen. EMBO J 31:2378–2390. https://doi.org/10.1038/emboj.2012.87
- 226. Salou M, Legoux F, Gilet J, et al (2019) A common transcriptomic program acquired in the thymus defines tissue residency of MAIT and NKT subsets. J Exp Med 216:133–151. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.20181483
- 227. Sharma AK, Lapar DJ, Stone ML, et al (2013) Receptor for advanced glycation end products (RAGE) on iNKT cells mediates lung ischemiareperfusion injury. Am J Transplant 13:2255–2267. https://doi.org/10.1111/ajt.12368
- 228. Michel ML, Keller AC, Paget C, et al (2007) Identification of an IL-17producing NK1.1neg iNKT cell population involved in airway neutrophilia. J Exp Med 204:995–1001. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.20061551
- 229. Mathews S, Feng D, Maricic I, et al (2016) Invariant natural killer T cells contribute to chronic-plus-binge ethanol-mediated liver injury by promoting hepatic neutrophil infiltration. Cell Mol Immunol 13:206–216. https://doi.org/10.1038/cmi.2015.06
- 230. Dahlstrand Rudin A, Khamzeh A, Venkatakrishnan V, et al (2021) Porphyromonas gingivalis Produce Neutrophil Specific Chemoattractants Including Short Chain Fatty Acids. Front Cell Infect Microbiol 10:1–12. https://doi.org/10.3389/fcimb.2020.620681
- 231. Guo Z chen, Jing S li, Jumatai S, Gong Z cheng (2023) P orphyromonas

gingivalis promotes the progression of oral squamous cell carcinoma by activating the neutrophil chemotaxis in the tumour microenvironment. Cancer Immunol Immunother 72:1523–1539. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00262-022-03348-5

- 232. Arjunan P, Meghil MM, Pi W, et al (2018) Oral Pathobiont Activates Anti-Apoptotic Pathway, Promoting both Immune Suppression and Oncogenic Cell Proliferation. Sci Rep 8:1–15. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-35126-8
- 233. Mizoguchi E (2006) Chitinase 3-Like-1 Exacerbates Intestinal Inflammation by Enhancing Bacterial Adhesion and Invasion in Colonic Epithelial Cells. Gastroenterology 130:398–411. https://doi.org/10.1053/j.gastro.2005.12.007
- 234. Lananna B V., McKee CA, King MW, et al (2020) Chi3I1/YKL-40 is controlled by the astrocyte circadian clock and regulates neuroinflammation and Alzheimer's disease pathogenesis. Sci Transl Med 12:. https://doi.org/10.1126/scitranslmed.aax3519
- 235. Breyne K, Steenbrugge J, Demeyere K, et al (2018) Immunomodulation of host chitinase 3-like 1 during a mammary pathogenic Escherichia coli infection. Front Immunol 9:1–12. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2018.01143
- 236. Dela Cruz CS, Liu W, He CH, et al (2012) Chitinase 3-like-1 Promotes Streptococcus pneumoniae Killing and Augments Host Tolerance to Lung Antibacterial Responses. Cell Host Microbe 12:34–46. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chom.2012.05.017
- 237. Low D, Subramaniam R, Lin L, et al (2015) Chitinase 3-like 1 induces survival and proliferation of intestinal epithelial cells during chronic inflammation and colitis-associated cancer by upregulation S100A9. Oncotarget 6:
- 238. Kawada M, Seno H, Kanda K, et al (2012) Chitinase 3-like 1 promotes macrophage recruitment and angiogenesis in colorectal cancer. Oncogene 31:3111–3123. https://doi.org/10.1038/onc.2011.498
- 239. Geng B, Pan J, Zhao T, et al (2018) Chitinase 3-like 1-CD44 interaction promotes metastasis and epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition through βcatenin/Erk/Akt signaling in gastric cancer. J Exp Clin Cancer Res 37:1–20. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13046-018-0876-2
- 240. Gündüz G, Beler M, Ünal İ, et al (2023) Endotoxin of Porphyromonas gingivalis amplifies the inflammatory response in hyperglycemia-induced zebrafish through a mechanism involving chitinase-like protein YKL-40 analogs. Toxicol Res. https://doi.org/10.1007/s43188-023-00190-4

- 241. Kim EH, Nam S, Park CH, et al (2022) Peridontal disease and cancer risk: A nationwide population-based cohort study. Front Oncol 12:901098. https://doi.org/10.3389/fonc.2022.901098
- 242. Tanoue T, Morita S, Plichta DR, et al (2019) A defined commensal consortium elicits CD8 T cells and anti-cancer immunity. Nature 565:600-605. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-019-0878-z
- 243. Montalban-Arques A, Katkeviciute E, Busenhart P, et al (2021) Commensal Clostridiales strains mediate effective anti-cancer immune response against solid tumors. Cell Host Micr 29:1573-1588.
- 244. Rizvi ZA, Dalal R, Sadhu S, et al (2021) High-salt diet mediates interplay between NK cells and gut microbiota to potent tumor immunity. Sci Adv 7:eabg5016

### Appendix I



Appendix I. Clinical scores of AOM/DSS-treated mice upon treatment with *P. gingivalis* and *Lactobacillus plantarum*. A. Endoscopic scores. B. Area under the curve of the data in A. C. Tumor voulme at sacrifice. D. Number of tumors at sacrifice. ANOVA with Tukey test in A, Kruskal-Wallis with Dunn test in B-D.



Appendix II. Cytokine profile of tumor-infiltrating iNKT and CD4+T cells upon treatment with bacteria in the AOM/DSS model. A-D. Frequencies of interferon gamma (A), interleukin-17 (B), GM-CSF (C) and interleukin-10 (D) positive iNKT cells. E-H. Frequencies of interferon gamma (E), interleukin-17 (F), GM-CSF (G) and interleukin-10 (H) positive CD4+T cells. Kruskal-Wallis with Dunn test.



Appendix III. CD69 and PD1 expression of tumor-infiltrating iNKT and CD4+T cells upon treatment with bacteria in the AOM/DSS model. A-B. Frequencies of CD69 (A) and PD1 (B) positive iNKT cells. C-D. Frequencies of CD69 (A) and PD1 (B) positive CD4+ T cells. Kruskal-Wallis with Dunn test.



Appendix IV. TANs in AOM/DSS-treated mice upon treatment with bacteria. A. Frequencies of TANs. B. MFI of rhodamine 123. Kruskal-Wallis with Dunn test.

## Appendix V



Appendix V. Behavior of human iNKT cells upon treatment with *P. gingivalis* and *L. plantatum.* A-D. Frequencies of IFNG (A), IL-17 (B), GM-CSF (C) and IL-10 (D) positive iNKT cells. E. Cytotoxicity by iNKT cells upon stimulation with *P. gingivalis* and *L. plantarum.* F. Release of perforin in coculture supernatants. G. Frequencies of surface CD107A+ iNKT cells. ANOVA with Tukey test on A-D, Kruskal-Wallis with Dunn test in E-G.

### Molecular Oncology



### Human intestinal and circulating invariant natural killer T cells are cytotoxic against colorectal cancer cells via the perforin-granzyme pathway

Angélica Díaz-Basabe<sup>1,2</sup> , Claudia Burrello<sup>1</sup> , Georgia Lattanzi<sup>1,2</sup>, Fiorenzo Botti<sup>3,4</sup>, Alberto Carrara<sup>3,4</sup>, Elisa Cassinotti<sup>3</sup>, Flavio Caprioli<sup>3,5</sup> and Federica Facciotti<sup>1</sup>

1 Department of Experimental Oncology, IEO European Institute of Oncology IRCCS, Milan, Italy

2 Department of Oncology and Hemato-oncology, Università degli Studi di Milano, Milan, Italy

3 Department of Pathophysiology and Transplantation, Università degli Studi di Milano, Milan, Italy

4 Department of Surgery, Fondazione IRCCS Cà Granda, Ospedale Maggiore Policlinico, Milan, Italy

5 Gastroenterology and Endoscopy Unit, Fondazione IRCCS Cà Granda, Ospedale Maggiore Policlinico, Milan, Italy

#### Keywords

CD1d; colorectal cancer; cytotoxicity; iNKT; perforin

#### Correspondence

F. Facciotti, Department of Experimental Oncology, European Institute of Oncology, Via Adamello 16, 20139 Milan, Italy Tel: +39 02 574303200 E-mail: federica facciotti@ieo.it

(Received 21 July 2021, revised 1 September 2021, accepted 16 September 2021)

doi:10.1002/1878-0261.13104

Invariant natural killer T (iNKT) cells are lipid-specific T lymphocytes endowed with cytotoxic activities and are thus considered important in antitumor immunity. While several studies have demonstrated iNKT cell cytotoxicity against different tumors, very little is known about their cellkilling activities in human colorectal cancer (CRC). Our aim was to assess whether human iNKT cells are cytotoxic against colon cancer cells and the mechanisms underlying this activity. For this purpose, we generated stable iNKT cell lines from peripheral blood and colon specimens and used NK-92 and peripheral blood natural killer cells as cell-mediated cytotoxicity controls. In vitro cytotoxicity was assessed using a panel of well-characterized human CRC cell lines, and the cellular requirements for iNKT cell cytotoxic functions were evaluated. We demonstrated that both intestinal and circulating iNKT cells were cytotoxic against the entire panel of CRC lines, as well as against freshly isolated patient-derived colonic epithelial cancer cells. Perforin and/or granzyme inhibition impaired iNKT cell cytotoxicity, whereas T-cell receptor (TCR) signaling was a less stringent requirement for efficient killing. This study is the first evidence of tissue-derived iNKT cell cytotoxic activity in humans, as it shows that iNKT cells depend on the perforin-granzyme pathway and both adaptive and innate signal recognition for proper elimination of colon cancer cells.

### **Appendix VII**

Review





# License to Kill: When iNKT Cells Are Granted the Use of Lethal Cytotoxicity

Angélica Díaz-Basabe 1,20, Francesco Strati 10 and Federica Facciotti 1,\*0

- <sup>1</sup> Department of Experimental Oncology, IEO European Institute of Oncology IRCCS, 20139 Milan, Italy; angelicajulieth.diazbasabe@ieo.it (A.D.-B.); francesco.strati@ieo.it (F.S.)
- <sup>2</sup> Department of Oncology and Hemato-Oncology, Università degli Studi di Milano, 20135 Milan, Italy
- \* Correspondence: federica.facciotti@ieo.it

Received: 5 May 2020; Accepted: 28 May 2020; Published: 30 May 2020



Abstract: Invariant Natural Killer T (iNKT) cells are a non-conventional, innate-like, T cell population that recognize lipid antigens presented by the cluster of differentiation (CD)1d molecule. Although iNKT cells are mostly known for mediating several immune responses due to their massive and diverse cytokine release, these cells also work as effectors in various contexts thanks to their cytotoxic potential. In this Review, we focused on iNKT cell cytotoxicity; we provide an overview of iNKT cell subsets, their activation cues, the mechanisms of iNKT cell cytotoxicity, the specific roles and outcomes of this activity in various contexts, and how iNKT killing functions are currently activated in cancer immunotherapies. Finally, we discuss the future perspectives for the better understanding and potential uses of iNKT cell killing functions in tumor immunosurveillance.

Keywords: iNKT; cytotoxicity; cancer; infections; CD1d

## ARTICLE iNKT cell-neutrophil crosstalk promotes colorectal cancer pathogenesis

Georgia Lattanzi (p)<sup>1,2,†</sup>, Francesco Strati (p)<sup>1,3,†</sup>, Angélica Díaz-Basabe<sup>1,2</sup>, Federica Perillo (p)<sup>1,2</sup>, Chiara Amoroso<sup>4</sup>, Giulia Protti (p)<sup>3</sup>, Maria Rita Giuffrè<sup>1</sup>, Luca Iachini (p)<sup>3</sup>, Alberto Baeri (p)<sup>3</sup>, Ludovica Baldari<sup>5</sup>, Elisa Cassinotti (p)<sup>5</sup>, Michele Ghidini<sup>6</sup>, Barbara Galassi<sup>6</sup>, Gianluca Lopez (p)<sup>7</sup>, Daniele Noviello (p)<sup>4,8</sup>, Laura Porretti<sup>9</sup>, Elena Trombetta (p)<sup>9</sup>, Eleonora Messuti (p)<sup>1</sup>, Luca Mazzarella<sup>1</sup>, Giandomenica Iezzi (p)<sup>10</sup>, Francesco Nicassio<sup>11</sup>, Francesca Granucci<sup>3</sup>, Maurizio Vecchi<sup>4,8</sup>, Flavio Caprioli<sup>4,8</sup> and Federica Facciotti (p)<sup>1,3,49</sup>

© 2023 The Author(s). Published by Elsevier Inc. on behalf of Society for Mucosal Immunology. This is an open access article under the CC BY license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

iNKT cells account for a relevant fraction of effector T-cells in the intestine and are considered an attractive platform for cancer immunotherapy. Although iNKT cells are cytotoxic lymphocytes, their functional role in colorectal cancer (CRC) is still controversial, limiting their therapeutic use. Thus, we examined the immune cell composition and iNKT cell phenotype of CRC lesions in patients (n = 118) and different murine models. High-dimensional single-cell flow-cytometry, metagenomics, and RNA sequencing experiments revealed that iNKT cells are enriched in tumor lesions. The tumor-associated pathobiont *Fusobacterium nucleatum* induces IL-17 and Granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF) expression in iNKT cells without affecting their cytotoxic capability but promoting iNKT-mediated recruitment of neutrophils with polymorphonuclear myeloid-derived suppressor cells-like phenotype and functions. The lack of iNKT cells reduced the tumor burden and recruitment of immune suppressive neutrophils. iNKT cells *in-vivo* activation with  $\alpha$ -galactosylceramide restored their anti-tumor function, suggesting that iNKT cells can be modulated to overcome CRC-associated immune evasion. Tumor co-infiltration by iNKT cells and neutrophils correlates with negative clinical outcomes, highlighting the importance of iNKT cells in the pathophysiology of CRC. Our results reveal a functional plasticity of iNKT cells in CRC, suggesting a pivotal role of iNKT cells in shaping the tumor microenvironment, with relevant implications for treatment.

Mucosal Immunology (2023) xx:xxx-xxx; https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mucimm.2023.03.006

### Appendix IX

Journal of Crohn's and Colitis, 2022, XX, 1–14 https://doi.org/10.1093/ecco-jcc/jjac049 Advance access publication 31 March 2022 **Original Article** 



## IL10 Secretion Endows Intestinal Human iNKT Cells with Regulatory Functions Towards Pathogenic T Lymphocytes

Claudia Burrello, a.5,4.0 Francesco Strati, a.5.0 Georgia Lattanzi, a.b.† Angelica Diaz-Basabe, a.b.†.0 Erika Mileti,ª Maria Rita Giuffrè,ª Gianluca Lopez,🐨 Fulvia Milena Cribiù,º Elena Trombetta, d Marinos Kallikourdis, et D Marco Cremonesi, D Francesco Conforti, P Fiorenzo Botti, Ph

Laura Porretti,<sup>4</sup> Maria Rescigno,<sup>e</sup> Maurizio Vecchi,<sup>9,1</sup> Massimo C. Fantini,<sup>1</sup> Flavio Caprioli,<sup>9,1</sup> Federica Facciotti<sup>a,k,©</sup>

\*Department of Experimental Oncology, European Institute of Oncology IRCCS, Milan, Italy <sup>b</sup>Department of Oncology and Hemato-oncology, Università degli Studi di Milano, Milan, Italy Pathology Unit, Fondazione IRCCS Cà Granda, Ospedale Maggiore Policlinico, Milan, Italy <sup>d</sup>Clinical Chemistry and Microbiology Laboratory Fondazione IRCCS Ca' Granda Ospedale Maggiore Policlinico, Milan, Italy Department of Biomedical Sciences, Humanitas University, Pieve Emanuele, Milan, Italy <sup>1</sup>Laboratory of Adaptive Immunity, IRCCS Humanitas Research Hospital, Milan, Italy

Gastroenterology and Endoscopy Unit, Fondazione IRCCS Cà Granda, Ospedale Maggiore Policlinico, Milan, Italy

<sup>h</sup>General and Emergency Surgery Unit, Fondazione IRCCS Ca' Granda, Ospedale Maggiore Policlinico, Milan, Italy

Department of Pathophysiology and Transplantation, Università degli Studi di Milano, Milan, Italy Department of Medical Science and Public Health, University of Cagliari, Cagliari, Italy

Department of Biotechnology and Biosciences, University of Milan-Bicocca, Milan, Italy

Corresponding author: Dr Federica Facciotti, Department of Experimental Oncology, European Institute of Oncology IRCCS, Via Adamello 16, 20135, Milan,

Italy. Email: Federica.facciotti@ieo.i

SThese authors contributed equally to this work These authors contributed equally to this work

#Current address: Division of Tumor Biology and Immunology, Netherlands Cancer Institute, Amsterdam, The Netherlands.

### Abstract

Background and Aims: Invariant natural killer T [iNKT] cells perform pleiotropic functions in different tissues by secreting a vast array of proinflammatory and cytotoxic molecules. However, the presence and function of human intestinal iNKT cells capable of secreting immunomodulatory molecules such as IL-10 has never been reported so far. Here we describe for the first time the presence of IL10-producing iNKT cells [NKT10 cells] in the intestinal lamina propria of healthy individuals and of Crohn's disease [CD] patients.

Methods: Frequency and phenotype of NKT10 cells were analysed ex vivo from intestinal specimens of Crohn's disease [n = 17] and controls [n = 7]. Stable CD-derived intestinal NKT10 cell lines were used to perform in vitro suppression assays and co-cultures with patient-derived mucosa-associated microbiota. Experimental colitis models were performed by adoptive cell transfer of splenic naïve CD4+ T cells in the pres-ence or absence of IL10-sufficient or -deficient iNKT cells. In vivo induction of NKT10 cells was performed by administration of short chain fatty acids [SCFA] by oral gavage.

Results: Patient-derived intestinal NKT10 cells demonstrated suppressive capabilities towards pathogenic CD4+ T cells. The presence of increased proportions of mucosal NKT10 cells associated with better clinical outcomes in CD patients. Moreover, an intestinal microbial commu-nity enriched in SCFA-producing bacteria sustained the production of IL10 by iNKT cells. Finally, IL10-deficient iNKT cells failed to control the pathogenic activity of adoptively transferred CD4+T cells in an experimental colitis model.

Conclusions: These results describe an unprecedentd IL10-mediated immunoregulatory role of intestinal iNKT cells in controlling the pathogenic functions of mucosal T helper subsets and in maintaining the intestinal immune homeostasis

Key Words: Crohn's disease; IL10; iNKT cells; SCFA; microbiota





MDPI

# Gut Microbiota Manipulation as a Tool for Colorectal Cancer Management: Recent Advances in Its Use for Therapeutic Purposes

Federica Perillo <sup>1,†</sup>, Chiara Amoroso <sup>1,†</sup>, Francesco Strati <sup>1,\*</sup>, Maria Rita Giuffrè <sup>1</sup>, Angélica Díaz-Basabe <sup>1,2</sup>, Georgia Lattanzi <sup>1,2</sup> and Federica Facciotti <sup>1,\*</sup>

- Department of Experimental Oncology, IEO European Institute of Oncology IRCCS, 20139 Milan, Italy; federica.perillo@ieo.it (F.P.); chiara.amoroso@ieo.it (C.A.); MariaRita.giuffre@ieo.it (M.R.G.); angelicajulieth.diazbasabe@ieo.it (A.D.-B.); georgia.lattanzi@ieo.it (G.L.)
- <sup>2</sup> Department of Oncology and Hemato-Oncology, Università degli Studi di Milano, 20135 Milan, Italy
- \* Correspondence: francesco.strati@ieo.it (F.S.); federica.facciotti@ieo.it (F.F.)
- + These authors equally contributed.

Received: 13 July 2020; Accepted: 28 July 2020; Published: 29 July 2020



Abstract: Colorectal cancer (CRC) is a multifaceted disease influenced by both environmental and genetic factors. A large body of literature has demonstrated the role of gut microbes in promoting inflammatory responses, creating a suitable microenvironment for the development of skewed interactions between the host and the gut microbiota and cancer initiation. Even if surgery is the primary therapeutic strategy, patients with advanced disease or cancer recurrence after surgery remain difficult to cure. Therefore, the gut microbiota has been proposed as a novel therapeutic target in light of recent promising data in which it seems to modulate the response to cancer immunotherapy. The use of microbe-targeted therapies, including antibiotics, prebiotics, live biotherapeutics, and fecal microbiota transplantation, is therefore considered to support current therapies in CRC management. In this review, we will discuss the importance of host–microbe interactions in CRC and how promoting homeostatic immune responses through microbe-targeted therapies may be useful in preventing/treating CRC development.

Keywords: colorectal cancer; gut microbiome; live biotherapeutic products

### Acknowledgments

"Aunque pase por el valle de sombra de muerte, no temeré mal alguno, porque Tú estarás conmigo"

-Salmo 23:4

One of the most fascinating things about Science is Collaboration, and, of course, this work is not the exception. Throughout these years, I have received help in so many forms that becomes hard to remember them all. What I do remember is the people that contributed to this project, both scientifically and personally.

First, I would like to thank Dr. Federica Facciotti. Thank you for believing in me and giving me a chance in the first place. You gave the opportunity to work on a fascinating (and unconventional) topic that opened my mind to a whole new world, world that I want to keep discovering during my career. Thank you also, and foremost, for your support, guidance and kindness, even during the most difficult moments of this doctorate.

Moreover, I would like to express my appreciation to my advisors, Dr. Stephanie Ganal-Vonarburg and Dr. Stefano Santaguida, and examiners, Dr. Simone Becattini and Dr. Francesco Bertolini, for their dedication in giving me useful feedback that further enriched this project.

My biggest gratitude also goes to the Mucosal Immunology lab: To Georgia, Federica and Chiara for making me company through this path since the very beginning, both as colleagues and friends, for all the times you gave me your hand when needed, for all the things you still teach me, and for all the Aperitivi and Passive Smoking sessions! To Francesco for the guidance and innovative ideas he provided to this project and for the wonderful advice he has given me for my professional future. To previous members Claudia, Erika, Eleonora, Sara and Maria Rita for all what you taught me and the support you gave me.

I would also like to thank our collaborators at the Policlinico Hospital in Milan for all the support with the patient samples and other experiments; the Granucci lab at University of Milano-Bicocca for the constructive discussions during lab meetings; and to Carina, Silvia, Mattia, Carlotta and Serena at the European Institute of Oncology for their kindness and help.

Como es costumbre en esta casa, la parte más rica del plato se deja para el final. Solo mi Mami conoce bien lo que tuve que enfrentar para alcanzar este objetivo, porque estuvo siempre a mi lado, como siempre. Nos reímos, lloramos, discutimos, nos aventuramos (véase la co-maternidad de Fagiolino y Nuvoletta <sup>(i)</sup>)

pero, sobre todo, superamos todos los obstáculos que se nos presentaron. Por esto y muchos más motivos, este trabajo está dedicado a ella. Quiero agradecer también a toda mi familia, en especial a mi tío Mauritxu y mi Nona por el apoyo incondicional y los valores que también he aprendido de ellos, y mi Papi porque me acercó al estudio de la música, lo que me ayudó muchísimo para tener una vida equilibrada durante este doctorado, renovar mi amor por la música clásica\*, y proponerme nuevos propósitos por fuera de la ciencia.

\*Shostakovich (7a), Sibelius (3a) y la hr-sinfonieorchester ayudaron también •